

UNIVERZITET U NOVOM SADU PRIRODNO - MATEMATIČKI FAKULTET DEPARTMAN ZA MATEMATIKU I INFORMATIKU



Filip Tomić

A new type of regularity with applications to the wave front sets

doctoral dissertation

Nova vrsta regularnosti sa primenama na talasni front

doktorska disertacija

Mentor:

Nenad Teofanov

jun 2016.

Contents

| Sa | ıžeta | k | 3 | | |
|--------------|---|--|----|--|--|
| \mathbf{A} | bstra | act | 5 | | |
| Pı | refac | \mathbf{e} | 7 | | |
| | 0.1 | Outline and Acknowledgements | 10 | | |
| 1 | Inti | roduction | 11 | | |
| | 1.1 | Notation | 11 | | |
| | 1.2 | Classical spaces of ultradifferentiable functions | 14 | | |
| | 1.3 | Approximate solutions to PDE's | | | |
| | 1.4 | Localization of distributions and wave front sets | | | |
| 2 | Cla | sses of ultradifferentiable functions | 23 | | |
| | 2.1 | Properties of sequences $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ | 24 | | |
| | 2.2 | Test spaces | | | |
| | 2.3 | Compactly supported test functions | 32 | | |
| | 2.4 | Topological properties | 36 | | |
| | 2.5 | Algebra property | 38 | | |
| | 2.6 | Ultradifferentiable property | 39 | | |
| | 2.7 | Inverse closedness property of classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$ | 42 | | |
| | 2.8 | Dual spaces | | | |
| 3 | Wave front sets related to $\mathcal{E}_{	au,\sigma}$ | | | | |
| | 3.1 | Different types of local regularity | 50 | | |
| | 3.2 | New type of local regularity of distributions | 51 | | |
| | 3.3 | Singular support related to the classes $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}$ | 57 | | |
| | 3.4 | Microlocal property of PDO's with respect to $WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$ | | | |
| | 3.5 | Intersections and unions of WF | 62 | | |

| 4 | Mic | roloca | l analysis of solutions to the PDE's | 67 |
|---------------------------|--------|--------|---|-----|
| | 4.1 | Microl | local hypoellipticity of constant coefficients PDO's | 67 |
| | | 4.1.1 | Derivation of the representation of $\widehat{u}_N(\xi)$ | 73 |
| | | 4.1.2 | The calculation of the error term | 75 |
| | | 4.1.3 | Estimates for $D^{\beta}(R_1^{a_1}R_m^{a_m}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})$ | 76 |
| | | 4.1.4 | The computation of $\mathcal{F}_{x\to\eta}(w_N)(\eta,\xi)$ | 77 |
| | 4.2 | Microl | local hypoellipticity of non-constant coefficients PDO's . | 78 |
| | | 4.2.1 | Representing $\widehat{u}_N(\xi)$ by approximate solution | 85 |
| | | 4.2.2 | The calculation of the error term | 88 |
| | | 4.2.3 | Estimates for $D^{\beta}(R_{j_1}R_{j_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})$ | 89 |
| $\mathbf{B}^{\mathbf{i}}$ | ibliog | graphy | | 93 |
| $\mathbf{B}^{\mathbf{i}}$ | iogra | fija | | 97 |
| K | ljučn | a doku | ımentacija | 99 |
| \mathbf{K} | ey w | ords d | ocumentation | 102 |

Sažetak

Klase Ževrea ([14]) su uvedene u cilju preciznijeg objašnjenja regularnosti rešenja jednačine provođenja toplote, i na taj način su našle svoju primenu u teoriji linearnih parcijalnih jednačina, posebno u ispitivanju hipoeliptičnosti, lokane rešivosti i u analizi prostiranja singulariteta rešenja.

U ovoj tezi definišemo klasu glatkih funkcija koje imaju "slabiju regularnost" nego Ževre funkcije, i izučavamo njihove osnovne osobine. Pokazujemo da naše klase imaju svojsto algebre kao i da su zatvorene u odnosu na delovanje operatora izvoda konačnog reda. Šta više, konstruišemo diferencijalne operatore beskonačnog reda i to nas dovodi do definicije ultradiferencijabilnih klasa funkcija. Takođe dokazujemo osobinu zatvorenosti u odnosu na inverze, i taj rezultat je najvažniji deo u dokazu glavne teoreme koja je formulisana u poslednjoj glavi.

Koristeći tehnike mikrolokalne analize, uvodimo i izučavamo odgovarajuće talasne frontove. Naš glavni rezultat pokazuje kako se prostiru singulariteti rešenja linearnih parcijalnih diferencijalnih jednačina u okviru naše regularnosti.

Neki rezultati iz ove teze su objavljeni u [29], [30], [43], kao i u radu [31] koji je u pripremi.

Abstract

Since their introduction in the context of regularity properties of fundamental solution of the heat operator in [14], Gevrey classes were used in many questions related to the general theory of linear partial differential operators, such as hypoellipticity, local solvability and propagation of singularities.

We introduce a family of smooth functions which are "less regular" than the Gevrey functions, and study its basic properties. In particular we prove the standard results concerning algebra property and stability under finite order derivation. Moreover, we construct infinite order operators which leads us to the definition of class with ultradifferentiable property. We also prove that our classes are inverse-closed, and this result is the essential part in the proof of our main result presented in the final Chapter.

Moreover, using the techniques of microlocal analysis, we introduce and investigate the corresponding wave front sets. Our main results shows how the singularities of solutions to partial differential equations (PDE's in short) propagate in the framework of our regularity.

Some results of thesis are published in [29], [30] and [43], see also [31].

Preface

In this thesis we propose a new type of local regularity and analyze corresponding classes of smooth functions. In particular, we introduce two parameter depending defining sequences $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} := p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, $p \in \mathbb{N}$, which control the derivatives of functions, we analyze their properties, and construct classes of smooth function which posses ultradifferentiable property. Such classes are classes of ultradifferentiable functions since they are closed under action of certain infinite order differential operators. Moreover, we study nature of singularities related to their duals using the techniques of microlocal analysis.

H.Komtasu in [21] developed methods of *local analysis* for studying classes of ultradifferentiable functions and their spaces of *ultradistributions* as their strong duals. Classes of test functions are inductive and projective limits of (countable) families of Banach spaces and therefore they have Frechét structure. In particular, the *regularity condition* related to Komatsu's classes is given by

$$|\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x)| \le Ah^{|\alpha|}M_{|\alpha|}, \quad x \in K, \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d,$$

and we refer to Chapter 1, Section 1.2, for details.

However, we propose the regularity of the form

$$|\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x)| \le Ah^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}M^{\tau,\sigma}_{|\alpha|}, \quad x \in K, \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d,$$

wherefrom it follows that corresponding classes of functions are not equal to Komatsu's classes for any choice of parameters $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$. Moreover, sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ fails to satisfy usual Komatsu's conditions (see Chapter 1, Section 2.1) and in that sense results of Chapter 2 generalizes standard results given in [20].

In [38] Siddiqi studied the inverse closedness property of Carleman classes by imposing an additional condition to the M_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$. The basic question is: if ϕ belongs to some subclass of smooth functions and $\phi \neq 0$ (locally) does the ϕ^{-1} belongs to the same subclass? It turns out that definition Carleman classes corresponds to Komatsu's definition of ultradifferentiable functions of *Roumieu type*, and therefore in Chapter 2, Section 2.7, we extend the corresponding result for our classes using different techniques then the one from [38]. Some of presented techniques will be used in the proof of main results in the final Chapter 4.

For the particular choice $M_p = p!^t$, t > 1, Roumieu type Komatsu classes correspond to Gevrey classes. They were introduced by M. Gevrey to describe regularity properties of fundamental solution of the heat operator in [14], and thereafter used in the study of different aspects of general theory of linear partial differential operators such as hypoellipticity, local solvability and propagation of singularities. In particular, the well-posedness of the Cauchy problem for weakly hyperbolic linear partial differential equations (PDE's) can be characterized by the Gevrey index t, while the same problem is ill-posed in the class of analytic functions, (see [3,35] and the references given there).

Since there is a gap between Gevrey classes and smooth functions, it is of interest to study the intermediate spaces of smooth functions which are contained in those gaps by introducing appropriate regularity conditions. On one hand, this may serve to describe hypoellipticity properties between smooth hypoellipticity and Gevrey hypoellipticity, which is one motivation for work presented in this thesis, cf. [24].

Another motivation comes from microlocal analysis, where the notion of wave front set plays a crucial role. Different authors studied different types of wave front sets. Roughly speaking, complements of wave front sets are conical sets of points $(x, \xi) \in \mathbf{R}^d \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ for which the distribution u is regular in the neighborhood of x in the directions of derivatives determined by ξ .

We refer to [12], [16], [42] for classical wave front sets, WF(u), whose complement describes the C^{∞} regularity. In particular, classical wave front set satisfy

$$\pi_1(WF(u)) = \operatorname{singsupp}(u), \quad u \in \mathcal{D}'(U),$$

where π_1 is standard projection and singsupp u denotes singular support of distribution u. However, the fundamental property is microlocal hypoellipticity which explains how the singularities of solutions to the partial differential equations propagate. It is expressed by

$$WF(Pu) \subseteq WF(u) \subseteq WF(Pu) \cup Char(P),$$

where P is partial differential operator with smooth coefficients and Char(P) is set of its *characteristics*. We refer to Chapter 1, Section 1.4 for details.

Wave front sets with respect to C^L , denoted by WF_L, are introduced and investigated in [16]. For $L_p = p^t$, t > 1, they are Gevrey wave front sets while putting t = 1 the definition of analytic wave front set arises, which is the largest wave front set in the existing literature. They both have microlocal hypoellipticity property and for the analytic case this property immediately implies famous Holmgren's uniqueness theorem from theory of PDE's, as it is stated in [16].

Moreover, these wave front sets are related to classes of ultradifferentiable functions (Gevrey classes and classes of analytic functions) and therefore they are significant for our investigation. Wave front sets introduced in Chapters 3 and Chapter 4 are different from WF_L for any choice of sequence L_p , and hence the modification of standard arguments in the proofs of main results is needed. Roughly speking, we introduce wave front sets which detect singularities that are "stronger" then the classical C^{∞} singularities and at the same time "weaker" than any Gevrey type singularities.

Further properties of Gevrey wave front sets are studied in [35]. Moreover, the classical results are extended to the spaces of *Gevrey ultradistributions* and partial differential operators with coefficients in Gevrey classes.

Different types of wave front sets that modify the classical wave front set are introduced in the literature. Although their definition goes beyond the scope of this thesis, we briefly mention the *Gabor wave front set* originally defined in [17] and further developed in [36], which is based on microlocal analysis on cones taken with respect to the whole of the phase space variables. Such approach is recently successfully applied to the study of Schrödinger equations in [4,5,33,44], see also the references therein. Since versions of Gabor wave front set can be adapted to analytic and Gevrey regularity (cf. [1,40,41]) it is natural to assume that the same holds in the framework of regularity proposed in thesis, and this will be the subject of future investigation.

0.1 Outline and Acknowledgements

Chapter "Introduction" contains some of the basic notions and notations from the theory of ultradifferentiable functions, partial differential equations and microlocal analysis that will be used in the thesis.

Chapter "Classes of ultradifferentiable functions" introduces a new classes of functions, $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, which describes a new type of local regularity investigated in this thesis. It contains original results concerning basic properties of the defining sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$, $p \in \mathbb{N}$ (sequence that controls the derivatives) and basic topological properties of $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}$. Main result is given in Theorem 2.6.2, Section 2.6 where it is proven that classes $\mathcal{E}_{\infty,1}$ are closed under action of certain ultradifferentiable operators. In the final section, we discuss the inverse-closedness property.

A new type of wave front sets, WF_{τ,σ}, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, are defined and analyzed in Chapter "Wave front sets related to $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}$ ". In section 3.2 is proven that the local regularity described by the complement of WF_{τ,σ} is regularity investigated in Chapter 2. For the analysis we choose *admissible* sequences of cut-off test functions, similar to one used in [16] to analyze local analyticity. Moreover, in order to describe asymptotic behaviour in microlocalization we intodroduce a procedure called *enumeration*. The notion of singular support related to classes $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}$ is defined in Section 3.3 and the main result of the Chapter is presented in Theorem 3.3.1. In the final section, we discuss unions and intersections of WF_{τ,σ} with respect to parameters τ,σ which lead us to the definition of WF_{$0+,\infty$}, wave front set with *pseudo-local property*.

The main result of the final Chapter "Microlocal analysis of solutions to PDE's" is Theorem 4.2.1. It contains the proof of microlocal hypoellipticity of PDO's with the coefficients in classes $\mathcal{E}_{\infty,1^+}$. In the Section 4.1, the PDO's with constant coefficients are considered, and the non-trivial modifications for the case of the non-constant coefficients is presented in Section 4.2. In particular, we prove that WF_{0+,\infty} have the pseudo-property.

The results presented in this thesis are obtained in collaboration with Professors Nenad Teofanov and Stevan Pilipović. I wish to express my sincere thanks to my mentor Professor Nenad Teofanov for understanding, endless support and numerous discussions in the process of writing the thesis. Also I express my gratitude to Professor Stevan Pilipović, who initiated the research presented in this thesis, for the opportunity to work within his group and for focusing this research in the right direction. I am forever in debt to my parents and my girls Katarina, Jovana i Biljana, for their endless love and support during all these years. This research is carried out under the Project no. 174024.

Chapter 1

Introduction

This chapter contains familiar results from theory of distributions, ultradifferentiable functions and partial differential equations that will be used in thesis. We begin by fixing the notation.

1.1 Notation

Nonnegative integers, integers, positive integers, real numbers, positive real numbers and complex numbers are denoted by \mathbf{N} , \mathbf{Z} , \mathbf{Z}_+ , \mathbf{R} , \mathbf{R}_+ and \mathbf{C} , respectively. The integer part (the floor function) of $x \in \mathbf{R}_+$ is denoted by $\lfloor x \rfloor := \max\{m \in \mathbf{N} : m \leq x\}$. For a multiindices $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d)$ and $\beta = (\beta_1, \ldots, \beta_d)$ we write $\partial^{\alpha} = \partial^{\alpha_1} \ldots \partial^{\alpha_d}$, $|\alpha| = |\alpha_1| + \ldots |\alpha_d|$, $\alpha! = \alpha_1! \ldots \alpha_d!$ and $\alpha \leq \beta$ if $\alpha_i \leq \beta_i$ for $1 \leq i \leq d$. Moreover, $D^{\alpha_i} = \left(\frac{1}{i}\right)^{|\alpha|} \partial^{\alpha}$. We will also use the Stirling formula: $N! = N^N e^{-N} \sqrt{2\pi N} e^{\frac{\theta_N}{12N}}$, for some $0 < \theta_N < 1$, $N \in \mathbf{Z}_+$. If $U \subseteq \mathbf{R}^d$ is open, the we use the notation $K \subset \subset U$ if K is compact set with smooth boundary contained in U. Closure of set U is denoted by \overline{U} .

By $C^m(K)$, $m \in \mathbb{N}$, we denote the Banach space of m-times continuously differentiable functions on a compact set with smooth boundary $K \subset U$, where $U \subseteq \mathbf{R}^d$ is an open set, and $C^\infty(K)$ is the corresponding set of smooth functions on K, see [20]. Moreover, by $C_0^\infty(K)$ we denote the space of smooth functions supported in K. With supp u we denote the support of function (distribution) u. Convolution is denoted with $f * g(x) = \int_{\mathbf{R}^d} f(x-y)g(y)dy$, whenever the integral make sense. Open ball of radius r > 0 centered at $x_0 \in \mathbf{R}^d$ is denoted by $B_r(x_0)$, and card A denotes the cardinal number of A. We use the standard notation $\langle x \rangle = (1 + |x|^2)^{1/2}$ for $x \in \mathbf{R}^d$. Fourier

transform is denoted by

$$\mathcal{F}_{x \to \xi} u(x) = \widehat{u}(\xi) = \int u(x) e^{-2\pi i x \xi} dx.$$

Recall some of the properties for multinomial coefficients

$$\begin{pmatrix}
|a| \\
a_1, a_2, \dots a_m
\end{pmatrix} := \begin{pmatrix}
|a| \\
a_1
\end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix}
|a| - a_1 \\
a_2
\end{pmatrix} \dots \begin{pmatrix}
|a| - a_1 - \dots - a_{m-2} \\
a_{m-1}
\end{pmatrix} \\
= \frac{|a|!}{a_1! a_2! \dots a_m!},$$
(1.1.1)

where $|a| = a_1 + a_2 + \cdots + a_m$, $a_k \in \mathbb{N}$, $k \leq m$. Following formula generalizes Pascal triangle equality for binomial formula

$${\begin{vmatrix} |a| \\ a_1, ..., a_m \end{vmatrix}} = \sum_{k=1}^m {\begin{vmatrix} |a|-1 \\ a_1, ..., a_k-1, ... a_m \end{vmatrix}}, \quad |a| \ge 1$$
 (1.1.2)

Moreover, since $\binom{n}{k} \leq 2^n$, $k \leq n$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$ we note that

$$\binom{|a|}{a_1, a_2, \dots a_m} \le 2^{|a|} 2^{|a|-a_1} \dots 2^{|a|-a_1-\dots-a_{m-2}} \le 2^{a_1+2a_2+\dots+ma_m}.$$
 (1.1.3)

We will also use the *genarilezed Newton's formula* expressed by

$$(t_1 + t_2 + \dots + t_d)^n = \sum_{a_1 + a_2 + \dots + a_d = n} \binom{n}{a_1, \dots, a_d} t_1^{a_1} \dots t_d^{a_d}, \quad n \in \mathbf{N},$$

wherefrom we conclude that for multiindex $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$ this formula implies that $|\alpha|! \leq d^{|\alpha|} \alpha!$ (by setting $t_1 = t_2 = \cdots = t_d$). Converse inequality $\alpha! \leq |\alpha|!$ is trivial.

For locally convex topological spaces X and Y, $X \hookrightarrow Y$ means that $X \subseteq Y$ and that the identity mapping from X to Y is continuous, and we use \varprojlim and \varinjlim to denote the projective and inductive limit topologies respectively. By X' we denote the dual of X and by $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_X$ the dual pairing between X and X'. Set of continuous linear operators from X to Y is denoted by $\mathcal{L}(X,Y)$.

Recall, a linear map $B \in \mathcal{L}(X,Y)$, X,Y are Banach spaces, is quasinuclear if there exists a sequence $\{x_j'\}$ in X' such that $\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \|x_j'\|_{X'} < \infty$ and Notation 13

 $||Bx||_Y \leq \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |\langle x, x_j' \rangle_X|$. In particular, a quasi-nuclear map $A \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ is nuclear if there exists bounded sequences $x_j' \in X'$ and $y_j \in Y$, $j \in \mathbf{Z}_+$, and a

sequence
$$\lambda_j \in \mathbf{C}$$
, $j \in \mathbf{Z}_+$, such that $\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} |\lambda_j| < \infty$ and $Ax = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \lambda_j \langle x, x_j' \rangle_X y_j$.

We refer to [39, Section III.7] and [26] for an extension of nuclear and quasinuclear mappings to arbitrary locally convex topological spaces.

With $\mathcal{D}'(U)$, $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ we denote the spaces of *Schwartz distributions* and distributions with compact support, respectively. They are duals of spaces of smooth compactly supported functions and smooth functions on U, denoted by $\mathcal{D}(U) = C_0^{\infty}(U)$ and $\mathcal{D}(U) = C^{\infty}(U)$, respectively. Recall that $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$ if for every $K \subset\subset U$ there exists constants C > 0 and M > 0 such that

$$|\langle u, \varphi \rangle| \le C \sum_{|\alpha| \le M} \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} \varphi(x)|, \quad \varphi \in C_0^{\infty}(K),$$

and if M can be chosen independently of K the we say that u is distribution of order M.

We will also use the simplified version of Paley-Wiener theorem: If $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(U)$ then for every M>0 there exists C>0 such $|\widehat{\varphi}(\xi)| \leq C\langle \xi \rangle^{-M}$. Moreover, for $u \in \mathcal{E}'(U)$, there exists M,C>0 such that $|\widehat{u}(\xi)| \leq C\langle \xi \rangle^{M}$, where M is order of u. For more general versions Paley-Wiener theorem we refer to [20], [21].

To end these section we recall (see [42]) that the sequence $\{\chi_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $\mathcal{D}(U)$ if there exists compact set $K\subset\subset U$ such that supp $\chi_N\subseteq K$ for every $N\in\mathbb{N}$ and for every $m\in\mathbb{N}$ there exists constants $C_m>0$ such that sup $\sup_{\|\mathbf{D}^{\alpha}\chi_N(x)\|} \leq C_m$ where C_m does not depend on \mathbb{N} .

Moreover the sequence $\{u_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ if there exists $K\subset\subset U$ such that supp $u_N\subseteq K$ for every $N\in\mathbb{N}$, and for every $\varphi\in\mathcal{E}(U)$ there exists constant C>0 so that $|\langle u_N,\phi\rangle|\leq C$, where C depends only on choice of test function φ .

Therefore, we conclude that if $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$ and $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $\mathcal{D}(U)$ then $\{\chi_N u\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$. In particular, simple application of Leibniz rule implies that

$$|\langle \chi_N u, \varphi \rangle| = |\langle u, \chi_N \varphi \rangle| \le C \sum_{|\alpha| \le M} \sum_{\beta < \alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^\beta \chi_N(x)| |\partial^{\alpha - \beta} \varphi(x)|,$$

wherefrom the conclusion follows immediately.

1.2 Classical spaces of ultradifferentiable functions

In this section we recall Komatsu's approach to the theory of ultradifferentiable functions, see [20], and the notion of wave front set in the context of the Gevrey regularity.

By $M_p = (M_p)_{p \in \mathbb{N}}$ we denote a sequence of positive numbers such that the following conditions hold:

$$(M.0) M_0 = 1; (M.1) M_p^2 \le M_{p-1}M_{p+1}, p \in \mathbf{Z}_+; (M.2) (\exists C > 0) M_{p+q} \le C^{p+1}M_pM_q, p, q \in \mathbf{N}; (M.3)' \sum_{p=1}^{\infty} \frac{M_{p-1}}{M_p} < \infty.$$

Then M_p also satisfies weaker conditions: (M.1)' $M_pM_q \leq M_{p+q}$ and (M.2)' $(\exists C > 0)$ $M_{p+q} \leq C_q^{p+1}M_p, p, q \in \mathbf{N}$.

Let the sequence M_p satisfy the conditions (M.0)-(M.3)' and let $U \subseteq \mathbf{R}^d$ be an open set. A function $\phi \in C^{\infty}(U)$ is an ultradifferentiable function of class (M_p) (resp. of class $\{M_p\}$) if for each compact subset $K \subset\subset U$ and each h>0, there exists C>0 (resp. for each compact subset $K\subset\subset U$ there exists h>0 and C>0) such that

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} \phi(x)| \le C h^{|\alpha|} M_{|\alpha|}, \quad \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d.$$
 (1.2.1)

For a fixed compact set $K \subset \mathbf{R}^d$ and h > 0, $\phi \in \mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\},h}(K)$ if $\phi \in C^{\infty}(K)$ and if (1.2.1) holds for some C > 0. If $\phi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbf{R}^d)$ and all the derivatives vanishes on the boundary of K, then $\phi \in D_K^{\{M_p\},h}$. These spaces are Banach spaces under the norm

$$\|\phi\|_{\mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\},h}(K)} = \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d, x \in K} \frac{|\partial^{\alpha} \phi(x)|}{h^{|\alpha|} M_{|\alpha|}}.$$

Locally convex spaces (in the sequel l.c.s.) of ultradifferentiable functions of class $\{M_p\}$ and of class $\{M_p\}$ are respectively given by

$$\mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\}}(K) = \varinjlim_{h \to \infty} \mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\},h}(K) = \bigcup_{h \to \infty} \mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\},h}(K)$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\}}(U) = \varprojlim_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\}}(K) = \bigcap_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\}}(K),$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{(M_p)}(K) = \varprojlim_{h \to 0} \mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\},h}(K) = \bigcap_{h \to 0} \mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\},h}(K)$$

$$\mathcal{E}^{(M_p)}(U) = \lim_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{E}^{(M_p)}(K) = \bigcap_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{E}^{(M_p)}(K),$$

and their strong duals are respectively called the space of ultradistributions of Roumieu type of class M_p and the space of ultradistributions of Beurling type of class M_p .

Spaces of ultradifferentiable functions of class $\{M_p\}$ (resp. of class (M_p)) with support in K is given by

$$\mathcal{D}_{K}^{\{M_{p}\}} = \varinjlim_{h \to \infty} \mathcal{D}^{\{M_{p}\},h}(K) = \bigcup_{h \to \infty} \mathcal{D}_{K}^{\{M_{p}\},h}$$

$$\mathcal{D}^{\{M_{p}\}}(U) = \varprojlim_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{D}_{K}^{\{M_{p}\}} = \bigcap_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{D}_{K}^{\{M_{p}\},h},$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{K}^{(M_{p})} = \varprojlim_{h \to 0} \mathcal{D}_{K}^{\{M_{p}\},h} = \bigcap_{h \to 0} \mathcal{D}_{K}^{\{M_{p}\},h},$$

$$\mathcal{D}^{(M_{p})}(U) = \varprojlim_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{D}_{K}^{(M_{p})} = \bigcap_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{D}_{K}^{(M_{p})},$$

and its strong dual is the space of compactly supported ultradistributions of Roumieu type of class M_p (resp. of Beurling type of class M_p).

In what follows, $\mathcal{E}^*(U)$ and $\mathcal{D}^*(U)$ stand for $\mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\}}(U)$ or $\mathcal{E}^{(M_p)}(U)$, and for $\mathcal{D}^{\{M_p\}}(U)$ or $\mathcal{D}^{(M_p)}(U)$, respectively.

Remark 1.2.1. If M_p is the Gevrey sequence, $M_p = p!^t$, t > 1, then $\mathcal{E}^{\{p!^t\}}(U)$ is the Gevrey class of ultradifferentiable functions which we denote by $\mathcal{E}_t(U)$. Note that $p!^t$, t > 1, satisfies (M.0) - (M.3)', while for $0 < t \le 1$ sequence $M_p = p!^t$ fails to satisfy (M.3)'. For t = 1, the corresponding spaces consists of analytic function on U, while for 0 < t < 1 spaces $\mathcal{E}^{\{p!^t\}}(U)$ consists of entire functions. In particular, it is well known that $\mathcal{D}^{\{p!^t\}}(U) = \{0\}$ when $0 < t \le 1$. (see Theorem 1.3.8. in [16]). With $\mathcal{D}'_t(U)$ and $\mathcal{E}'_t(U)$, t > 1 we will denote spaces of Gevrey ultradistributions and its subspace of ultradistributions with compact support.

Recall, ([20], [21]), operators of the form
$$P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha|=0}^{\infty} a_{\alpha}(x)D^{\alpha}$$
 are

called ultradifferentiable operators of the class *, if $a_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}^*(U)$ and for the case $* = \{M_p\}$ (resp. $* = (M_p)$) for every $K \subset\subset U$, there exists h > 0 such that for any L > 0 there exists A > 0 so that (resp. for every $K \subset\subset U$ there exists constant L > 0 such that for every h > 0 there exists A > 0 so that)

$$\sup_{x \in K} |D^{\beta} a_{\alpha}(x)| \le A h^{|\beta|} M_{|\beta|} \frac{L^{|\alpha|}}{M_{|\alpha|}}, \quad \alpha, \beta \in \mathbf{N}^d.$$

Following Theorem captures the basic properties of the ultradifferentiable classes.

Theorem 1.2.1. ([20]) Let M_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$, satisfy properties (M.0)-(M.2), and $\phi, \psi \in \mathcal{E}^*(U)$ where U is open in \mathbb{R}^d . Then pointwise product $\phi \psi \in \mathcal{E}^*(U)$, and $\mathcal{E}^*(U)$ is closed under finite order derivation.

Further, if $P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha|=0}^{\infty} a_{\alpha}(x)D^{\alpha}$ is ultradifferentiable operator of the class *, the the mapping

$$P(x,D): \mathcal{E}^*(U) \to \mathcal{E}^*(U)$$

is continuous with respect to the topology of $\mathcal{E}^*(U)$.

Moreover, $\mathcal{E}^*(U)$ are nuclear.

To conclude this section, we recall that associated function to the sequence M_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$, $M_0 = 1$, is given by

$$T_{M_p}(r) = \sup_{p \in \mathbf{N}} = \frac{r^p}{M_p}.$$

For more details and properties of $T_{M_p}(r)$ we refer to [20], see also Remark 2.1.4.

Remark 1.2.2. In the following chapters we will also use several spaces whose definition is equivalent to the definition of Komatsu's classes, with different conditions on the sequences. In fact, in [16] author introduce classes $C^L(U)$ in the following way: $\phi \in C^L(U)$ if and only if for every compact set $K \subset C$ there exists constant C_K such that

$$\sup_{x \in K} |D^{\alpha} \phi(x)| \le C_K (C_K L_{\alpha})^{|\alpha|}, \quad \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d, \tag{1.2.2}$$

where L_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$, is the increasing sequence of positive numbers satisfying conditions

$$L_0 = 1, \quad p \le L_p, \quad L_{p+1} \le CL_p, \quad C > 0, \ p \in \mathbf{N}.$$
 (1.2.3)

In particular, $C^L(U)$ are of Roumieu type of class $M_p:=L_p^p,\,p\in\mathbf{N}.$

Moreover, the definition of Carleman classes $C_M(U)$ (see [38], [19]) is given by: $\phi \in C_M(U)$, where M_p , $p \in \mathbf{N}$, satisfies property (M.1), if for every compact set $K \subset\subset U$

$$\sup_{p \in \mathbf{N}} (\sup_{x \in K} |f(x)|/M_p)^{1/p} < \infty.$$

Similarly, $C_M(U)$ are of Roumieu type of class M_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$.

1.3 Approximate solutions to PDE's

In this section we analyze the solutions of certain partial differential equations. We recall some of the basic notions from the theory of PDE's.

Let
$$P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} a_{\alpha}(x) D^{\alpha}$$
, $a_{\alpha} \in C^{\infty}(U)$, be the differential operator of

order m on U, and let $P_m(x,\xi) = \sum_{|\alpha|=m} a_{\alpha}(x)\xi^{\alpha}$, $(x,\xi) \in U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ denotes

its principal symbol.

Set $\tilde{\Gamma}$ in $U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ is conical if $(x,\xi) \in \tilde{\Gamma}$ implies $(x,t\xi) \in \tilde{\Gamma}$ for every t > 0. Moreover, the function $\varphi(x,\xi)$ defined on $\tilde{\Gamma}$ is said to be homogeneous of order $k \in \mathbf{Z}$ if it satisfies $\varphi(x,t\xi) = t^k \varphi(x,\xi)$ for every t > 0. We immediately note that principal symbol P_m is homogeneous of order m.

Recall ([34]), the characteristic variety of operator P(x, D) at point $\overline{x} \in U$ is given by

$$\operatorname{Char}_{\overline{x}}(P) = \{ (\overline{x}, \xi) \in U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\} \mid P_m(\overline{x}, \xi) = 0 \},$$

Characteristic set of operator P(x, D) on the open set U and is given by

$$\operatorname{Char}(P) = \bigcup_{\overline{x} \in U} \operatorname{Char}_{\overline{x}}(P)$$

By the homogeneity of the principal symbol it follows that $\operatorname{Char}(P)$ is closed conical subset of $U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$.

Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \operatorname{Char}(P)$. Since $P_m \in C^{\infty}(U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\})$, $P_m(x_0, \xi_0) \neq 0$ implies the existence of the conical neighborhood $\tilde{\Gamma}$ of (x_0, ξ_0) such that $P_m(x, \xi) \neq 0$, $(x, \xi) \in \tilde{\Gamma}$. Moreover, by the homogeneity of the principal symbol we obtain

$$P_m(x, \frac{\xi}{|\xi|}) = \frac{1}{|\xi|^m} |P_m(x, \xi)| \ge C, \quad (x, \xi) \in \tilde{\Gamma}.$$
 (1.3.1)

For $x \in K \subset\subset \pi_1(\tilde{\Gamma})$, where π_1 denotes the standard projection, we obtain

the fundamental inequality

$$C_1|\xi|^m \le P_m(x,\xi) \le C_2|\xi|^m, \quad C_1, C_2 > 0, (x,\xi) \in \tilde{\Gamma} \cap (K \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}),$$
(1.3.2)

where second inequality is trivial.

Note that for $u, f \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, P(x, D)u = f, $v \in C_0^{\infty}(U)$, partial integration implies that $\langle u, P^T v \rangle = \langle f, v \rangle$, where $P^T v = \sum_{|\alpha| < m} (-1)^{|\alpha|} D^{\alpha}(a_{\alpha}v)$, is

transpose operator for P. It is clear that if $P_m(x,\xi)$ is principal symbol of P then $P_m(x,-\xi)$ is principal symbol of P^T .

Following theorem gives the asymptotical connection between principal symbol and the operator.

Theorem 1.3.1. ([34]) Let P(x, D) be the differential operator with smooth coefficients of order m on U. If $\phi(x)$ is smooth real valued function on an open set $U \subseteq \mathbf{R}^d$, then asymptotically holds

$$e^{-it\phi(x)}P(x,D)(e^{it\phi(x)}) \sim t^m P_m(x,\nabla_x\phi), \quad t \to \infty$$
 (1.3.3)

for every $x \in U$, where ∇_x denotes gradient of the function.

Remark 1.3.1. For the future references, we discuss formula (1.3.3) in more detail. Let $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ be arbitrary but fixed. For $(x, \xi) \in U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ set $\varphi(x, \xi) = x \cdot \xi$. Clearly, $\nabla_x \varphi = \xi$. Since the principal symbol P_m and the chosen function φ are homogeneous of order m and 1, respectively, Theorem 1.3.1 implies

$$\lim_{|\xi| \to \infty} \frac{e^{-ix \cdot \xi} P(x, D)(e^{ix \cdot \xi})}{P_m(x, \xi)} = 1, \tag{1.3.4}$$

for every $x \in U$.

Moreover, if we choose $\chi \in C_0^{\infty}(U)$, supp $\chi \subseteq K$, then simple calculation gives

$$e^{-ix\cdot\xi}P(x,D)(e^{ix\cdot\xi}\chi(x)) = e^{-ix\cdot\xi}\sum_{|\alpha|\leq m}a_{\alpha}(x)D^{\alpha}(e^{ix\cdot\xi}\chi(x))$$

$$= e^{-ix\cdot\xi}\sum_{|\alpha|\leq m}a_{\alpha}(x)\sum_{\beta\leq\alpha}\binom{\alpha}{\beta}D^{\alpha-\beta}(e^{ix\cdot\xi})D^{\beta}\chi(x)$$

$$= e^{-ix\cdot\xi}P(x,D)(e^{ix\cdot\xi})\chi(x)$$

$$+ \sum_{|\alpha|\leq m}a_{\alpha}(x)\sum_{\beta\leq\alpha,|\beta|\geq 1}\binom{\alpha}{\beta}\xi^{\alpha-\beta}D^{\beta}\chi(x), \quad (1.3.5)$$

for $x \in K$ and $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$. Since a_{α} , $|\alpha| \leq m$ are smooth functions we obtain

$$\left| \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} a_{\alpha}(x) \sum_{\beta \le \alpha, |\beta| \ge 1} {\alpha \choose \beta} \xi^{\alpha-\beta} D^{\beta} \chi(x) \right| \le 2^{m} \sup_{x \in K} \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^{d}} |D^{\alpha} \chi(x)| |\xi|^{m-1},$$
(1.3.6)

(1.3.2), (1.3.4) and (1.3.5) implies

$$\lim_{|\xi| \to \infty} \frac{e^{-ix \cdot \xi} P(x, D) (e^{ix \cdot \xi} \chi(x))}{P_m(x, \xi)} = \chi(x)$$
 (1.3.7)

uniformly for $x \in K$. In that sense, if we observe the equation of the form

$$P(x, D)v(x, \xi) = \chi(x)e^{-ix\cdot\xi} \quad x \in K, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\},$$

the approximative solution (for large ξ) is given by $v(x,\xi) = \frac{e^{ix\cdot\xi}\chi(x)}{P_m(\xi)}$.

1.4 Localization of distributions and wave front sets

In this section we recall some of the known wave fronts sets and their basic properties. We begin with standard wave front set, WF(u). The regularity proposed by the complement of WF(u) is related to $C^{\infty}(U)$ classes. Recall that Γ is conical if for every $\xi \in \Gamma$, $t\xi \in \Gamma$ for every t > 0.

Definition 1.4.1. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$ and $(x_0, \xi_0) \in \mathbf{R}^d \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$. Then $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF(u)$ if and only if there exists an open neighborhood Ω of x_0 , a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 and a smooth compactly supported function ϕ equal to 1 on Ω and

$$|\widehat{\phi u}(\xi)| \le \frac{C_N}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \ \xi \in \Gamma, C_N > 0.$$

It can be shown ([42], [12]) that the Definition 1.4.1 does not depend on choice of *cutoff function* ϕ . In that sense, the WF(u) is equivalently defined in the following way:

 $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in WF(u)$ if and only if there exists an open neighborhood Ω of x_0 , a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 and a compactly supported distribution $v \in \mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that v = u on Ω and

$$|\widehat{v}(\xi)| \le \frac{C_N}{|\xi|^{N}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \Gamma, C_N > 0.$$

Next we recall the definition of wave front sets with respect to C^L (cf. [16]). Let L_p , $p \in \mathbf{N}$ be the increasing sequence of positive numbers satisfying (1.2.3). Then WF_L is defined in the following way

Definition 1.4.2. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$ and $(x_0, \xi_0) \in \mathbf{R}^d \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$. Then $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_L(u)$ if and only if there exists an open neighborhood Ω of x_0 , a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 and a bounded sequence $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbf{N}}$ in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $u_N = u$ on Ω and

$$|\widehat{u_N}(\xi)| \le \frac{C^{N+1}L_N^N}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \Gamma, C > 0.$$

For the choice $L_p = p$, $p \in \mathbb{N}$, we obtain analytic wave front set $\operatorname{WF}_A(u)$ while for $L_p = p^t$, t > 1, Gevrey wave front set $\operatorname{WF}_t(u)$. The regularity of their complement is related to classes of analytic functions, $\mathcal{E}^{\{p!\}}(U)$ and Gevrey classes \mathcal{E}_t , t > 1. Therefore, following inclusion is immediate

$$WF(u) \subseteq WF_t(u) \subseteq WF_A(u), \quad u \in \mathcal{D}'(U).$$

Note that in the Definition 1.4.2 we demand the existence of sequence of compactly supported distributions satisfying the desired decay estimates on Fourier side. This is due to the specific choice of cutoff functions. In particular, in [16] author used bounded sequence $\{\chi_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ in $C_0^{\infty}(K)$, such that $\chi_N = 1$ on open set $\Omega \subset K$ for every $N \in \mathbb{N}$ and satisfies estimates of the following form

$$|D^{\alpha+\beta}\chi_N| \le C_{\beta}^{|\alpha|+1} L_N^{|\alpha|}, \quad |\alpha| \le N, N \in \mathbf{N}, \beta \in \mathbf{N}^d,$$

Since we cannot construct compactly supported analytic functions ($\mathcal{D}^{\{p!\}} = \{0\}$), this type of sequences turns out to be best possible choice to analyze microlocal analyticity. In particular, function χ_N , $N \in \mathbb{N}$ satisfies analytic estimates up to order N.

In our approach we will impose additional admissibility conditions to the sequences $\{\chi_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ by introducing two parameters $\tau>0$ and $\sigma>1$, for which the estimates for derivatives are small up to certain order (see Chapter3, Definition 3.2.1).

Let us introduce the notion of *singular support* of distribution.

Definition 1.4.3. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$. Then $x_0 \notin \operatorname{singsupp}(u)$ $(x_0 \notin \operatorname{singsupp}_L(u))$ if and only if there exists open neighborhood Ω of x_0 such that $u \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ $(u \in C^L(\Omega))$.

Remark 1.4.1. For $L_p = p!^t$, t > 1, the corresponding singular support is denoted by singsupp_t(u).

Following theorem relates the regularity of classes of smooth functions and regularity proposed by the complement of the wave front sets.

Theorem 1.4.1. ([16]) Let WF(u), and WF_L(u), $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, be the standard and C^L wave front sets, respectively. Then

$$\pi_1(WF(u)) = \operatorname{singsupp}(u),$$

and

$$\pi_1(WF_L(u)) = \operatorname{singsupp}_L(u),$$

where $\pi_1(x,\xi) = x$ denotes the standard projection on $\mathbf{R}^d \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$.

Moreover, one of the main properties of wave front sets is *microlocal hypoellipticity* stated in the following theorem.

Theorem 1.4.2. ([16]) Let WF(u), and WF_A(u), $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, be the standard and analytic wave front sets, and $P_{\infty}(x,D)$, $P_{A}(x,D)$ be the partial differential operators of order m with smooth and analytic coefficients on U, respectively. Then

$$WF(P_{\infty}u) \subset WF(u) \subset WF(P_{\infty}u) \cup Char P_{\infty}(x, D),$$

and

$$WF_A(P_A u) \subseteq WF_A(u) \subseteq WF_A(P_A u) \cup Char P_A(x, D),$$

where Char denotes characteristic set of an operator.

Since the Gevrey classes are non-quasianalytic, by using compactly supported functions in $\mathcal{D}_t(U)$, t > 1, the definition of Gevrey wave front sets can be extended to the spaces of Gevrey ultradistributions. Although, this goes beyond the scope of this thesis, for the completeness we recall the definitions and main results presented in [35].

Recall, $\mathcal{D}'_t(U)$ and $\mathcal{E}'_t(U)$, t > 1, denotes the spaces of Gevrey ultradistributions and Gevrey ultradistributions with compact support, respectively.

Definition 1.4.4. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'_t(U)$ and $(x_0, \xi_0) \in \mathbf{R}^d \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$. Then $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_t(u)$ if and only if there exists an open neighborhood Ω of x_0 , a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 and $v \in \mathcal{E}'_t(U)$ such that v = u on Ω and

$$|\widehat{v}(\xi)| \le \frac{C^{N+1}N^N}{|\xi|^{N/t}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \Gamma, C > 0.$$

Remark 1.4.2. Note that if we interchange N with tN, t > 1, in (1.4.4) we obtain

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le \frac{C^{tN+1}(tN)^{(tN)}}{|\xi|^N} \le \frac{C^{'N+1}N!^t}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}, \ t > 1,$$
(1.4.1)

for some C' > 0, where for the second inequality follows by Stirling's formula. This procedure we will call *enumeration* and it will be the essential tool in the proof of the results in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4.

We finish this section with following Theorem that generalizes properties of Gevrey wave front set in the context of Gevrey ultradistributions. For the proof of microlocal hypoellipticity author uses arguments of the theory of pseudo-differential operators, rather than standard, used for WF_A in [16].

Theorem 1.4.3. ([35]) Let $WF_t(u)$, $u \in \mathcal{D}'_t(U)$, be the Gevrey wave front set. Then

$$\pi_1(WF_t(u)) = \operatorname{singsupp}_t(u).$$

Moreover, if $P_A(x, D)$ is partial differential operator of order m with analytic coefficients, then

$$\operatorname{WF}_{t}(P_{A}u) \subseteq \operatorname{WF}_{t}(u) \subseteq \operatorname{WF}_{t}(P_{A}u) \cup \operatorname{Char}P_{A}(x,D).$$
 (1.4.2)

Chapter 2

Classes of ultradifferentiable functions

In this section we introduce subclasses of smooth function whose definition propose a new type of local regularity. They are different from any of Komatsu's spaces (see Chapter 1, Section 1.2), and therefore we need to adapt standard arguments developed in [20] to our case.

In the first section we establish the basic properties of the sequences $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$, $p \in \mathbb{N}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, and since they control the derivatives of functions, we are able to prove some standard results in our case. Although it turns out that our sequence does not satisfy Komatsu's condition (M.2)', we are able to prove that our classes are algebras and that they are closed under the finite order derivation. Moreover, they are nuclear.

Our classes contains union of Gevrey classes $\cup_{t>1}\mathcal{E}_t$, and therefore thay are non-quasianalytic. Moreover, we are able to construct a compactly supported function in our classes, which does not belong to $\cup_{t>1}\mathcal{D}_t$. The main result of this Chapter concerns the construction of certain (ultra)differentiable operators, and construction of classes that are classes that are closed under their action. In particular, we construct classes of ultradifferentiable functions.

We also prove the inverse-closedness property. The proof is based on standard argument based on Faá di Bruno formula (see [38], [37]). However, it turns out that in our case we do not need additional properties of sequences $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ other than logarithmic convexity. We use this property to construct a function on our classes that does not belong to $\bigcup_{t>1} \mathcal{E}_t$. In the final section we give the definition of dual spaces, although the singularities of these spaces will be analyzed in the following chapter using the methods of microlocal analysis.

Some results from this Chapter are published in [29].

2.1 Properties of sequences $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$

The following two lemmas captures the basic properties of $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$, $p \in \mathbb{N}, \tau > 0, \sigma > 1$, which we will use in the next sections.

Lemma 2.1.1. Let $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ and $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$, $p \in \mathbf{Z}_+$, $M_0^{\tau,\sigma} = 1$. Then there exist A, B, C > 0 such that

$$M_p^{\tau,\sigma} \le A C^{p^{\sigma}} \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor!^{\tau/\sigma} \quad and \quad \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor!^{\tau/\sigma} \le B M_p^{\tau,\sigma}. \tag{2.1.1}$$

Proof. By $p^{\sigma} \leq \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor + 1$ and $p^{\sigma} \leq 2 \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor$, $p \in \mathbf{Z}_{+}$, we have

$$p^{\tau p^{\sigma}} \leq p^{\tau(\lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor + 1)} \leq p^{\tau} \Big(2 \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor \Big)^{\tau \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor / \sigma} \leq e^{\tau p^{\sigma}} 2^{\tau \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor / \sigma} \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor^{\tau \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor / \sigma},$$

and the left hand side inequality in (2.1.2) follows from the Stirling formula.

The right hand side inequality in (2.1.2) follows directly from the Stirling formula:

$$\lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor!^{\tau/\sigma} \le \left(e^{-\lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor} \sqrt{2\pi \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor} \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor} \right)^{\tau/\sigma} \le B \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor^{\tau \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor/\sigma} \le B p^{\tau p^{\sigma}},$$

for some B > 0.

Remark 2.1.1. Moreover we note that if $\tau>0$, $\sigma>1$, $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}=p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$ and $\widetilde{M_p^{\tau,\sigma}}=\lfloor p^{\sigma}\rfloor!^{\tau/\sigma},\,p\in\mathbf{N}$, Then

$$\widetilde{M_p^{\tau,\sigma}} \sim (2\pi)^{\tau/(2\sigma)} p^{\tau/2} e^{-(\tau/\sigma)p^{\sigma}} M_p^{\tau,\sigma}, \quad p \to \infty,$$
 (2.1.2)

This is obtain as consequence of Stirling's formula and the fact that $\lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor \sim p^{\sigma}$ as $p \to \infty$, which follows easily by noting that $p^{\sigma} = \lfloor p^{\sigma} \rfloor + \varepsilon_p$, where $0 \le \varepsilon_p < 1, p \in \mathbf{N}$.

Lemma 2.1.2. Let there be given $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$. Then there exists a positive increasing sequence $C_q \geq 1$, $q \in \mathbb{N}$, and a constant C > 1 so that $M_n^{\tau,\sigma}$ satisfies:

$$(M.1) (M_p^{\tau,\sigma})^2 \le M_{p-1}^{\tau,\sigma} M_{p+1}^{\tau,\sigma}, \ p \in \mathbf{Z}_+$$

$$(\widetilde{M.2})' M_{p+q}^{\tau,\sigma} \le C_q^{p^{\sigma}} M_p^{\tau,\sigma}, \ p, q \in \mathbf{N},$$

$$\widetilde{(M.2)}\ M_{p+q}^{\tau,\sigma} \leq C^{p^{\sigma}+q^{\sigma}} M_p^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1},\sigma} M_q^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1},\sigma},\ p,q \in \mathbf{N}.$$

Proof. For the proof, we put $\tau = 1$ without loss of generality.

Note that for p=1, (M.1) is satisfied. Further note that the second derivative of the function $f(t)=t^{\sigma}\ln t$, t>0, is positive for $t>e^{\frac{1-2\sigma}{\sigma(\sigma-1)}}$ and

we can conclude that sequence $\ln M_p$ is convex for $p-1 \in \mathbf{Z}_+$. This implies (M.1).

Note that if p=0 (or q=0) conditions (M.2)' and (M.2) are trivially satisfied. In the sequel we assume that $p,q\in \mathbf{Z}_+$.

For (M.2)' write $\sigma = n + \delta$ where $n \in \mathbf{Z}_+$ and $0 < \delta \le 1$ with $n = \lfloor \sigma \rfloor$, $0 < \delta < 1$, when $\sigma \notin \mathbf{Z}_+$, and $n = \sigma - 1$, $\delta = 1$, when $\sigma \in \mathbf{Z}_+$. Then by binomial formula we have,

$$(p+q)^{\sigma} \leq (p+q)^{n} (p^{\delta} + q^{\delta}) = p^{\sigma} + \sum_{k=1}^{n} \binom{n}{k} p^{\sigma-k} q^{k}$$

$$+ \sum_{k=0}^{n} \binom{n}{k} p^{n-k} q^{k+\delta} \leq p^{\sigma} + 2^{n} (p^{\sigma-1} q^{n} + p^{n} q^{\sigma})$$

$$\leq p^{\sigma} + 2^{n+1} q^{\sigma} p^{\sigma-\delta} ,$$

where for the last inequality we have used that $n = \sigma - \delta$ and $0 < \delta \le 1$. In particular,

$$(p+q)^{\sigma} \ln(p+q) \le p^{\sigma} \ln(p+q) + 2^{n+1} q^{\sigma} p^{\sigma-\delta} \ln(p+q).$$
 (2.1.3)

We estimate the first summand on the righthand side of (2.1.3) as

$$p^{\sigma} \ln(p+q) = p^{\sigma} \left(\ln p + \ln \left(1 + \frac{q}{p} \right) \right) \le p^{\sigma} \ln p + p^{\sigma-1} q$$

$$\le p^{\sigma} \ln p + q p^{\sigma}. \tag{2.1.4}$$

For the second summand of (2.1.3) we note that since $\ln p \leq Ap^{\delta}$, $0 < \delta \leq 1$, we have $p \leq C^{p^{\delta}}$, for some C > 1. Thus we obtain,

$$2^{n+1}q^{\sigma}p^{\sigma-\delta}\ln(p+q) = 2^{n+1}q^{\sigma}p^{\sigma-\delta}\left(\ln p + \ln\left(1 + \frac{q}{p}\right)\right)$$

$$\leq 2^{n+1}q^{\sigma}p^{\sigma}\ln C + 2^{n+1}q^{\sigma}p^{\sigma}\ln(1+q). \quad (2.1.5)$$

Applying the estimates (2.1.4) and (2.1.5) in (2.1.3) and taking the exponentials, $(\widetilde{M.2})'$ follows.

For the proof of (M.2) we use well know inequality $(p+q)^{\sigma} \leq 2^{\sigma-1}(p^{\sigma}+q^{\sigma})$ to conclude

$$(p+q)^{(p+q)^{\sigma}} \le (p+q)^{2^{\sigma-1}p^{\sigma}}(p+q)^{2^{\sigma-1}q^{\sigma}}.$$
 (2.1.6)

First term on the righthand side of (2.1.6) we estimate as follows

$$2^{\sigma-1}p^{\sigma}\ln(p+q) = 2^{\sigma-1}p^{\sigma}\left(\ln p + \ln\left(1 + \frac{q}{p}\right)\right) \le 2^{\sigma-1}p^{\sigma}\ln p + 2^{\sigma-1}qp^{\sigma-1} \le 2^{\sigma-1}p^{\sigma}\ln p + 2^{\sigma-1}(p+q)^{\sigma}.$$

Taking the exponentials we obtain $(p+q)^{2^{\sigma-1}p^{\sigma}} \leq p^{2^{\sigma-1}p^{\sigma}}e^{2^{\sigma-1}(p+q)^{\sigma}}$. Second term in (2.1.6) we estimate in the similar way.

Remark 2.1.2. Note that for fixed τ and σ condition (M.1) is standard Komatsu's conditions (and hence the notation). From the proof of (M.2)' it is clear that $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ does not satisfies condition (M.2)'. Natural extension of (M.2) would be

$$M_{p+q}^{\tau,\sigma} \le C^{p^{\sigma}+q^{\sigma}} M_p^{\tau,\sigma} M_q^{\tau,\sigma}, \quad C > 0, p, q \in \mathbf{N}.$$
 (2.1.7)

Our sequence fails to satisfy (2.1.7). To see that, suppose the opposite. Without loss of generality we may assume that $\tau = 1$. Then, if we put $p = q \neq 0$ in (2.1.7) we obtain

$$p^{(2p)^{\sigma}} \le (C_1 p)^{2p^{\sigma}}, \quad p \in \mathbf{Z}_+,$$
 (2.1.8)

where $C_1 = \frac{C}{2^{2^{\sigma-1}}}$. Taking the logarithm, (2.1.8) implies $2^{\sigma-1} \ln p \leq \ln C_1 p$ which is satisfied only for finitely many $p \in \mathbf{Z}_+$.

Remark 2.1.3. We would like to point out that $(\widetilde{M.2})$ does not imply $(\widetilde{M.2})'$, for fixed $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$. To see that assume that $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ satisfies $(\widetilde{M.2})$. Then we write $2^{\sigma-1} = 1 + \varepsilon$, for some $\varepsilon > 0$ and note that

$$M_{p+q}^{\tau,\sigma} \leq C^{p^\sigma+q^\sigma} M_p^{2^{\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma} M_q^{2^{\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma} = C^{p^\sigma+q^\sigma} M_q^{2^{\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma} M_p^{\varepsilon\tau,\sigma} M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$$

for every $p, q \in \mathbf{Z}_+$ and some C > 1. Thus, in order to (M.2)' be fulfilled, we note that for fixed $q \in \mathbf{Z}_+$ and some constants C', C'' > 0 it must hold

$$C^{p^{\sigma}+q^{\sigma}}M_q^{2^{\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma}M_p^{\varepsilon\tau,\sigma} \le C'^{p^{\sigma}},$$

and hence it follows that $M_p^{\varepsilon\tau,\sigma} \leq C''^{p^{\sigma}}$ which is not true for p sufficiently large.

However, we adopt the Komatsu's notation since the corresponding properties of the sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ would imply the desired properties of the spaces from Chapter 2, similarly as in [20].

We will also use following technical lemma in our computations.

Test spaces 27

Lemma 2.1.3. For $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$ it holds

$$\tilde{T}_{\tau,\sigma}(h) := \sup_{r>0} \frac{h^{r^{\sigma}}}{r^{\tau r^{\sigma}}} = e^{\frac{\tau}{\sigma e}h^{\frac{\sigma}{\tau}}} \quad , h > 0.$$
(2.1.9)

Proof. Set $f(r) = \frac{h^{r^{\sigma}}}{r^{\tau r^{\sigma}}}$, r > 0. Clearly, f reaches it's supremum and, by the methods explained in [13], it is sufficient to find the $\max_{r>0} \ln f(r)$. By the standard differential calculus, note that $(\ln f(r))' = r^{\sigma-1}(\sigma \ln h - \tau \sigma \ln r - \tau)$, r > 0, and hence the only stationary point of $\ln f(r)$ is $r_0 := h^{\frac{1}{\tau}}e^{-\sigma}$. Thus, $\max_{r>0} \ln f(r) = f(r_0) = h^{\frac{\sigma}{\tau}} \frac{\tau}{e\sigma}$. This implies that $\max_{r>0} f(r) = e^{\frac{\tau}{\sigma e}h^{\frac{\sigma}{\tau}}}$. \square

Remark 2.1.4. In the theory of ultradifferentiable functions, for a given sequence M_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$, the function T given by $T(h) = \sup_{p>0} \frac{h^p M_0}{M_p}$, h > 0, is called the associated function of the sequence M_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$ (in [20] the function $\sup_{p>0} \ln \frac{h^p M_0}{M_p}$ is considered instead of T(h)). It plays an important role in the study of the spaces of ultradifferentiable functions and their dual spaces. Notice that $\tilde{T}_{\tau,\sigma}$ given by (2.1.9) is not the associated function of the sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$. It is known that the associated function $T_{\tau}(h)$ of the sequence $p!^{\tau}$, $\tau > 0$, satisfies the estimate of the form $C_1 e^{\frac{\tau}{e}h^{\frac{1}{\tau}}} \leq T_{\tau}(h) \leq C_2 e^{\frac{\tau}{e}h^{\frac{1}{\tau}}}$, for some $C_1, C_2 > 0$, and for every h > 0, cf. [13, Chapter IV.2]. This implies that

$$C'(T_{\tau}(h^{\sigma}))^{1/\sigma} \le \tilde{T}_{\tau,\sigma}(h) \le C''(T_{\tau}(h^{\sigma}))^{1/\sigma}$$

for some C', C'' > 0, h > 0 and for any given $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$.

2.2 Test spaces

Let us introduce our basic spaces. Fix $K \subset\subset U$ and h > 0. Smooth function ϕ on U belongs to Banach space $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)$ if there exists A > 0 such that

$$|\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x)| \le Ah^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}|\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}, \quad \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d.$$
 (2.2.1)

Norm is given by

$$||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} = \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \sup_{x \in K} \frac{|\partial^{\alpha} \phi(x)|}{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma}}}, \tag{2.2.2}$$

and we immediately obtain following embeddings

$$\mathcal{E}_{\tau_1,\sigma_1,h_1}(K) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\tau_2,\sigma_2,h_2}(K)$$
, $0 < h_1 \le h_2$, $0 < \tau_1 \le \tau_2$, $1 < \sigma_1 \le \sigma_2$. (2.2.3)

Remark 2.2.1. When $\sigma = 1$, we have $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,1,h}(K) = \mathcal{E}^{\{p^{!\tau}\},h}(K)$. For more information about classes $\mathcal{E}^{\{p^{!\tau}\},h}(K)$ see [20].

Let $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,h}^K$ be the set of functions in $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)$ with the supports in K. Then, in the topological sense, we set

$$\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U) = \varprojlim_{K \subset \subset U} \varinjlim_{h \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K), \tag{2.2.4}$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U) = \varprojlim_{K \subset \mathcal{C}} \varprojlim_{h \to 0} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K), \tag{2.2.5}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}^K = \varinjlim_{h \to \infty} \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,h}^K , \qquad (2.2.6)$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{(\tau,\sigma)}^{K} = \varprojlim_{h \to 0} \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,h}^{K}$$
 (2.2.7)

$$\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U) = \lim_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}^K, \tag{2.2.8}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U) = \varinjlim_{K \subset \subset U} \mathcal{D}_{(\tau,\sigma)}^{K}.$$
 (2.2.9)

These spaces are l.c.s., and their topology will be discussed in the next section. We will use the notation $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ for $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ or $\mathcal{E}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U)$ and $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ for $\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}^K(U)$ or $\mathcal{D}_{(\tau,\sigma)}^K(U)$ (resp. $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}^K(U)$ for $\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}^K(U)$ or $\mathcal{D}_{(\tau,\sigma)}^K(U)$).

Remark 2.2.2. From Lemma 2.1.1 it follows that the norms (2.2.2) and

$$\|\phi\|_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)}^{\sim} = \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \sup_{x \in K} \frac{|\partial^{\alpha} \phi(x)|}{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} \lfloor |\alpha|^{\sigma} \rfloor!^{\tau/\sigma}} < \infty, \quad h > 0.$$
 (2.2.10)

also can be used in the definition of $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(K)$. Moreover, for $\sigma = 1$ classes given with (2.2.4) (resp. (2.2.8)) and (2.2.5) (resp. (2.2.9)) coincides with Komatsu's classes $\mathcal{E}^{\{p!^{\tau}\}}(U)$ ($\mathcal{D}^{\{p!^{\tau}\}}(U)$) and $\mathcal{E}^{(p!^{\tau})}(U)$ ($\mathcal{D}^{(p!^{\tau})}(U)$), $\tau > 0$.

Remark 2.2.3. Let us show that in the definition of the classes $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$

$$\|\partial^{\alpha}\phi\|_{\infty,K} := \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x)|$$

that appears in (2.2.2) can be replaced by

$$\|\partial^{\alpha}\phi\|_{L^{p}(K)} := \int_{K} |\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x)| dx, \quad p \ge 1.$$

Let $K\subset\subset U$ be arbitrary but fixed. Note that for every h>0

Test spaces 29

$$\sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \frac{\|\partial^{\alpha} \phi\|_{L^p(K)}}{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \le C_1 ||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)}, \tag{2.2.11}$$

for some $C_1 > 0$ which depends only on K. This follows directly from the simple inequality $\|\partial^{\alpha}\phi\|_{L^p(K)} \leq |K|^{1/p} \|\partial^{\alpha}\phi\|_{\infty,K}$, where $|K| := \int_K dx$.

For the converse inequality we prove that for every h > 0 there exists positive constants c_h and C_2 such that

$$||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,c_h h}(K)} \le C_2 \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \frac{\|\partial^{\alpha} \phi\|_{L^p(K)}}{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}, \tag{2.2.12}$$

We use the Sobolev embedding theorem (see [42]). For any $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$ choose $\beta \in \mathbf{N}^d$ such that $|\beta| = |\alpha| + d/p + 1$ for p > 1 or $|\beta| = |\alpha| + d$ for p = 1. Then the Sobolev theorem implies that

$$\|\partial^{\alpha}\phi\|_{\infty,K} \le C\|\partial^{\beta}\phi\|_{L^p(K)}, \quad C > 0, p \ge 1.$$

Moreover, for $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$

$$\frac{\|\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x)\|_{\infty,K}}{(c_{h}h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}|\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \leq \frac{\|\partial^{\beta}\phi(x)\|_{L^{p}(K)}}{h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}}|\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}}} \frac{h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}}|\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}}}{(c_{h}h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}|\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \\
\leq C \frac{\|\partial^{\beta}\phi(x)\|_{L^{p}(K)}}{h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}}|\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}}} \frac{h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}}C'^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{(c_{h}h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}, \qquad (2.2.13)$$

where for the second inequality we have use the (M.2)' property of the sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$. Now if we choose $c_h = \max\{C', C'h^{2^{\sigma-1}}\}$, noting that and take supremum with respect to $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$, noting that β depends on α , (2.2.13) implies (2.2.12) by observing simple inequalities

$$h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} \le C_h h^{2^{\sigma-1}|\alpha|^{\sigma}}, h \ge 1, \quad h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} \le C_h' h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}, 0 < h < 1,$$

for suitable constants $C_h, C'_h > 0$.

Remark 2.2.4. By standard arguments (see [20]), spaces in (2.2.4) and (2.2.5) can be represented as inductive (resp. projective) limits of countable family of spaces as follows: Let $\{K_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ be the sequence of compact sets with smooth boundary such that $K_i \subset K_{i+1}$, $i \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\bigcup_{i\in\mathbb{N}} K_i = U$. Then, for $j \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U) = \lim_{\substack{\longleftarrow \\ i \to \infty}} \varinjlim_{\substack{j \to \infty}} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,j}(K_i), \quad \mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U) = \lim_{\substack{\longleftarrow \\ i \to \infty}} \varinjlim_{\substack{j \to \infty}} \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,j}^{K_i},$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U) = \varprojlim_{i \to \infty} \varprojlim_{j \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,1/j}(K_i), \quad \mathcal{D}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U) = \varinjlim_{i \to \infty} \varprojlim_{j \to \infty} \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,1/j}^{K_i}.$$

Following proposition describes the basic relations between our classes.

Proposition 2.2.1. Let $\sigma_1 \geq 1$. Then for every $\sigma_2 > \sigma_1$ and $\tau > 0$

$$\underset{\tau \to \infty}{\varinjlim} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma_1}(U) \hookrightarrow \underset{\tau \to 0^+}{\varprojlim} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma_2}(U).$$
(2.2.14)

Moreover, if $0 < \tau_1 < \tau_2$, then for every $\sigma > 1$ it holds

$$\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau_1,\sigma\}}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{(\tau_2,\sigma)}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau_2,\sigma\}}(U).$$
 (2.2.15)

In particular, for $\sigma > 1$

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U) = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U). \tag{2.2.16}$$

$$\varprojlim_{\tau \to 0^+} \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U) = \varprojlim_{\tau \to 0^+} \mathcal{E}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U).$$
(2.2.17)

Proof. Since in (2.2.16) and (2.2.17) we observe unions and intersections of $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ (resp. $\mathcal{E}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U)$) with respect to τ , the equalities follow immediately from (2.2.15).

To prove (2.2.14), take arbitrary h > 0, $\tau > 0$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ and set $\sigma_2 = \sigma_1 + \varepsilon$. Let $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau_0,\sigma_1,h}(K)$ for some $\tau_0 > 0$ and $K \subset U$.

We begin by noting that

$$||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma_2,h}(K)} \le \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \frac{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma_1}} |\alpha|^{\tau_0|\alpha|^{\sigma_1}}}{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma_2}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma_2}}} ||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau_0,\sigma_1,h}(K)}. \tag{2.2.18}$$

Further observe that there exists $A_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that $\tau_0 p^{\sigma_1} \ln p \leq A_{\varepsilon} \tau_0 p^{\sigma_1 + \varepsilon} = A_{\varepsilon} \tau_0 p^{\sigma_2}$, and thus $p^{\tau_0 p^{\sigma_1}} \leq e^{A_{\varepsilon} \tau_0 p^{\sigma_2}}$ (note that A_{ε} blows up as $\varepsilon \to 0^+$). Now, for $C := e^{A_{\varepsilon} \tau_0}$ and $c_h := \max\{1/h, 1\}$, we obtain

$$\sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \frac{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma_1}} |\alpha|^{\tau_0|\alpha|^{\sigma_1}}}{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma_2}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma_2}}} \le \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \frac{(C c_h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma_2}}}{|\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma_2}}} \le \tilde{T}_{\tau,\sigma_2}(C c_h) = e^{\frac{\tau}{e\sigma_2}(C c_h)^{\frac{\sigma_2}{\tau}}}, \quad (2.2.19)$$

where $\tilde{T}_{\tau,\sigma}$ is function from Lemma 2.1.3. Now (2.2.14) follows from (2.2.18) and (2.2.19).

Note that second embedding in (2.2.15) is trivial. For the proof of the first embedding, let $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau_1,\sigma,k}(K)$ for some k > 0. We note that

$$||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau_2,\sigma,h}(K)} \leq \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \frac{k^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau_1 |\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau_2 |\alpha|^{\sigma}}} ||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau_1,\sigma,k}(K)}, \quad h, k > 0.$$

Test spaces 31

Moreover,

$$\sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \frac{k^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau_1 |\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau_2 |\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \leq \tilde{T}_{\tau_2 - \tau_1, \sigma}(k/h) = e^{\frac{\tau_2 - \tau_1}{e\sigma}(k/h)^{\frac{\sigma}{\tau_2 - \tau_1}}},$$

wherefrom for any given h > 0 we obtain

$$||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau_2,\sigma,h}(K)} \le C||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau_1,\sigma,k}(K)},$$

for some C > 0. This proves the proposition.

In the topological sense, let us introduce the following notation

$$\mathcal{E}_{0^+,\sigma}(U) := \varprojlim_{\tau \to 0^+} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U), \qquad (2.2.20)$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{\infty,\sigma}(U) := \varinjlim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U), \qquad (2.2.21)$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{\tau,1^+}(U) := \lim_{\substack{\longleftarrow \\ \sigma \to 1^+}} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U), \qquad (2.2.22)$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\infty}(U) := \varinjlim_{\sigma \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U), \qquad (2.2.23)$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{0^+,1^+}(U) := \varprojlim_{\sigma \to 1^+} \mathcal{E}_{0^+,\sigma}(U),$$
 (2.2.24)

$$\mathcal{E}_{\infty^+,1^+}(U) := \varprojlim_{\sigma \to 1^+} \mathcal{E}_{\infty,\sigma}(U), \qquad (2.2.25)$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{0^+,\infty}(U) := \lim_{\substack{\longrightarrow\\\sigma\to\infty}} \mathcal{E}_{0^+,\sigma}(U), \tag{2.2.26}$$

$$\mathcal{E}_{\infty,\infty}(U) := \varinjlim_{\sigma \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\infty,\sigma}(U), \tag{2.2.27}$$

As immediate consequence of Proposition 2.2.1 we obtain the following corollary.

Corollary 2.2.1. We have the following strict embeddings

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_t(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{0^+,1^+}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\infty,1^+}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{0^+,\infty}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\infty,\infty}(U). \tag{2.2.28}$$

where $\mathcal{E}_t(U)$, t > 1, denotes the Gevrey class of Roumieu or Beurling type.

Proof. The embedding $\varinjlim_{t\to\infty} \mathcal{E}_t(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{0^+,1^+}(U)$ in (2.2.28) follows directly from Proposition 2.2.1 when $\sigma_2 > \sigma_1 = 1$. Note that embedding $\mathcal{E}_{0^+,1^+}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\infty,1^+}(U)$ is trivial. Further note that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\infty,1^+}(U)$ implies that for every $\sigma > 1$ and some $\tau_0 > 0$ $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau_0,\sigma}(U)$. Fix $\sigma_1 > 1$, and let $\sigma_2 > \sigma_1 > 1$. Then following embeddings holds

$$\mathcal{E}_{\tau_0,\sigma_1}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{0^+,\sigma_2}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{0^+,\infty}(U),$$

where first embedding follows from (2.2.14). Since the embedding $\mathcal{E}_{0^+,\infty}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\infty,\infty}(U)$ is trivial, the assertion follows.

Note that classes $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}$, for every $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ are larger than Gevrey classes but their inductive limits with respect to τ and σ are continuously injected in $C^{\infty}(U)$. In particular, they are non-quasianalytic. The precise result is given in the next section.

2.3 Compactly supported test functions

In this section we construct a compactly supported function in $\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$, U is an open set in \mathbf{R}^d , following the ideas presented in [16], Sections 1.3 and 1.4. Clearly, compactly supported Gevrey functions are in $\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$. The purpose of this section is to construct a compactly supported function in $\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ which is not in $\mathcal{D}_t(U)$, for any t > 1.

We note that it is enough to show the statement for some neighborhood of origin. See Theorems 1.3.5. and 1.4.2. in [16] for details.

Let us start with the following lemma.

Lemma 2.3.1. Let $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$. The sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$, $p \in \mathbb{N}$ satisfies Komatsu's condition (M.3)'. In particular,

$$\sum_{p=1}^{\infty} \frac{M_{p-1}^{\tau,\sigma}}{M_p^{\tau,\sigma}} < \infty. \tag{2.3.1}$$

Proof. From $2 \leq (1+\frac{1}{p})^p \leq e$ and $p^{\sigma} \ln(1+\frac{1}{p}) = p^{\sigma-1} \ln(1+\frac{1}{p})^p$, it follows that

$$\tau \ln 2 p^{\sigma - 1} \le \tau p^{\sigma} \ln \left(1 + \frac{1}{p} \right) \le \tau p^{\sigma - 1}, \quad p \in \mathbf{Z}_{+}. \tag{2.3.2}$$

This implies

$$2^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}} \le \left(1 + \frac{1}{p}\right)^{\tau p^{\sigma}} \le e^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}}, \quad p \in \mathbf{Z}_+.$$
 (2.3.3)

Since $p^{\sigma} \ge (p-1)^{\sigma-1}p = (p-1)^{\sigma} + (p-1)^{\sigma-1}$, $p \in \mathbf{Z}_+$, the left hand side of (2.3.3) we gives,

$$\sum_{p=1}^{\infty} \frac{(p-1)^{\tau(p-1)^{\sigma}}}{p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}} \leq \sum_{p=1}^{\infty} \frac{(p-1)^{\tau(p-1)^{\sigma}}}{p^{\tau((p-1)^{\sigma}+(p-1)^{\sigma-1})}}$$

$$= \sum_{p=1}^{\infty} \left((1 - \frac{1}{p})^{\tau(p-1)^{\sigma}} \right) \frac{1}{p^{\tau(p-1)^{\sigma-1}}}$$

$$\leq \sum_{p=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{(2p)^{\tau(p-1)^{\sigma-1}}} < \infty,$$
(2.3.4)

which proves the lemma.

We immediately obtain the following corollary.

Corollary 2.3.1. Let there be given $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$. Then there exists a compactly supported function $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ such that $0 \leq \phi \leq 1$ and $\int_{\mathbf{R}^d} \phi \, dx = 1$.

Proof. By the Denjoy-Carleman theorem (see Theorem 1.3.8. in [16]), conditions (M.1) and (M.3)' implies the existence of compactly supported function in Komatsu's space $\mathcal{E}^{\{p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}\}}(U)$, for the appropriate set U. Since the constant h in (2.2.1) is taken to the power $|\alpha|^{\sigma}$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^d$, classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ are larger then $\mathcal{E}^{\{p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}\}}(U)$, and therefore classes $\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ are nontrivial. However, our goal is to construct a function in $\mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ which is not in $\mathcal{D}_t(U)$, for any t > 1. We apply methods explained in Theorem 1.3.5 in [16], and to make the conclusion clear, we repeat some of the steps for our case.

We start with one dimensional case. Let χ be the characteristic function of interval (0,1), and for c>0 let $H_c(x)=\frac{1}{c}\chi(\frac{x}{c})$. Clearly $\int_{\mathbf{R}}H_cdx=1$ and we recall that

$$(H_c * f)'(x) = \frac{1}{c} \left(\int_{x-c}^x f(t)dt \right)' = \frac{f(x) - f(x-c)}{c}, \tag{2.3.5}$$

for any continuous function f on \mathbf{R} .

Further we set

$$a_p := \frac{1}{(2(p+1))^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}}}, \quad p \in \mathbf{N},$$

and note that (2.3.4) imply

$$\frac{M_p^{\tau,\sigma}}{M_{p+1}^{\tau,\sigma}} \le 2^{-\tau p^{\sigma-1}} \frac{1}{(p+1)^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}}} = a_p, \quad p \in \mathbf{N}.$$
 (2.3.6)

Put

$$u_m(x) = H_{a_0} * H_{a_1} \cdots * H_{a_m}, \quad m \in \mathbf{N}.$$

Then, by [16, Theorem 1.3.5] it follows that the sequence $\{u_m\}_{m\in\mathbb{N}}$ has a uniform limit $u\in C^{\infty}(\mathbf{R})$ supported in [0,a] where $a=\sum_{p=0}^{\infty}a_p<\infty$, and $\int_{\mathbf{R}}u\,dx=1$.

Next we estimate the derivatives $u_m^{(p)}$, $p \leq m-1$. After applying p iterations of (2.3.5) and by using (2.3.6) we obtain

$$|u_{m}^{(p)}(x)| = \prod_{k=0}^{p-1} \frac{|H_{a_{p}} * \cdots * H_{a_{m}}(x) - H_{a_{p}} * \cdots * H_{a_{m}}(x - a_{k})|}{a_{k}}$$

$$\leq 2^{p} \prod_{k=0}^{p-1} \frac{1}{a_{k}} \sup_{x \in \mathbf{R}} |H_{a_{p}} * H_{a_{p+1}} \cdots * H_{a_{m}}(x)|$$

$$\leq 2^{p} \left(\prod_{k=0}^{p-1} \frac{1}{a_{k}}\right) \sup_{x \in \mathbf{R}} |H_{a_{p}}(x)| \left(\prod_{k=p+1}^{m} \int_{\mathbf{R}} H_{a_{k}}(x) dx\right)$$

$$= 2^{p} \prod_{k=0}^{p} \frac{1}{a_{k}} \leq 2^{p} \prod_{k=0}^{p} \frac{M_{k+1}^{\tau,\sigma}}{M_{k}^{\tau,\sigma}} = 2^{p} \frac{M_{p+1}^{\tau,\sigma}}{M_{0}^{\tau,\sigma}}$$

$$= 2^{p} (p+1)^{\tau(p+1)^{\sigma}} \leq C^{p^{\sigma}} p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}, \qquad (2.3.7)$$

where we used $(\widetilde{M.2})'$ for the last inequality.

From the uniform convergence it follows that the derivatives of u also satisfy (2.3.7), so that $u \in \mathcal{D}^{[0,a]}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$. Next, we extend this to higher dimensions by putting $\psi(x) = u(x+a/2)$

Next, we extend this to higher dimensions by putting $\psi(x) = u(x + a/2)$ and $\phi(x) = \prod_{k=1}^{d} \psi(x_k)$ for $x = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d)$. Since the sequence $M_p^{\tau, \sigma}$ fulfills the (M.1) property, we obtain

$$|\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x)| = \prod_{k=1}^{d} |\partial^{\alpha_k}\psi(x_k)| \le \prod_{k=1}^{d} C^{\alpha_k{}^{\sigma}} \alpha_k{}^{\tau\alpha_k{}^{\sigma}} \le C^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}},$$

$$\alpha = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \dots, \alpha_d),$$

wherefrom $\phi \in \mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}^K$ with $K = [-a/2, a/2]^d$.

Although K does not have a smooth boundary, by [16, Lemma 1.4.3] one can find appropriate open set U and conclude that $\phi \in \mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$.

At the same time $\phi \notin \mathcal{D}_t(U)$, for any t > 1. In order to use the same construction and obtain a function in $\bigcup_{t>1} \mathcal{D}_t(U)$ one should choose sequences

 $\{\widetilde{a}_p\}_{p\in\mathbb{N}}$ of the form $\widetilde{a}_p := \frac{p!^t}{(p+1)!^t} = \frac{1}{(p+1)^t}$, for some $t > 1, p \in \mathbb{N}$ (see Theorem 1.3.5. in [16]).

Then the corresponding function \widetilde{u} belongs to $\bigcup_{t>1} \mathcal{D}^{\{p!^t\}}_{[0,\widetilde{a}]}, \ u(x) \neq 0, \ x \in$

 $(0, \widetilde{a})$, where $\widetilde{a} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \widetilde{a}_k$. The key observation is that we would use (M.2)'

property of the sequence $p!^t$, t > 1, instead of $(\widetilde{M.2})'$ in (2.3.7).

Let us explain that $a < \widetilde{a}$, that is for every $\sigma, t > 1$ and $\tau > 0$ there exists $p_0 \in \mathbf{N}$ such that $\widetilde{a}_p > a_p$ for every $p > p_0$. In fact, we need to show simple inequality

$$(2(p+1))^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}} > (p+1)^t, \quad p > p_0.$$
 (2.3.8)

Taking the logarithm we note that

$$\tau p^{\sigma-1}(\ln 2 + \ln(p+1)) > \tau p^{\sigma-1}\ln(p+1) > t\ln(p+1),$$

for $p > \lceil (t/\tau)^{1/(\sigma-1)} \rceil := p_0$, and (2.3.8) follows. If we set $\tau = t > 1$, then inequality (2.3.8) holds for any $p \in \mathbf{N}$ and hence we conclude that $a < \widetilde{a}$. In particular, $u \neq \widetilde{u}$ for two reasons: u vanishes outside [0, a] while $\widetilde{u} \neq 0$ on (a, \widetilde{a}) , and the estimates on derivatives of u and \widetilde{u} are different (see the calculation in (2.3.7)).

We refer to [16, Lemma 1.3.6] for a discussion about the precision of the presented construction. \Box

Remark 2.3.1. Since the construction presented in Lemma 2.3.1 and Corollary 2.3.1 holds for every $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$, by (2.2.15), it follows that ϕ from Corollary 2.3.1 also belongs to $\mathcal{D}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U)$ for some choice of $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$.

Remark 2.3.2. Let us show that the classes $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}(\mathbf{R}^d)$ are closed under translation and dilatation. In fact, without loss of generality we may assume that $\phi \in \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,C}^{K_{r_0}}$ where $K_{r_0} = \overline{B_r(0)}$ is closed ball of radius r centered at origin.

The conclusion that $T_{x_0}\phi(x):=\phi(x-x_0)\in\phi\in\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,C}^{K_{r_{x_0}}},\ x_0\in\mathbf{R}^d$, is straightforward. For $\lambda\in\mathbf{R}^d\backslash\{0\}$ set $D_\lambda\phi(x):=\phi(\lambda x)$. To prove that $D_\lambda\phi(x)\in\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,\widetilde{\lambda}C}^{K_{r_0}}$, for $\widetilde{\lambda}=\max\{1,\lambda\}$ observe

$$\sup_{x \in K_{\frac{r_0}{\lambda}}} |\partial^{\alpha} D_{\lambda} \phi(x)| = \sup_{x \in K_{\frac{r_0}{\lambda}}} |\lambda^{|\alpha|} \phi(\lambda x)| = \sup_{y \in K_{r_0}} |\lambda^{|\alpha|} \phi(y)| \le A(\widetilde{\lambda} C)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma}},$$

for $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$, and the conclusion follows. In particular, if ϕ from Corollary 2.3.1 is constructed on $B_r(0)$, r > 0 then the function $\tilde{\phi}(x) := \phi(\frac{x-x_0}{\lambda}) \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(B_{\lambda r}(x_0))$.

2.4 Topological properties

Although our sequence does not satisfy Komatsu's condition (M.2)', in this section we show that the spaces in (2.2.4)-(2.2.9) are nuclear. We are following the ideas in the proof of [20, Theorem 2.6], and consider only the Roumieu case and the Beurling case follows by the similar arguments (see Remark 2.4.1).

Let us show that for every h > 0 there exists k > h such that identity mapping $X \to Y$ is quasi-nuclear, where $X = \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)$ and $Y = \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,k}(K)$ (resp. $X = \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,h}^K$ and $Y = \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,k}^K$). This means that seminorms on $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(K) := \varinjlim_{h \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)$ (resp. $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}^K := \varinjlim_{h \to \infty} \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,h}^K$) are prenuclear, cf. [39, page 177].

By [39, Theorem IV 10.2] this implies that $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(K)$ (resp. $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}^K$) is a nuclear space.

The classes under consideration can be represented as projective and inductive limits of countable family of spaces, cf. Remark 2.2.4. The nuclearity of $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ and $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ then follows from [39, Theorem III 7.4].

Theorem 2.4.1. Let there be given $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$, and let K be compact in \mathbf{R}^d . Then the spaces $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(K)$, $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}^K$ are nuclear.

Proof. We follow the idea presented in [20]. Let $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)$ and let $u_{\alpha,j}$, $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$, $j \in \mathbf{Z}^d$, be the sequence linear functionals on $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)$ given by

$$\langle \phi, u_{\alpha,j} \rangle = \frac{\langle \partial^{\alpha} \phi, v_j \rangle_{C^{d+1}(K)}}{k^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma}}}, \qquad (2.4.1)$$

where $v_j \in (C^{d+1}(K))'$ is defined by the following procedure:

Choose l>0 such that K is contained in the interior of $L=[-l,l]^d$ and let $C_L^{d+1}(\pi L)$ be the space of all d+1 time differentiable functions on πL with supported in L. Let $B\in \mathcal{L}(C^{d+1}(K),C_L^{d+1}(\pi L))$ be the (Whitney's) extension operator such that $Bf|_K=f$ and let $t_j\in (C_L^{d+1}(\pi L))'$ be given by

$$\langle f, t_j \rangle := \int_{\pi L} f(y) e^{-iyj/l} \, dy, \quad j \in \mathbf{Z}^d.$$

From [20, Lemma 2.3] it follows that the identity operator from $C^{d+1}(K)$ to C(K), given by

$$f(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi l)^d} \sum_{j \in \mathbf{Z}^d} e^{-ixj/l} \langle Bf, t_j \rangle_{C_L^{d+1}(\pi L)}, \quad x \in K,$$

is quasi-nuclear. In particular, if we put $v_j = t_j \circ B$, $j \in \mathbf{Z}^d$, it follows that

$$\sum_{j \in \mathbf{Z}^d}^{\infty} ||v_j||_{(C^{d+1}(K))'} < \infty, \quad \text{and} \quad ||f||_{C(K)} \le \sum_{j \in \mathbf{Z}^d}^{\infty} |\langle f, v_j \rangle_{C^{d+1}(K)}|. \quad (2.4.2)$$

By (2.2.2), (2.4.1) and the righthand side of (2.4.2) we obtain

$$\|\phi\|_{Y} = \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^{d}} \sup_{x \in K} \frac{|\partial^{\alpha} \phi(x)|}{k^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \le \sum_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^{d}} \sum_{j \in \mathbf{Z}^{d}} |\langle \phi, u_{\alpha, j} \rangle|.$$

It remains to show that $\sum_{\alpha,j} ||u_{\alpha,j}||_{X'} < \infty$.

Note that for $|\alpha| \geq 1$, $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$ and $h \geq 1$, by $(\widetilde{M.2})'$ we obtain

$$|\langle \phi, u_{\alpha,j} \rangle| \leq \sup_{|\beta| \leq d+1} \frac{h^{|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}} |\alpha + \beta|^{\tau|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}}}{k^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} ||\phi||_{X} ||v_{j}||_{(C^{d+1}(K))'}$$

$$= \sup_{|\beta| \leq d+1} \frac{h^{(1+\frac{|\beta|}{|\alpha|})^{\sigma} |\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha + \beta|^{\tau|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}}}{k^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} ||\phi||_{X} ||v_{j}||_{(C^{d+1}(K))'}$$

$$\leq \left(\frac{h^{(d+2)^{\sigma}}}{k}\right)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} C_{d}^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} ||\phi||_{X} ||v_{j}||_{(C^{d+1}(K))'}, \tag{2.4.3}$$

for some $C_d > 1$ which includes constant from $(\widetilde{M.2})'$.

For 0 < h < 1, note that $h^{|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}} \leq h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}$ and thus by $(\widetilde{M.2})'$ it follows that

$$\sup_{|\beta| \le d+1} \frac{h^{|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}} |\alpha+\beta|^{\tau|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}}}{k^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \le \left(\frac{h}{k}\right)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} C_d^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}. \tag{2.4.4}$$

Now we choose k > 0 such that $k > \max\{2C_d h, 2C_d h^{(d+2)^{\sigma}}\}$, so the estimates (2.4.3), and (2.4.4) imply

$$\sum_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \sum_{j \in \mathbf{Z}^d} ||u_{\alpha,j}||_{X'} < \sum_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \sum_{j \in \mathbf{Z}^d} \left(\frac{1}{2}\right)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} ||v_j||_{(C^{d+1}(K))'} < \infty.$$

We conclude that for every h > 0 there exists k > h such that the identity mapping $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K) \to \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,k}(K)$ (resp. $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,h}^K \to \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,k}^K$) is quasi-nuclear, and the theorem is proved.

Remark 2.4.1. Note that from the proof of Theorem 2.4.1 it is clear that form every given k > 0 there exists h < k such that the identity mapping $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K) \to \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,k}(K)$ (resp. $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,h}^K \to \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,k}^K$) is quasi-nuclear. This implies the nuclearity of the spaces $\varprojlim_{h\to 0^+} \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)$ (resp. $\varprojlim_{h\to 0^+} \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma,h}^K$), and hence the results for the Beurling case follows directly.

2.5 Algebra property

Since $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, satisfies properties (M.1) and (M.2)', the following proposition implies the algebra property as well as stability under finite order derivation.

Proposition 2.5.1. Let U be open in \mathbb{R}^d , $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$. Then spaces $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ are closed under the pointwise multiplication of functions. Moreover, they are closed under the finite order differentiation.

Proof. Let $K \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ and for h > 0 set $c_h = \min\{h, h^{2^{\sigma-1}}\}$. Then for $\phi, \psi \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,c_h}(K)$, by Leibniz formula we obtain

$$||\phi\psi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,2h}(K)} \leq \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} \frac{c_h^{|\alpha-\beta|^{\sigma}} c_h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} |\alpha-\beta|^{\tau|\alpha-\beta|^{\sigma}} |\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}}}{(2h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \cdot ||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,c_h}(K)} ||\psi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,c_h}(K)}. \tag{2.5.1}$$

Further note that for $h \geq 1$, $c_h = h$ and for $\beta \leq \alpha$ it holds $|\alpha - \beta|^{\sigma} + |\beta|^{\sigma} \leq |\alpha|^{\sigma}$. Then (M.1) property of the sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ implies

$$\sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} \binom{\alpha}{\beta} \frac{c_h^{|\alpha-\beta|^{\sigma}} c_h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} |\alpha-\beta|^{\tau|\alpha-\beta|^{\sigma}} |\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}}}{(2h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \leq \frac{2^{|\alpha|} h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{(2h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \leq 1, \quad \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d.$$

For 0 < h < 1, $c_h = h^{2^{\sigma-1}}$, and for $\beta \le \alpha$, $(1/h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} \le (1/h)^{2^{\sigma-1}|\alpha-\beta|^{\sigma}} (1/h)^{2^{\sigma-1}|\beta|^{\sigma}}$. Combining this with (M.1) we obtain

$$\sum_{\beta \le \alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} \frac{c_h^{|\alpha-\beta|^{\sigma}} c_h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} |\alpha-\beta|^{\tau|\alpha-\beta|^{\sigma}} |\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}}}{(2h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \le \frac{2^{|\alpha|}}{2^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} \le 1, \quad \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d.$$

For the proof of closedness under differentiation fix $\beta \in \mathbf{N}^d$, and for h > 0 set $c'_h = \max\{h, h^{2^{\sigma-1}}\}$. Then for $x \in K$, $(\widetilde{M.2})'$ property of the sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ implies

$$|(\partial^{\alpha+\beta}\phi(x))| \leq ||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} h^{|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}} |\alpha+\beta|^{\tau|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}}$$
(2.5.2)

$$\leq ||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} C_h^{\prime|\beta|^{\sigma}} (C_{|\beta|} c_h^{\prime})^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}}, \qquad (2.5.3)$$

where $C'_h = \max\{1, h^{2^{\sigma-1}}\}$ and $C_{|\beta|}$ is constant that appears in $\widetilde{(M.2)}'$ (see Lemma 2.1.2 for $q = |\beta|$). This implies that for every h > 0 there exists $C_{h,\beta} > 0$ such that $||\partial^{\beta}\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,C_{|\beta|}c'_h}(K)} \leq C_{h,\beta}||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)}$. Hence, the statement follows.

Remark 2.5.1. Let $P = \sum_{|\alpha| \leq m} a_{\alpha}(x) \partial^{\alpha}$ be the partial differential operator of

order m with $a_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$. Then, by the proof of Proposition 2.5.1, it follows that $P: \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U) \to \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ is continuous linear map with respect to topology of spaces $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ (see (2.2.4) and (2.2.5)). Moreover, if one of the function in the proof of Proposition 2.5.1 is chosen from $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}^K$, then clearly $\phi\psi$ vanishes outside of K, and hence $\phi\psi \in \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}^K$. In particular, if $a_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}^K$, $|\alpha| \leq m$, then $P: \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U) \to \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}^K$ is continuous linear operator.

2.6 Ultradifferentiable property

In this section we study the continuity properties of certain ultradifferentiable operators $P(x, \partial)$ acting on $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$. Recall, if the defining sequence M_p fulfills the condition (M.2)' then the corresponding test function space is closed under the action of ultradifferentiable operators. Since the sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ does not satisfy (2.1.7) the space $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ can not be closed under the action of $P(x, \partial)$. However, if we consider

$$\mathcal{E}_{\infty,\sigma}(U) := \varinjlim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U) = \varinjlim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U),$$

then the following results hold true.

Theorem 2.6.1. Let U be open in \mathbf{R}^d , $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$. If $P(\partial) = \sum_{|\alpha|=0}^{\infty} a_{\alpha} \partial^{\alpha}$ is a constant coefficient differential operator of infinite order such that for

some L > 0 and A > 0 (resp. every L > 0 there exists A > 0) such that

$$|a_{\alpha}| \le A \frac{L^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{|\alpha|^{\tau 2^{\sigma - 1}|\alpha|^{\sigma}}},\tag{2.6.1}$$

then $\mathcal{E}_{\infty,\sigma}(U)$ is closed under action of $P(\partial)$. In particular,

$$P(\partial): \quad \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U) \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\tau^{2\sigma-1},\sigma}(U), \qquad (2.6.2)$$

is continuous linear mapping, where $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ denotes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ (resp. $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$).

Proof. Take $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)$ for h > 0 arbitrary but fixed. Then, for $x \in K$, using (M.2) we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} |\partial^{\beta}(a_{\alpha}\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x))| &\leq A||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} \frac{L^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{|\alpha|^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1}|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} h^{|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}} (|\alpha+\beta|)^{\tau|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}} \\ &\leq A||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} \frac{L^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{|\alpha|^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1}|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} h^{|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}} C^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} C^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1}|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\beta|^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1}|\beta|^{\sigma}} \\ &\leq A||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} (LCc_{h})^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} (Cc_{h})^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} |\beta|^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1}|\beta|^{\sigma}}, \tag{2.6.3} \end{aligned}$$

where for the last inequality we have used that for $\sigma > 1$

$$|\alpha|^{\sigma} + |\beta|^{\sigma} \le |\alpha + \beta|^{\sigma} \le 2^{\sigma - 1}(|\alpha|^{\sigma} + |\beta|^{\sigma})$$

with $c_h = \max\{h, h^{2^{\sigma-1}}\}$ and C > 1 is the constant that appears in (M.2) (see Lemma 2.1.2).

Note that $c_h = h$ when $0 < h \le 1$ and $c_h = h^{2^{\sigma-1}}$ when h > 1. Hence, for the case $\mathcal{E}_{(\infty,\sigma)}(U)$ (resp. $\mathcal{E}_{\{\infty,\sigma\}}(U)$) we can choose h > 0 (resp. L > 0) such that

$$LCc_h < 1/2.$$
 (2.6.4)

Since the series $\sum_{|\alpha|=0}^{\infty} (1/2)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}$ is convergent, taking the sum with respect

to α and the supremum with respect to β and $x \in K$ from (2.6.3) it follows that

$$||P(\partial)\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau^{2^{\sigma-1}},\sigma,Cc_{h}}(K)} \le C'||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)}, \tag{2.6.5}$$

for some C' > 0 and the Theorem is proved.

Since $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ satisfies (M.1) we can prove the more general statement than one in theorem 2.6.1. Let us introduce the following definition.

Definition 2.6.1. A differential operator of infinite order

$$P(x,\partial) = \sum_{|\alpha|=0}^{\infty} a_{\alpha}(x)\partial^{\alpha}$$
 (2.6.6)

is said to be an ultradifferential operator of class (τ, σ) (resp. $\{\tau, \sigma\}$) on an open set $U \subseteq \mathbf{R}^d$ if coefficients $a_{\alpha}(x)$ belongs to $\mathcal{E}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(U)$ (resp. $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$) and satisfies the following condition: for every $K \subset \subset U$ there exists constant L > 0 such that for any h > 0 there exists A > 0 (resp. for every $K \subset \subset U$ there exists h > 0 such that for any h > 0 there exists h > 0 such that,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\beta} a_{\alpha}(x)| \le A h^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} |\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}} \frac{L^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{|\alpha|^{\tau 2^{\sigma - 1}|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}, \quad \alpha, \beta \in \mathbf{N}^{d}.$$
 (2.6.7)

We say that $P(x, \partial)$ is of the class τ, σ if it is of the class (τ, σ) or $\{\tau, \sigma\}$.

Remark 2.6.1. We note that $(\tau, 1)$ (resp. $\{\tau, 1\}$) are Komatsu's ultradifferentiable operators of class $(p!^{\tau})$ (resp. $\{p!^{\tau}\}$).

Theorem 2.6.2. Let $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, and $P(x, \partial)$ be a differential operator of class (τ, σ) (resp. $\{\tau, \sigma\}$). Then $\mathcal{E}_{\infty, \sigma}(U)$ is closed under action of $P(x, \partial)$. In particular,

$$P(x,\partial): \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U) \longrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\tau^{2\sigma-1},\sigma}(U),$$
 (2.6.8)

is continuous linear mapping, where $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ denotes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ (resp. $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$).

Proof. Let $a_{\alpha}, \phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K), \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$, for h > 0 arbitrary but fixed. Then, by (2.6.7), for $x \in K$ we obtain

$$|\partial^{\beta}(a_{\alpha}(x)\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x))| \leq \sum_{\gamma\leq\beta} {\beta\choose\gamma} |\partial^{\beta-\gamma}a_{\alpha}(x)| |\partial^{\alpha+\gamma}\phi(x)|$$

$$\leq A||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} \sum_{\gamma\leq\beta} {\beta\choose\gamma} h^{|\beta-\gamma|^{\sigma}} (|\beta-\gamma|)^{\tau|\beta-\gamma|^{\sigma}}$$

$$\cdot \frac{L^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{|\alpha|^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1}|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} h^{|\alpha+\gamma|^{\sigma}} (|\alpha+\gamma|)^{\tau|\alpha+\gamma|^{\sigma}}$$

$$\leq A||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} \frac{L^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}}{|\alpha|^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1}|\alpha|^{\sigma}}} (|\alpha+\beta|)^{\tau|\alpha+\beta|^{\sigma}}$$

$$\cdot \sum_{\gamma\leq\beta} {\beta\choose\gamma} h^{|\beta-\gamma|^{\sigma}+|\alpha+\gamma|^{\sigma}}$$

$$\leq A||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)} (CL)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} C^{|\beta|^{\sigma}} |\beta|^{\tau 2^{\sigma-1}|\beta|^{\sigma}} C_{h,\beta}, (2.6.9)$$

where we have used (M.1)', $(\widetilde{M.2})$ properties of the sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ and $C_{h,\beta} = \sum_{\gamma < \beta} {\beta \choose \gamma} h^{|\beta-\gamma|^{\sigma} + |\alpha+\gamma|^{\sigma}}$.

To estimate $C_{h,\beta}$, note that for $\gamma \leq \beta$,

$$|\beta - \gamma|^{\sigma} + |\alpha + \gamma|^{\sigma} \ge \frac{1}{2^{\sigma - 1}} (|\alpha|^{\sigma} + |\beta|^{\sigma}),$$

and hence

$$C_{h,\beta} \le 2^{|\beta|} h^{\frac{1}{2^{\sigma-1}}|\alpha|^{\sigma}} h^{\frac{1}{2^{\sigma-1}}|\beta|^{\sigma}}, \quad 0 < h < 1.$$

For $h \geq 1$ and $\gamma \leq \beta$ we note that

$$|\beta - \gamma|^{\sigma} + |\alpha + \gamma|^{\sigma} \le |\alpha + \beta|^{\sigma} \le 2^{\sigma - 1} (|\alpha|^{\sigma} + |\beta|^{\sigma}).$$

This implies that

$$C_{h,\beta} \le 2^{|\beta|} h^{2^{\sigma-1}|\alpha|} h^{2^{\sigma-1}|\beta|}, \quad h \ge 1.$$

Now if we put $c_h = \max\{h^{\frac{1}{2\sigma-1}}, h^{2^{\sigma-1}}\}$, from (2.6.9) it follows that

$$|\partial^{\beta}(a_{\alpha}(x)\partial^{\alpha}\phi(x))| \leq B||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)}(c_{h}CL)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}(2c_{h}C)^{|\beta|^{\sigma}}|\beta|^{\tau^{2^{\sigma-1}|\beta|^{\sigma}}}. \quad (2.6.10)$$

Since $c_h = h^{\frac{1}{2^{\sigma-1}}}$, $0 < h \le 1$ and $c_h = h^{2^{\sigma-1}}$ for h > 1, we can choose h > 0 (resp. L > 0) such that $LCc_h < 1/2$. Taking the sum with respect to $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$ and supremums with respect to $\beta \in \mathbf{N}^d$ and $x \in K$, by (2.6.10) it follows

$$||P(x,\partial)\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau^{2^{\sigma-1}},\sigma,2Cc_{h}}(K)} \leq C'||\phi||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,h}(K)}$$

for some C' > 0 and this completes the proof.

2.7 Inverse closedness property of classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$

In this section we prove the ivnverse-closedness property of our classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$. We use this result to construct a function that does not belong to any of the Gevrey classes \mathcal{E}_{τ} , $\tau > 1$, but it is in our class $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$ for some $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$.

We say that a l.c.s. of smooth functions on U, $\mathcal{A} \subseteq C^{\infty}(U)$, is algebra if pointwise multiplication of functions is continuous operation from $\mathcal{A} \times \mathcal{A}$ to \mathcal{A} . Moreover we assume the \mathcal{A} is unital, i.e., it contains neutral element (in particular, it contains function $\phi(x) = 1$, $x \in U$). We recall the definition of inverse-closedness property of algebra \mathcal{A} .

Definition 2.7.1. Algebra \mathcal{A} is *inverse-closed* in $C^{\infty}(U)$ if for any $\varphi \in \mathcal{A}$ for which $\varphi(x) \neq 0$ on U follows that $\frac{1}{\varphi} \in \mathcal{A}$.

Remark 2.7.1. Note that Proposition 2.5.1 implies that our classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, are algebras. It is consequence of the property (M.1) of the defining sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$. It is well known (see [21], [20]), that spaces $\mathcal{E}^{\{p!^{\tau}\}}$, $\tau > 0$ are also algebras of smooth functions.

In the sequel we introduce the notion of almost increasing sequences.

Definition 2.7.2. A sequence M_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$, of positive numbers is almost increasing if for some C > 0, $M_p < CM_q$ when p < q.

Following result that concerns almost increasing sequences will be used in the following Chapters.

Lemma 2.7.1. [19] Let M_p , $p \in \mathbf{N}$, be the sequence of positive numbers that satisfies property (M.1). Then the sequence $\left(\frac{M_p}{p^p}\right)^{1/p}$ is almost increasing if and only if there exists C > 0 such that for all $j \in \mathbf{N}$ and all $k_i \in \mathbf{N}$ it holds

$$\prod_{i=1}^{j} \frac{M_{k_i}}{k_i!} \le C^k \frac{M_k}{k!},$$

where
$$k = \sum_{i=1}^{j} k_i$$
.

Remark 2.7.2. Observe that $\left(\frac{M_p^{\tau,\sigma}}{p^p}\right)^{1/p} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}-1}$, where $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$. Hence we conclude that $\left(\frac{M_p}{p^p}\right)^{1/p}$ is almost increasing, since

$$p^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}-1} < q^{\tau q^{\sigma-1}-1}, \quad q > p > \lceil (1/\tau)^{1/(\sigma-1)} \rceil.$$

Moreover, by Lemma 2.7.1 it follows

$$\prod_{i=1}^{j} k_i^{\tau k_i^{\sigma}} \le C^k \frac{k_1! \cdots k_j!}{k!} k^{\tau k^{\sigma}}, \tag{2.7.1}$$

for
$$k = \sum_{i=1}^{j} k_i$$
.

We recall ([38]) following result concerning inverse-closedness of C arleman classes, whose definition coincides with Komatsu's definition of $\mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\}}(U)$ (classes of ultradifferentiable functions of Roumieu type) (see [20]).

Theorem 2.7.1. Let $\mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\}}(U)$ be Komatsu's class of smooth functions for which defining sequence M_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$, satisfies property (M.1). Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- a) $\lim_{p\to\infty} M_p^{1/p} = \infty$ and $\left(\frac{M_p}{p^p}\right)^{1/p}$ is almost increasing.
- b) Algebra $\mathcal{E}^{\{M_p\}}(U)$ is inverse-closed in $C^{\infty}(U)$.

Remark 2.7.3. We immediately note that Gevrey classes, including classes of analytic functions on U, $\mathcal{E}^{\{p^{!\tau}\}}(U)$, $\tau \geq 1$, $(M_p = p!^{\tau})$ are inverse-closed in $C^{\infty}(U)$. Also note that Theorem 2.7.1 does not hold for $\mathcal{E}^{\{p^{!\tau}\}}(U)$, $0 < \tau < 1$, which consists of entire functions, since defining sequence fails to satisfy 3. condition.

However, since our classes are larger then Komatsu's classes $\mathcal{E}^{\{p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}\}}(U)$ it turns out that we do not need to impose any additional conditions to sequence $M_n^{\tau,\sigma}$.

In the proof of the main result in this section, we will use the generalized version of Faá di Bruno formula presented in [22] so we fix the notation. A multiindex $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$ is said to be *decomposed* into parts $p_1, \ldots, p_s \in \mathbf{N}^d$ with multiplicities $m_1, \ldots, m_s \in \mathbf{N}$, respectively, if it holds

$$\alpha = m_1 p_1 + m_2 p_2 + \dots + m_s p_s, \tag{2.7.2}$$

where $m_i \in \{0, 1, ..., |\alpha|\}$, $|p_i| \in \{1, ..., |\alpha|\}$ for $i \in \{1, ..., s\}$. Note that $s \leq |\alpha|$ and the *total multiplicity* m, given by $m = m_1 + \cdots + m_s$, also satisfies $m \leq |\alpha|$.

Moreover if $p_i = (p_{i_1}, \ldots, p_{i_d})$, $i \in \{1, \ldots, s\}$, we order the parts in the following way: $p_i << p_j$ when i < j if and only that there exists $k \in \{1, \ldots, d\}$ such that $p_{i_1} = p_{j_1}, \ldots, p_{i_{k-1}} = p_{j_{k-1}}$ and $p_{i_k} < p_{j_k}$.

The list (s, p, m) is called the decomposition of α and the set of all decompositions of the form (2.7.2) is denoted by π .

For smooth functions $f: U \to \mathbf{C}$ and $g: V \to U$, where U, V are open in \mathbf{R} and \mathbf{R}^d , respectively, the generalized Faa di Bruno formula is given by

$$\partial^{\alpha}(f(g)) = \alpha! \sum_{(s,p,m)\in\pi} f^{(m)}(g) \prod_{k=1}^{s} \frac{1}{m_k!} \left(\frac{1}{p_k!} \partial^{p_k} g\right)^{m_k}.$$
 (2.7.3)

We illustrate the notation with the following example.

Example 2.7.1. Let d=2 and consider the partial differential operator $\frac{\partial^3}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2^2}$ In particular, $\alpha=(1,2)$. Then the simple calculation gives

$$\frac{\partial^3}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2^2} f(g) = f'(g) \frac{\partial^3 g}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2^2} + f''(g) \left(\frac{\partial g}{\partial x_1} \frac{\partial^2 g}{\partial x_2^2} + 2 \frac{\partial g}{\partial x_2} \frac{\partial^2 g}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} \right)$$

$$+f'''(g)\frac{\partial g}{\partial x_1}\left(\frac{\partial g}{\partial x_2}\right)^2.$$
 (2.7.4)

Observe that there are four summands in (2.7.4). They correspond to the following elements of π in (2.7.3) when $\alpha = (1,2)$ (respectively):

$$(1,2) = 1 \cdot (1,2), \quad (m=1)$$

 $(1,2) = 1 \cdot (0,2) + 1 \cdot (0,1), \quad (m=2)$
 $(1,2) = 1 \cdot (0,1) + 1 \cdot (1,1), \quad (m=2)$
 $(1,2) = 2 \cdot (0,1) + 1 \cdot (1,0), \quad (m=3).$

In particular, we read $1 \cdot (0,1) + 1 \cdot (1,1)$ as $\left(\frac{\partial g}{\partial x_2}\right)^1 \left(\frac{\partial^2 g}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2}\right)^1$, and the corresponding coefficient is equal to

$$1!2! \frac{1}{1!1!} \left(\frac{1}{0!1!}\right)^1 \left(\frac{1}{1!1!}\right)^1 = 2,$$

and this is in agreement with (2.7.4).

For the complete proof of (2.7.3) and more examples we refer to [22].

Remark 2.7.4. Observe that card $\pi \leq (1+|\alpha|)^{d+2}$. In particular, each m_i , $1 \leq i \leq s$, may take values form 0 to $|\alpha|$ which gives $|\alpha|+1$ possibilities. Moreover, if $p_i=(p_{i_1},\ldots,p_{i_d}), \ 1\leq i\leq s$, for each $p_{i_k}, \ 1\leq k\leq d$, we also have $|\alpha|+1$ possibilities which is in total $(|\alpha|+1)^d$. Since $s\leq |\alpha|$ we conclude that

$$\operatorname{card} \pi \le |\alpha|(|\alpha|+1)^{d+1} \le (1+|\alpha|)^{d+2}.$$

Now we can prove the following theorem.

Theorem 2.7.2. Let $U \subseteq \mathbf{R}^d$ be open. Classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, are inverse-closed in $C^{\infty}(U)$.

Proof. For the proof we use the generalized Faá di Bruno formula given by (2.7.3). Let $K \subset\subset U$ be arbitrary but fixed. Further let $\phi\in\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$, and moreover $\phi(x)\neq 0$ for $x\in U$. Since K is chosen arbitrary, it is sufficient to prove that

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{\phi(x)} \right)| \le A' h'^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma}}, \quad \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$$
 (2.7.5)

for some A', h' > 0.

In (2.7.3) set $f(x) = \frac{1}{x}$, $x \neq 0$. Since $f^{(m)}(x) = \frac{(-1)^m m!}{x^{m+1}}$, $m \in \mathbb{N}$, observe that for $x \in K$

$$\partial^{\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{\phi(x)} \right) = \alpha! \sum_{(s, m) \in \pi} \frac{(-1)^m m!}{(\phi(x))^{m+1}} \prod_{k=1}^s \frac{1}{m_k!} \left(\frac{1}{p_k!} \partial^{p_k} \phi(x) \right)^{m_k}, \qquad (2.7.6)$$

and therefore

$$|\partial^{\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{\phi(x)}\right)| \leq |\alpha|! \sum_{(s,p,m)\in\pi} \frac{m!}{m_1! \dots m_s! |(\phi(x))|^{m+1}} \prod_{k=1}^s \left(\frac{1}{p_k!} |\partial^{p_k} \phi(x)|\right)^{m_k}$$
(2.7.7)

Since $|\phi(x)| \ge C$ for $x \in K$ and $m = \sum_{k=1}^{s} m_k \le |\alpha|$ observe that

$$\frac{m!}{m_1! \dots m_s! |(\phi(x))|^{m+1}} \le C^{m+1} \le C^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}+1}, \tag{2.7.8}$$

for suitable constant C > 0.

Moreover, for $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ it follows that

$$|\partial^{p_k}\phi(x)| \le Ah^{|p_k|^{\sigma}}|p_k|^{\tau|p_k|^{\sigma}}, \quad 1 \le k \le s,$$
 (2.7.9)

and since $\alpha_j = \sum_{k=1}^s m_k p_{k_j}$ we obtain

$$\sum_{k=1}^{s} m_k |p_k| = \sum_{j=1}^{d} \sum_{k=1}^{s} m_k p_{k_j} = \sum_{j=1}^{d} \alpha_j = |\alpha|.$$
 (2.7.10)

Now by (2.7.9) and (2.7.10) we have

$$\prod_{k=1}^{s} \left(\frac{1}{p_{k}!} |\partial^{p_{k}} \phi(x)| \right)^{m_{k}} \leq \prod_{k=1}^{s} \left(A h^{|p_{k}|^{\sigma}} |p_{k}|^{\tau |p_{k}|^{\sigma}} \right)^{m_{k}}$$

$$\leq A^{m} \prod_{k=1}^{s} \left(h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma-1}} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma-1}} \right)^{m_{k}|p_{k}|}$$

$$= A^{|\alpha|} \left(h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma-1}} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma-1}} \right)^{\sum_{k=1}^{s} m_{k}|p_{k}|}$$

$$= (Ah)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma}}. \qquad (2.7.11)$$

Finally, using (2.7.12), (2.7.8) and (2.7.11) we obtain

$$\begin{split} |\partial^{\alpha} \Big(\frac{1}{\phi(x)} \Big)| & \leq |\alpha|! \sum_{(s,p,m) \in \pi} \frac{m!}{m_1! \dots m_s! |(\phi(x))|^{m+1}} \prod_{k=1}^s \Big(\frac{1}{p_k!} |\partial^{p_k} \phi(x)| \Big)^{m_k} \\ & \leq A h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}+1} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma}} \alpha! (|\alpha|+1)^{d+2} \\ & \leq A' h'^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}+1} |\alpha|^{\tau |\alpha|^{\sigma}}, \end{split}$$

for suitable A'>0 and h'>0, where we have used the bound for number of terms in (2.7.3) (see Remark 2.7.4), and the last inequality follows from $\alpha!(|\alpha|+1)^{d+2} \leq |\alpha|^{d+|\alpha|+1} \leq C''^{|\alpha|}$ for some C''>0. This completes the proof.

Example 2.7.2. To end this section we use inverse-closedness arguments to construct a function $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ that does not belong to $\bigcup_{\tau>1} \mathcal{E}_{\tau}(U)$, on some open set U, where \mathcal{E}_{τ} , $\tau > 1$ are Gevrey classes.

In Section 2.3 we have constructed a compactly supported function $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{[-a/2,a/2]}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$ where

$$a = \sum_{p=0}^{\infty} a_p, \quad a_p = 2^{-\tau p^{\sigma-1}} \frac{1}{(p+1)^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}}},$$

whose all derivatives vanishes at the end points and $\psi(x) \neq 0$, $x \in (-a/2, a/2)$. We also concluded that

$$\psi \notin \bigcup_{\tau > 1} \mathcal{D}^{\{p!\tau\}}_{[-a/2, a/2]},$$
(2.7.12)

where $\mathcal{D}^{\{p!^{\tau}\}}_{[-a/2,a/2]}$, $\tau > 1$ is space of Gevrey functions with support [-a/2,a/2] (see the proof of Corollary 2.3.1).

Let $\phi(x) = \frac{1}{\psi(x)}$, $x \in (-a/2, a/2)$. Then by the calculation done in the proof Theorem 2.7.2 (for d=1) we conclude that for every $K \subset (-a/2, a/2)$ it holds

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\phi^{(k)}(x)| \le Ah^{k^{\sigma}} k^{\tau k^{\sigma}}, \quad k \in \mathbf{N}.$$
(2.7.13)

for some A, h > 0. In, particular $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(-a/2, a/2)$. To conclude that $\phi \notin \bigcup_{\tau > 1} \mathcal{E}_{\tau}(-a/2, a/2)$ we suppose the opposite, $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau}(-a/2, a/2)$, for some $\tau > 0$. Since Gevrey classes are inverse-closed in C^{∞} (see Theorem 2.7.1) it follows that $\psi \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau}(-a/2, a/2)$, and since all the derivatives of ψ vanishes at $\pm a/2$, it follows that $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\{p!^{\tau}\}}_{[-a/2, a/2]}$. This is in contradiction with (2.7.12). Note that ψ is compactly supported, while $\phi \notin \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}$, so that we obtained

Note that ψ is compactly supported, while $\phi \notin \mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}$, so that we obtained an example of element from $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}} \setminus \mathcal{D}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$, which is not in $\bigcup \mathcal{E}_{\tau}$.

To pass to higher dimensions, using the (M.1) property of sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$, $p \in \mathbf{N}$, we conclude that $f(x) = \prod_{k=1}^d \phi(x_k)$, $x = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_d)$, belongs to $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ for $U = (-a/2, a/2)^d$. To avoid the fact that the boundary of U is

not smooth, by [16, Lemma 1.4.3] it is possible to find appropriate open set with smooth boundary.

2.8 Dual spaces

To complete this Chapter, we define the dual spaces for $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ and $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$.

Definition 2.8.1. The space of ultradistributions of type $\tau, \sigma, \mathcal{D}'_{\tau,\sigma}(U), \tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ is the set of of all linear functionals u on $\mathcal{D}_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ satisfying the following estimates: in the case (τ, s) (resp. $\{\tau, \sigma\}$) for every $K \subset \subset U$ there exists constants A, h > 0 (resp. for every h > 0 there exists A > 0) such that

$$|\langle u, \phi \rangle| \le A \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d} h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} (|\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}})^{-1} \sup_{x \in K} |D^{\alpha} \phi(x)|, \quad \phi \in \mathcal{D}_{\tau, \sigma}^K.$$
 (2.8.1)

 $\mathcal{E}'_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ is subspace of $\mathcal{D}'_{\tau,\sigma}(U)$ of ultar distributions of type τ,σ with compact support.

Remark 2.8.1. From the Proposition 2.2.1 we immediately obtain following embeddings

$$\mathcal{D}'(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{D}'_{\tau,\sigma}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{D}'_t(U),$$

and

$$\mathcal{E}'(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}'_{\tau,\sigma}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}'_t(U),$$

for every $\tau > 0$ and $t, \sigma > 1$ where $\mathcal{D}'_t(U)$ is space of Gevrey ultradistributions and $\mathcal{E}'_t(U)$ is space of Gevrey ultradistribution with compact support.

Chapter 3

Wave front sets related to $\mathcal{E}_{ au,\sigma}$

In the previous Chapter we have established new type of local regularity and proved the basic properties of the related classes. The goal of this Chapter is to define a new type of wave front sets and to show that local regularity of their complement is regularity proposed by $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$.

Following the ideas presented in [16] we introduce the notion of singular supports related to our classes and prove that they are equal to the standard projection of introduced wave front sets. This is done by careful analysis of sequences of cut-off test functions which lead to specific admissibility condition. The elements of such sequences have small estimates on derivatives up to the finite order, and it turns out that they are convenient for our analysis.

One of the main ingredients of the following proofs is the procedure which we call enumeration (see also proof of the Lemma 3.1.1). We say that two conditions of the form (3.2.1) are equivalent if one is obtained from another after replacing N with positive, increasing sequence a_N such that $a_N \to \infty$, $N \to \infty$. This procedure we call enumeration, and write $N \to a_N$ and u_N instead of u_{a_N} .

Note that this procedure involves a change of variables (with respect to $N \in \mathbf{N}$) which "speeds up" or "slows down" the decay estimates of single members of the corresponding sequences, while retaining the asymptotic behavior when $N \to \infty$. In other words, although the estimates of the terms of a sequence before and after enumeration are different for each $N \in \mathbf{N}$, its asymptotic behavior remains the same.

We also prove the *microlocal propery* of finite order partial differential operators (PDO's in short) with the coefficients in classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$. In last section, we define intersections and unions of our wave front sets, which leads us to the definition of wave front set with *microlocal hypoellipticity* property.

Main results of this Chapter are published in [43].

3.1 Different types of local regularity

As a part of motivation for our work, we start with the following lemma which describes decay properties on the Fourier transform side. Basic ingredient of the proof is procedure that we call *enumeration* which will be frequently used in the forthcoming proofs.

Lemma 3.1.1. Let U be the open set in \mathbb{R}^d , $\Omega \subseteq K \subset\subset U$ and $u \in C_0^{\infty}(U)$. Further, let $\{u_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$, be the sequence of compactly supported smooth functions such that, supp $u_N \subseteq K$, $u_N = u$ on Ω , and which satisfies one of the following regularity conditions:

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^{N^t} \lfloor N^t \rfloor!}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^t \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}, \ t > 0$$
(3.1.1)

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^t}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}, \ t > 1$$
 (3.1.2)

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^t}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^t \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}, \ 0 < t < 1. \tag{3.1.3}$$

for some (different) constants A, h > 0. Then

$$(3.1.1) \Rightarrow (3.1.2) \Rightarrow (3.1.3)$$
.

Proof. Note that after enumeration $N \to N^{1/t}$ (3.1.1) is equivalent to

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$$
 (3.1.4)

and hence, putting u_N instead of $u_{N^{1/t}}$ condition (3.1.1) is equivalent to the condition related to local analyticity (see [16]). Now from (3.1.4) is clear that (3.1.1) \Rightarrow (3.1.2).

If we apply the same enumeration as for (3.1.1) to the condition (3.1.3) note that we obtain

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^{N^{1/t}} \lfloor N^{1/t} \rfloor!^t}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}, \tag{3.1.5}$$

that is, after enumeration and letting $t = 1/\sigma$, by Proposition 2.2.1 and Remark 2.2.2, (3.1.3) is equivalent to

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^{N^{\sigma}} N^{N^{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$$
 (3.1.6)

If (3.1.5) we put u_N instead of $u_{N^{\sigma}}$ ($\sigma = 1/t$), by the simple inequality $N!^t \leq CN^{N^{\sigma}}$, $t, \sigma > 1$, $N \in \mathbf{N}$ it follows that (3.1.2) \Rightarrow (3.1.3). This proves the lemma.

Remark 3.1.1. Moreover, for $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$, we introduce new regularity condition

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{1/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$$
 (3.1.7)

By the similar arguments as in Lemma 3.1.1, we note that by applying Stirling's formula and enumeration $N \to \tau N^{\sigma}$, (3.1.7) is equivalent to

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^{N^{\sigma}} N^{\tau N^{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \ \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}, \tag{3.1.8}$$

and hence the simple inequality of the form $N!^t \leq CN^{\tau N^{\sigma}}$, $\tau > 0$, $t, \sigma > 1$, $N \in \mathbf{N}$ implies that $(3.1.1) \Rightarrow (3.1.2) \Rightarrow (3.1.7)$. Note that for $\sigma = 1/t$, $(3.1.7) \Leftrightarrow (3.1.3)$ when $\tau = 1$, while $(3.1.7) \Rightarrow (3.1.3)$ when $\tau \in (0,1)$.

3.2 New type of local regularity of distributions

In this section, by using (3.1.7), we define a new type of wave front set of an distribution. We will use the technique from the proof of [16, Proposition 8.4.2], developed for the analytic wave front set, and construct a (bounded) sequence of cutoff functions in a similar way.

Let $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, $\Omega \subseteq K \subset\subset U \subseteq \mathbf{R}^d$, where Ω and U are open in \mathbf{R}^d , and the closure of Ω is contained in K. We use standard notation $\mathcal{D}'(U)$ for Schwartz distributions and $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ for their subspace of distributions with compact support.

Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$. Following the idea presented in [16], we analyze the nature of regularity related to the condition

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$$
 (3.2.1)

where $\{u_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded sequence in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $u_N=u$ in Ω and A, h are some positive constants.

An essential part of the upcoming definition of the wave front set concerns the sequences of the following form. **Definition 3.2.1.** Let $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, and $\Omega \subseteq K \subset\subset U$ such that the closure of Ω is contained in K. A sequence $\{\chi_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ of functions in $C_0^{\infty}(K)$ is said to be τ, σ -admissible with respect to K if

- a) $\chi_N = 1$ in a neighborhood of Ω , for every $N \in \mathbb{N}$,
- b) there exists a positive sequence A_{β} such that

$$\sup_{x \in K} |D^{\alpha + \beta} \chi_N(x)| \le A_{\beta}^{|\alpha| + 1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha|}, \quad |\alpha| \le \lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor, \quad (3.2.2)$$

for every $N \in \mathbf{N}$ and $\beta \in \mathbf{N}^d$.

Remark 3.2.1. A similar approach based on the sequence of functions $\{\varphi_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ "analytic up to the order N" is used to extended results on Schwartz distributions from [16] to Gevrey type ultradistributions, cf. [35, Proposition 1.4.10, Corollary 1.4.11]. When $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ and $\beta = 0$ in (3.2.2) we obtain

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} \chi_{N}(x)| \le A^{|\alpha|+1} \frac{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha|}}{|\alpha|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}|\alpha|}} |\alpha|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}|\alpha|}$$

$$\leq A^{|\alpha|+1} \sup_{r>0} \frac{N^{r/\sigma}}{r^{r/\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}|\alpha|} = A^{|\alpha|+1} e^{\frac{1}{e\sigma}N} |\alpha|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}|\alpha|}, \quad |\alpha| \leq \lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor,$$

and χ_N is therefore "quasi-analytic up to the order $\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ ". Note that "the order of quasi-analyticity" of χ_N tends to infinity as $\tau \to 0^+$ for fixed $N \in \mathbf{N}$ and $\sigma > 1$.

Following Lemma is direct consequence of [16, Theorem 1.3.5 and Theorem 1.4.2].

Lemma 3.2.1. Let there be given r > 0, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ and $x_0 \in \mathbf{R}^d$. There exists τ , σ -admissible sequence $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbf{N}}$ with respect to $\overline{B_{2r}(x_0)}$ such that $\chi_N = 1$ on $B_r(x_0)$, for every $N \in \mathbf{N}$.

Proof. Fix r > 0. Following the notation of the quoted Theorems, we set $d_k = \frac{r}{4 \lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}, \ k \leq \lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor, \ N \in \mathbf{N}$. Note that

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma}\rfloor} d_k = \frac{r}{4} < \frac{r}{2},$$

for every $N \in \mathbf{N}$.

Since the infimum of distances between points in $\overline{B_{5r/4}(x_0)}$ and $\mathbf{R}^d \backslash B_{7r/4}(x_0)$ is r/2, Theorem 1.4.2 from [16] implies that for every $N \in \mathbf{N}$ there exists a

smooth function $\widetilde{\chi_N}$ such that supp $\widetilde{\chi_N} \subseteq B_{7r/4}(x_0)$, $\widetilde{\chi}_N = 1$ on $B_{5r/4}(x_0)$, and

$$\sup_{x \in K} |D^{\alpha} \widetilde{\chi_N}(x)| \le A^{|\alpha|} \prod_{k=1}^{|\alpha|} d_k = A^{|\alpha|} \lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha|} \le C^{|\alpha|} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha|}, \quad (3.2.3)$$

for $|\alpha| \leq \lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, where the constant C > 0 depends on τ and σ .

Next we choose a non-negative function $\theta \in C_0^{\infty}(B_{r/4}(x_0))$, $\int \theta(x)dx = 1$ and note that $\chi_N = \theta * \widetilde{\chi_N}$ clearly satisfies (3.2.2) for every $N \in \mathbb{N}$, if we let β derivatives act on θ and α derivatives act on $\widetilde{\chi_N}$. Hence $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ is a τ, σ -admissible sequence with respect to $\overline{B_{2r}(x_0)}$ and the lemma is proved.

Remark 3.2.2. We would like to emphasize some of the properties of τ, σ -admissible sequences. Note that if we put $\alpha = 0$ in (3.2.2), we obtain that the sequence $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $C^{\infty}(U)$. Moreover, by applying the Fourier transform, by standard calculations it follows

$$|\widehat{\chi}_N(\xi)| \le A_{\beta}^{|\alpha|+1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha|} \langle \xi \rangle^{-|\alpha|-|\beta|}, \quad |\alpha| \le \lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor, \tag{3.2.4}$$

for every $N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d$, where $\langle \xi \rangle = (1+|\xi|^2)^{1/2}$. Moreover, since $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbf{N}}$ is bounded in $C^{\infty}(U)$, for $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, $\{\chi_N u\}_{N \in \mathbf{N}}$ is bounded in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$.

Let $\{u_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ be bounded sequence in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$. Recall that Paley-Wiener type theorems, and the fact that $e^{-ix\cdot\xi}\in C^{\infty}(\mathbf{R}_x^d)$, for every $\xi\in\mathbf{R}^d$, implies that

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| = |\langle u_N, e^{-i\cdot\xi} \rangle| \le C\langle \xi \rangle^M,$$
 (3.2.5)

for some C > 0 independent of N, where M is order of distribution u.

We first show how the condition (3.2.1) can be related to the regularity of elements from $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$.

Proposition 3.2.1. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$, $\Omega \subseteq U$ with the closure contained in U and let $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a bounded sequence in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$, $u_N = u$ on Ω and such that (3.2.1) holds. Then $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$.

Proof. After the enumeration $N \to N^{\sigma}$ and by Lemma 2.1.1, condition (3.2.1) is equivalent to

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{k^{N^{\sigma}} N^{\tau N^{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \ \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$$
 (3.2.6)

for some A, k > 0.

By the Fourier inversion formula and the fact that $u_N = u$ in Ω we obtain

$$(h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}|\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}})^{-1}|D^{\alpha}u(x)|$$

$$= (h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}}|\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}})^{-1}\Big|\Big(\int_{|\xi|\leq 1} + \int_{|\xi|>1}\Big)\xi^{\alpha}\widehat{u}_{N}(\xi)e^{2\pi ix\xi}d\xi\Big|$$

$$< I_{1} + I_{2}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \alpha \in \mathbf{N}^{d}, x \in \Omega, \quad (3.2.7)$$

where h > 0 will be chosen later on. Using (3.2.5) we estimate I_1 by

$$I_{1} = (h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}})^{-1} \Big| \int_{|\xi| \le 1} \xi^{\alpha} \widehat{u}_{N}(\xi) e^{2\pi i x \xi} d\xi \Big|$$

$$\leq C(h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}})^{-1} \int_{|\xi| < 1} \langle \xi \rangle^{M} d\xi. \quad (3.2.8)$$

If $h \geq 1$ we conclude that $I_1 \leq C_1$ where C_1 does not depend on α . To estimate I_2 , note that by (3.2.6) we have

$$I_{2} = (h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}})^{-1} \Big| \int_{|\xi| > 1} \xi^{\alpha} \widehat{u}_{N}(\xi) e^{2\pi i x \xi} d\xi \Big|$$

$$\leq A(h^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}})^{-1} k^{N^{\sigma}} N^{\tau N^{\sigma}} \int_{|\xi| > 1} |\xi|^{|\alpha| - N} d\xi \leq C(k^{2^{\sigma - 1}}/h)^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}},$$

where for the last inequality we chose $N = |\alpha| + d + 1$, and use (M.2)' property of $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$, $p \in \mathbb{N}$. Now, for $h > k^{2^{\sigma-1}}$ we conclude that $I_2 \leq C_2$, and C_2 does not depend on α . Hence, if we take $h > \max\{1, k^{2^{\sigma-1}}\}$, we conclude that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$, and the statement is proved.

Therefore the condition (3.2.1) implies local regularity related to the classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ from Chapter 2. For the opposite direction, if $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$ we need to observe $\tilde{\tau}$, σ -admissible sequences, where $\tilde{\tau} = \tau^{\sigma/(\sigma-1)}$. The precise statement is the following.

Proposition 3.2.2. Let $\Omega \subseteq K \subset\subset U$, $\overline{\Omega} \subset K$, $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, and let $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ be the $\tilde{\tau}$, σ -admissible sequence with respect to K, where $\tilde{\tau} = \tau^{\sigma/(\sigma-1)}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$. If $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$, then $\{\chi_N u\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$, $\chi_N u = u$ on Ω , and

$$|\widehat{\chi_N u}(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$$
 (3.2.9)

That is, after enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau}N$, $\{\chi_N u\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ satisfies (3.2.1). for some A, h > 0.

Proof. Put $u_N = \chi_N u$, $N \in \mathbf{N}$. By the Remark 3.2.2, $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbf{N}}$ is bounded in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$. Note also that $u_N = u$ on Ω and supp $u_N \subseteq K$.

Since $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$, from (3.2.2) for $|\alpha| \leq \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, $x \in \Omega$, and for some k > 1 we obtain

$$|D^{\alpha}u_{N}(x)| \leq \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} |D^{\alpha-\beta}\chi_{N}(x)| |D^{\beta}u(x)|$$

$$\leq ||u||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,k}(\Omega)} \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} A^{|\alpha-\beta|+1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha-\beta|} k^{|\beta|\sigma} |\beta|^{\tau|\beta|\sigma}$$

$$\leq A||u||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,k}(\Omega)} (2A)^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} k^{N/\tilde{\tau}} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\frac{\tau N}{\tilde{\tau}}}$$

$$\leq A||u||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,k}(\Omega)} B^{N} N^{\frac{1}{\sigma}(\frac{1}{\tau})^{1/(\sigma-1)} N^{1/\sigma}} N^{\frac{1}{\sigma}(\frac{1}{\tau})^{1/(\sigma-1)} N}$$
(3.2.10)

for some B > 0, where for the last inequality we have used that $\tilde{\tau} = \tau^{\sigma/(\sigma-1)}$. Next we note that there exists c > 0, such that

$$N^{1/\sigma} \ln N \le cN^{1/\sigma} N^{1-1/\sigma} = cN,$$

wherefrom $N^{\frac{1}{\sigma}(\frac{1}{\tau})^{1/(\sigma-1)}N^{1/\sigma}} \leq C^N$ for some C > 1 (which depends on τ and σ). Hence (3.2.10) can be estimated by

$$|D^{\alpha}u_N(x)| \le A||u||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,k}(\Omega)}h^N N^{\frac{1}{\sigma}(\frac{1}{\tau})^{1/(\sigma-1)}N},$$
 (3.2.11)

for some h>0. Applying the Fourier transform to (3.2.11) for $|\alpha|=|(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}|$ we obtain

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A||u||_{\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma,k}(\Omega)} \frac{h^N N^{\frac{1}{\sigma}(\frac{1}{\tau})^{1/(\sigma-1)}N}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}. \quad (3.2.12)$$

Finally, after the enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau}N$, we note that (3.2.12) and Stirling's formula imply (3.2.9), and the proposition is proved.

Remark 3.2.3. When $\sigma=1$ and $\tau\neq 1$ the proof of Proposition 3.2.2 does not hold. In particular, when $0<\tau<1$ the order of quasi-analyticity of χ_N given by $\lfloor N^{1/\sigma}/\tau^{\frac{1}{\sigma-1}} \rfloor$ tends to infinity when $\sigma\to 1^+$ for fixed $N\in \mathbf{N}$, while for $\tau>1$ it tends to zero. (see Remark 3.2.1). This suggests that in the study of the "critical" behavior when $\sigma\to 1^+$ the dependence of the parameter τ on σ becomes inevitable. For $\tau=\sigma=1$ Proposition 3.2.2 coincides with necessity part of [16, Proposition 8.4.2.].

Now we define the wave front set in $\mathcal{D}'(U)$ with respect to the condition (3.2.1). Propositions 3.2.1 and 3.2.2 imply that the decay estimates from the condition (3.2.1) are related to the regularity defined by $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ from Chapter 1.

Definition 3.2.2. Let $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$, $\mathcal{D}'(U)$, t > 1, and $(x_0, \xi_0) \in U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$. Then $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau, \sigma\}}(u)$ (resp. $\mathrm{WF}_{(\tau, \sigma)}(u)$) if there exists open conic neighborhood $\Omega \times \Gamma$ of (x_0, ξ_0) and a bounded sequence $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbf{N}}$ in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $u_N = u$ on Ω and (3.2.1) holds for some constants A, h > 0 (resp. for every h > 0 there exists A > 0).

Remark 3.2.4. It follows immediately from the definition that $WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$, $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, is closed subset of $U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$. Note that for $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$

$$WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u) \subseteq WF_{\{1,1\}}(u) = WF_A(u).$$

Moreover, when $0 < \tau < 1$ and $\sigma = 1$ we have $WF_A(u) \subseteq WF_{\{\tau,1\}}(u)$. However, since Proposition 3.2.2 does not hold when $0 < \tau < 1$ and $\sigma = 1$ (see Remark 3.2.3), we are not able to prove the usual relation between $WF_{\{\tau,1\}}(u)$ and the singular support of u, see Theorem 3.3.1. This suggests that the singularities related to $WF_{\{\tau,1\}}$ should be studied by a different approach (see [32]).

Remark 3.2.5. We would like to point out that our wave front sets WF_{$\{\tau,\sigma\}$} are not equal to WF_L , studied in [16], for any choice of $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ and the sequence L_p , $p \in \mathbb{N}$. Recall that Hörmander started the construction presented in Section 8.4. in [16] by imposing two conditions on the sequence L_p : (1) $L_p \geq p$ and (2) $L_{p+1} \leq CL_p$, for some C > 0 which does not depend on p. We also note that $L_p = M_p^{1/p}$, $p \in N$, where M_p are sequences used by Komatsu in [20], for the definition of classes of ultradifferentiable functions.

It would be sufficient to prove that sequence $L_p^{\tau,\sigma}:=(M_p^{\tau,\sigma})^{1/p}$ does not satisfy Hörmander's condition (2), for any $\tau>0$ and $\sigma>1$. Since $L_p^{\tau,\sigma}=p^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}}$, it is clear that is satisfies (1) for every $\tau>0$ and $\sigma>1$. Assume that $\sigma>2$. By the computations presented in Lemma 2.3.1 it follows that

$$\frac{(p+1)^{\tau(p+1)^{\sigma-1}}}{p^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}}} \ge (2p)^{\tau p^{\sigma-2}}, \quad p \in \mathbf{N},$$

which clearly implies we cannot choose C > 0 such that $(M_p^{\tau,\sigma})^{1/p}$ satisfy condition (2) for $\sigma > 2$.

For the case $1 < \sigma < 2$, we note that precise estimate gives

$$(p+1)^{\tau(p+1)^{\sigma-1}} \le (p+1)^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}} (p+1)^{\tau} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}} (1+\frac{1}{p})^{\tau p^{\sigma-1}} (p+1)^{\tau},$$

and if we assume that (2) holds for some large C > 0, the calculation above would imply that $(1 + \frac{1}{p})^{\tau p^{\sigma - 1}} (p + 1)^{\tau} \leq C$ and this is true only for finitely many $p \in \mathbf{N}$.

3.3 Singular support related to the classes $\mathcal{E}_{ au,\sigma}$

In this section define the notion of singular support related to $\mathcal{E}_{\tau,\sigma}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ and prove that it is equal to the standard projection of WF_{τ,σ}. The following inequality, which holds for some C > 0, will be frequently used in the sequel:

$$\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} \le N^{1/\sigma(1/\tau)^{1/\sigma}N} \le C^N N!^{\tau^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma} \tag{3.3.1}$$

(the second inequality follows from Stirling's formula).

We start with the following Lemma.

Lemma 3.3.1. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ and set $\tau = \tau^{\sigma/(\sigma-1)}$. Let $K \subset\subset U$, F be a closed cone, and $\{\chi_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ be a $\tilde{\tau}, \sigma$ -admissible sequence with respect to K. Then $\{\chi_N u\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ is a bounded sequence in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$, and if $\operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u) \cap (K \times F) = \emptyset$, then for some A, h > 0 we have

$$|\widehat{\chi_N u}(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in F.$$
 (3.3.2)

Proof. Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \in K \times F$, and set $r_0 := r_{x_0, \xi_0} > 0$. Furthermore, let $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ be the $\tilde{\tau}$, σ -admissible sequence with respect to $\overline{B_{r_0}(x_0)}$, $\overline{B_{r_0}(x_0)} \subseteq \Omega \subseteq K$. Boundedness of $\{\chi_N u\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ follows by Remark 3.2.2.

Since $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau, \sigma\}}(u)$ we choose u_N , Ω and Γ as in Definition 3.2.2 so that

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \Gamma, \tag{3.3.3}$$

for some A, h > 0. The condition (3.3.3) is equivalent to

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\widetilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\widetilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \Gamma, \tag{3.3.4}$$

after applying Stirling's formula and the enumeration $N \to N/\tilde{\tau}$.

Let Γ_0 be an open conical neighborhood of ξ_0 with the closure contained in Γ and choose $\varepsilon > 0$ such that $\xi - \eta \in \Gamma$ when $\xi \in \Gamma_0$ and $|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|$. Then, since $\chi_N u = \chi_N u_N$, we write

$$\widehat{\chi_N u}(\xi) = \Big(\int_{|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|} + \int_{|\eta| \ge \varepsilon |\xi|} \Big) \widehat{\chi}_N(\eta) \widehat{u}_N(\xi - \eta) \, d\eta = I_1 + I_2 \,, \quad \xi \in \Gamma_0, N \in \mathbf{N} \,.$$

To estimate I_1 , note that for $|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|$ we have

$$|\xi - \eta| \ge |\xi| - |\eta| > (1 - \varepsilon)|\xi|.$$

Thus, by using (3.2.4) for $\alpha = 0$ and $|\beta| = d + 1$ and (3.3.4), we obtain

$$|I_{1}| = \left| \int_{|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|} \widehat{\chi}_{N}(\eta) \widehat{u}_{N}(\xi - \eta) d\eta \right|$$

$$\leq \int_{|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|} |\widehat{\chi}_{N}(\eta)| A \frac{h^{N} N!^{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}}{|\xi - \eta|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} d\eta$$

$$\leq A \frac{h^{N} N!^{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}}{((1 - \varepsilon)|\xi|)^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} \int_{\mathbf{R}^{d}} \langle \eta \rangle^{-d-1} d\eta$$

$$\leq A_{1} \frac{h_{1}^{N} N!^{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad \xi \in \Gamma_{0}, N \in \mathbf{N}. \quad (3.3.5)$$

To estimate I_2 , note that for $|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|$ we have

$$|\xi - \eta| \le |\xi| + |\eta| \le (1 + 1/\varepsilon)|\eta|,$$

and thus, using (3.2.4) for $|\alpha| = \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, together with (3.2.5) and (4.1.2), for every $\beta \in \mathbf{N}^d$ and some M > 0 we obtain

$$\begin{split} |I_{2}| &= \left| \int_{|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|} \widehat{\chi}_{N}(\eta) \widehat{u}_{N}(\xi - \eta) \, d\eta \right| \\ &\leq \frac{A_{\beta}^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + 1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}{(\varepsilon |\xi|)^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} \int_{|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|} \langle \eta \rangle^{-|\beta|} C \langle \xi - \eta \rangle^{M} \, d\eta \\ &\leq \frac{A_{\beta}^{N+1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}{(\varepsilon |\xi|)^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} \int_{\mathbf{R}^{d}} \langle \eta \rangle^{-|\beta|} \langle (1 + 1/\varepsilon) \eta \rangle^{M}, d\eta \\ &\leq \frac{A'^{N+1} N!^{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}}{|\xi| \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} \quad \xi \in \Gamma_{0}, \end{split}$$

for some A' > 0, where for the last inequality we have chosen $|\beta| = M + d + 1$. Thus, the statement follows for $(x, \xi) \in B_{r_0}(x_0) \times \Gamma_0$.

In order to extend the result to $K \times F$ we use the same idea as in the proof of [16, Lemma 8.4.4]. Since the intersection of F with the unit sphere is a compact set, there exists a finite number of balls $B_{r_{x_0,\xi_j}}(x_0)$, and cones

 Γ_j that covers $F, j \leq n, n \in \mathbf{Z}_+$, and note that (3.3.2) remains valid if $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbf{N}}$ is chosen so that supp $\chi_N \subseteq B_{r_{x_0}} := \bigcap_{j=1}^n B_{r_{x_0,\xi_j}}(x_0), \, \xi_j \in \Gamma_j$.

Moreover, since K is compact set, it is covered by a finite number of balls $B_{r_{x_k}}$, $k \leq n$, $n \in \mathbf{Z}_+$. By [20, Lemma 5.1.] there exist non-negative functions $\chi_k \in C_0^{\infty}(B_{r_{x_k}/2})$, $k \leq n$, such that $\sum_{k=1}^n \chi_k = 1$ on a neighborhood of K. Next, for every $N \in \mathbf{N}$ we choose a non-negative function $\phi_N \in C_0^{\infty}(B_{r_{x_k}/2})$ such that $\int \phi_N(x) = 1$ and

$$\sup_{x \in K} |D^{\alpha} \phi_N(x)| \le C^{|\alpha|} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha|},$$

for $|\alpha| \leq \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, where the constant C > 0 depends on τ and σ , cf. [16, Theorem 1.4.2.]. Now, for $\chi_{N,k} = \phi_N * \chi_k$, we have $\sum_{k=1}^n \chi_{N,k} = 1$ in a neighborhood of K, and each $\chi_{N,k}$, $1 \leq k \leq n$, satisfies (3.2.2).

To conclude the proof we note that if $\{\chi_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ is a $\tilde{\tau}, \sigma$ -admissible sequence with respect to K, then $\chi_N\chi_{N,k}$ also satisfies estimate of type (3.2.2), for $1 \leq k \leq n$. This follows by simple application of Leibniz rule. Thus, (3.3.2) holds if we replace χ_N by $\chi_N\chi_{N,k}$. Since $\sum_{k=1}^n \chi_N\chi_{N,k} = \chi_N$, the result follows.

Now we can define singular support of distributions with respect to classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$.

Definition 3.3.1. Let $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$, $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$ and $x_0 \in U$. Then $x_0 \notin \operatorname{singsupp}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$ if and only if there exists neighborhood Ω of x_0 such that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$.

Following theorem is consequence of Propositions 3.2.1, 3.2.2, and Lemma 3.3.1.

Theorem 3.3.1. Let $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$, $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$. Let $\pi_1 : U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\} \to U$ be the standard projection given with $\pi_1(x,\xi) = x$. Then

$$\operatorname{singsupp}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u) = \pi_1(\operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)). \tag{3.3.6}$$

Proof. Choose $x_0 \notin \pi_1(\mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u))$. Then we can choose compact neighborhood K of x_0 such that $\mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u) \cap (K \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}) = \emptyset$. By Lemma 3.3.1, there exists a bounded sequence $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbf{N}}$ in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $u_N = u$ on some open set Ω , and

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$$
 (3.3.7)

holds for some A, h > 0. Then Proposition 3.2.1 implies that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$, that is, $x_0 \notin \operatorname{singsupp}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$.

Conversely, if $x_0 \notin \operatorname{singsupp}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$, then there exist neighborhood Ω of x_0 such that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$. Then by the Proposition 3.2.2, there exists a bounded sequence $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $u_N = u$ on Ω and (3.3.7) holds. This completes the proof.

To conclude this section we make a short comment about $WF_{(\tau,\sigma)}(u)$, $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$. Recall that for $0 < \tau < \rho$ and $\sigma > 1$ it holds

$$\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{(\rho,\sigma)}(U) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{E}_{\{\rho,\sigma\}}(U).$$
 (3.3.8)

(see Proposition 2.2.15). By what we have proved so far, the regularity related to the complement of $WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$ is regularity of the classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$. Thus, combining result of the Proposition 2.2.15 with the results of this section we obtain the following Corollary.

Corollary 3.3.1. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, t > 1. Then for $0 < \tau < \rho$ and $\sigma > 1$ it holds

$$\mathrm{WF}(u) \subseteq \mathrm{WF}_{\{\rho,\sigma\}}(u) \subseteq \mathrm{WF}_{(\rho,\sigma)}(u) \subseteq \mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u) \subseteq \bigcap_{t>1} \mathrm{WF}_t(u) \subseteq \mathrm{WF}_A(u)\,,$$

where WF_t and WF_A are Gevrey and analytic wave front sets, respectively.

3.4 Microlocal property of PDO's with respect to $WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$

In this section we prove the microlocal property of finite order PDO's with coefficients in $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ with respect to $WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$, $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$. In particular, following theorem holds.

Theorem 3.4.1. Let

$$P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} a_{\alpha}(x)D^{\alpha}$$

be a differential operator of order m on U with $a_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$, $|\alpha| \leq m$, and let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$. Then

$$WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(P(x,D)u) \subseteq WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u),$$

The statement directly follows from the next lemma.

Lemma 3.4.1. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$. Then

$$WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\partial_j u) \subseteq WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u), \quad 1 \le j \le d.$$

If, in addition $\phi \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$, then

$$WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\phi u) \subseteq WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u).$$
 (3.4.1)

Proof. To prove the first part of the Lemma, fix $1 \leq j \leq d$. If $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_{\tau,\sigma}(u)$, then by the definition there exists a conical neighborhood $\Omega \times \Gamma$ of (x_0, ξ_0) , and a bounded sequence $\{u_N\}$ in $u \in \mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $u_N = u$ on Ω such that after the enumeration $N \to N^{\sigma}$ we obtain

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^{N^{\sigma}} N^{\tau N^{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \ \xi \in \Gamma, \tag{3.4.2}$$

for some A, h > 0 (resp. for every h > 0 there exists A > 0.) For $x_0 \in \Omega$, we note that

$$|\widehat{\partial_{j}u}_{N+1}(\xi)| \le A|\xi| \, \frac{h^{N}(N+1)^{\tau(N+1)^{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{N+1}} \le A_{1} \, \frac{h_{1}^{N}N^{\tau N^{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{N}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \Gamma,$$
(3.4.3)

where for the second inequality we used the $\widetilde{(M.2)}'$ property of $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$,

For the second part, set $\tilde{\tau} = \tau^{\frac{\sigma}{\sigma-1}}$ and fix $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$. Then by the definition, there exists open conic neighborhood $\Omega \times \Gamma$ of (x_0, ξ_0) and a bounded sequence $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $u_N = u$ on Ω and

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi| \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \Gamma.$$
 (3.4.4)

Choose a compact neighborhood $K_{x_0} \subset\subset \Omega$ of x_0 , and let $\{\chi_N\}_{N\in N}$ be $\tilde{\tau}$, σ -admissible sequence with respect K_{x_0} . Set $\widetilde{\chi}_N = \phi \chi_N$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, and note that $\widetilde{\chi}_N u = \widetilde{\chi}_N u_N$. Since $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$ satisfies (M.2)' (see Lemma 2.1.2) for some positive increasing sequence C_q , $q \in \mathbb{N}$, and h > 1 we obtain

$$|D^{\alpha+\beta}\widetilde{\chi}_{N}(x)| \leq \sum_{\delta \leq \alpha} \sum_{\gamma \leq \beta} {\alpha \choose \delta} {\beta \choose \gamma} |D^{\alpha-\delta+\beta-\gamma}\widetilde{\chi}_{N}(x)| |D^{\gamma+\delta}\phi(x)|$$

$$\leq \sum_{\delta \leq \alpha} \sum_{\gamma \leq \beta} {\alpha \choose \delta} {\beta \choose \gamma} A_{\beta}^{|\alpha-\delta|+1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha-\delta|} h^{|\gamma+\delta|^{\sigma}+1} |\gamma+\delta|^{\tau|\gamma+\delta|^{\sigma}}$$

$$\leq (2h')^{|\beta|^{\sigma}+1} \sum_{\delta \leq \alpha} {\alpha \choose \delta} A_{\beta}^{|\alpha-\delta|+1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\alpha-\delta|} (C_{\beta}h')^{|\delta|^{\sigma}} |\delta|^{\tau|\delta|^{\sigma}},$$

$$(3.4.5)$$

for $x \in K_{x_0}$, $|\alpha| \leq \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, $\beta \in \mathbf{N}^d$, where $h' = h^{2^{\sigma-1}}$. Now it is clear that by putting $|\alpha| = 0$ in (3.4.5) we obtain,

$$|D^{\beta}\widetilde{\chi}_N(x)| \le C'_{\beta}, \quad x \in K_{x_0},$$

and hence by applying Fourier transform it follows

$$|\widehat{\widetilde{\chi}}_N(\xi)| \le C'_{\beta} \langle \xi \rangle^{-|\beta|}, \quad \beta \in \mathbf{N}^d, \xi \in \Gamma,$$

for suitable $C'_{\beta} > 0$. In particular, since $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U) \hookrightarrow C^{\infty}(U)$ it follows that $\widetilde{\chi}_N = \phi \chi_N$, $N \in \mathbf{N}$, is bounded in $C^{\infty}(U)$ and hence $\widetilde{\chi}_N u$, $N \in \mathbf{N}$, is bounded in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$.

Moreover, note that by the same type of estimates as in (3.2.10) for $|\alpha| = |(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}|$ and $\beta \in \mathbf{N}^d$, by (3.4.5) we obtain that

$$|D^{\alpha+\beta}\widetilde{\chi}_N(x)| \le C_\beta''^{N+1} N^{\frac{1}{\sigma}(\frac{1}{\tilde{\tau}})^{1/\sigma}N}, \beta \in \mathbf{N}^d, x \in K_{x_0}$$

and hence after applying Fourier transform it follows

$$|\widehat{\widetilde{\chi}}_N(\xi)| \le C_{\beta}^{"N+1} N^{\frac{1}{\sigma}(\frac{1}{\widetilde{\tau}})^{1/\sigma}N} \langle \xi \rangle^{-|\alpha|-|\beta|}, \quad \beta \in \mathbf{N}^d, \xi \in \Gamma,$$
 (3.4.6)

for some constants $C''_{\beta} > 0$.

Now using (3.4.4) and (3.4.6) and arguing in the same way as in the proof of Lemma 3.3.1, one can find open cone $\Gamma_0 \subseteq \Gamma$ such that

$$|\widehat{\widetilde{\chi}_N u}(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N^{\frac{\widetilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\widetilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \, \xi \in \Gamma_0,$$

for suitable A, h > 0. After enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau}N$ the statement follows. \square

3.5 Intersections and unions of WF_{τ,σ}

In this section we consider the intersections and unions of the wave front sets $WF_{\tau,\sigma}$, $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$. It turns out that, from the microlocal point of view, the regularity related to the complement of these unions and intersections coincides with the regularity proposed by the classes (2.2.24)-(2.2.27) from Chapter 2.

In particular, for $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, we consider

$$WF_{0^+,1^+}(u) = \bigcap_{\sigma>1} \bigcap_{\tau>0} WF_{\tau,\sigma}(u),$$
 (3.5.1)

$$WF_{\infty,1^+}(u) = \bigcap_{\sigma>1} \bigcup_{\tau>0} WF_{\tau,\sigma}(u), \qquad (3.5.2)$$

$$WF_{0^+,\infty}(u) = \bigcup_{\sigma>1} \bigcap_{\tau>0} WF_{\tau,\sigma}(u), \qquad (3.5.3)$$

$$WF_{\infty,\infty}(u) = \bigcup_{\sigma>1} \bigcup_{\tau>0} WF_{\tau,\sigma}(u).$$
 (3.5.4)

where we recall that $WF_{\tau,\sigma}(u)$ denotes $WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$ or $WF_{(\tau,\sigma)}(u)$ for $\tau \in [0,\infty]$ and $\sigma \in [1,\infty]$.

Remark 3.5.1. Recall (cf. Corollary 3.3.1),

$$WF_{\{\rho,\sigma\}}(u) \subseteq WF_{(\rho,\sigma)}(u) \subseteq WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u), u \in \mathcal{D}'(U).$$
 (3.5.5)

Moreover, we conclude that
$$\bigcap_{\tau>0} \mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u) = \bigcap_{\tau>0} \mathrm{WF}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(u)$$
 and $\bigcup_{\tau>0} \mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u) = \bigcup_{\tau>0} \mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$

 $\bigcup_{\tau>0} \operatorname{WF}_{(\tau,\sigma)}(u)$, and hence in (3.5.1)-(3.5.4) it is sufficient to observe the intersections and unions of $\operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$.

We start with the following technical result.

Lemma 3.5.1. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, and $\sigma_2 > \sigma_1 \geq 1$. Then

$$\bigcup_{\tau>0} \mathrm{WF}_{\tau,\sigma_2}(u) \subseteq \bigcap_{\tau>0} \mathrm{WF}_{\tau,\sigma_1}(u).$$

Proof. Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in \bigcap_{\tau>0} \operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau, \sigma_1\}}(u)$. Then there exists $\tau_0 > 0$ such that $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in \operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau_0, \sigma_1\}}(u)$. Hence there exists open conic neighborhood $\Omega \times \Gamma$ of (x_0, ξ_0) and a bounded sequence $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $u_N = u$ on Ω such that, after enumeration $N \to N^{\sigma_1}$ (see also Lemma 2.1.2),

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^{N^{\sigma_1}} N^{\tau_0 N^{\sigma_1}}}{|\xi|^N}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \Gamma, \tag{3.5.6}$$

for some constants A, h > 0.

We need to prove that for every $\tau > 0$, $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau, \sigma_2\}}(u)$. This follows easily from (3.5.6), noting that (see the proof of the [29, Proposition 2.1.]) for every $\tau > 0$ and h > 0 there exists $A_1 > 0$ such that

$$h^{N^{\sigma_1}} N^{\tau_0 N^{\sigma_1}} \le A_1 h^{N^{\sigma_2}} N^{\tau N^{\sigma_2}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N},$$

and the Lemma is proved.

As an immediate consequence of the Lemma 3.5.1 we obtain the following Corollary.

Corollary 3.5.1. For $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, it holds

$$WF(u) \subseteq WF_{0^+,1^+}(u) \subseteq WF_{\infty,1^+}(u)$$

$$\subseteq WF_{0^+,\infty}(u) \subseteq WF_{\infty,\infty}(u) \subseteq \bigcap_{\tau>1} WF_{\tau}(u), \quad (3.5.7)$$

where WF and WF_{τ} are standard and Gevrey wave front sets, respectively.

Proof. Note that the last inclusion follow directly from Lemma 3.5.1 for $\sigma_2 > \sigma_1 = 1$ by taking the unions and intersections with respect to $\tau > 1$. The only nontrivial inclusion left is the third one. Assume that $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \mathrm{WF}_{0^+, \infty}(u)$, that is, for every $\sigma > 1$ $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \bigcap_{\tau > 0} \mathrm{WF}_{\tau, \sigma}(u)$. Fix some $\sigma = \sigma_1 > 1$ and let $\sigma_2 > \sigma_1$. By Lemma 3.5.1 it follows that $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \bigcup_{\tau > 0} \mathrm{WF}_{\tau, \sigma_2}(u)$. Hence it follows that that there exists $\sigma > 1$ such that for every $\tau > 0$ $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \mathrm{WF}_{\tau, \sigma}(u)$ and therefore $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \mathrm{WF}_{\infty, 1^+}(u)$.

Let us extend the definition of singular support (see Chapter3) related to classes $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$, $\tau \in (0,\infty)$ and $\sigma \in (1,\infty)$ to the borderline cases.

Definition 3.5.1. Let $\tau \in [0, \infty]$ and $\sigma \in [1, \infty]$, $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$ and $x_0 \in U$. Then $x_0 \notin \operatorname{singsupp}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$ if and only if there exists neighborhood Ω of x_0 such that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(\Omega)$.

Let $\pi_1: U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\} \to U$ denotes the standard projection given by $\pi_1(x,\xi) = x$. From Propositions 3.2.1, 3.2.2, and Lemma 3.3.1 it follows that for a given $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$, $\tau > 0$ and $\sigma > 1$, we have $\operatorname{singsupp}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u) = \pi_1(\operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u))$.

For the borderline cases $\tau \in \{0, \infty\}$ and $\sigma \in \{1, \infty\}$ we have the following.

Theorem 3.5.1. Let $\pi_1: U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\} \to U$ be the standard projection given with $\pi_1(x,\xi) = x$. Then

$$\pi_1(WF_{\infty,\infty}(u)) = \operatorname{singsupp}_{0^+,0^+}(u), \qquad (3.5.8)$$

$$\pi_1(WF_{0^+,0^+}(u)) = \operatorname{singsupp}_{\infty,\infty}(u),$$
 (3.5.9)

$$\pi_1(WF_{\infty,1^+}(u)) = \operatorname{singsupp}_{0^+,\infty}(u),$$
 (3.5.10)

$$\pi_1(WF_{0^+,\infty}(u)) = \operatorname{singsupp}_{\infty,1^+}(u).$$
(3.5.11)

Proof. Recall that classes $\mathcal{E}_{\infty,1^+}$ have the ultradifferentiable property, that is, for every $\sigma > 1$ classes $\mathcal{E}_{\infty,\sigma}$ are closed under the action of ultradifferentiable operators of the class τ, σ (see Definition 2.6.1 and Theorem 2.6.2 from Chapter 2).

We prove here only $\pi_1(\mathrm{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(u)) = \mathrm{singsupp}_{\infty,1^+}(u)$ and leave the other equalities to the reader.

Assume that $x_0 \notin \pi_1(\mathrm{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(u))$, so that there is a compact neighborhood $K \subset\subset U$ of x_0 such that

$$K \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\} \subseteq (\mathrm{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(u))^c = \bigcap_{\sigma > 1} \bigcup_{\tau > 0} (\mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u))^c, \tag{3.5.12}$$

where $(WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u))^c$ denotes the complement of the set $WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(u)$ in $U \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$. Therefore, if $(x,\xi) \in K \times \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ then for every $\sigma > 1$ there exist $\tau_0 > 0$ such that $(x,\xi) \notin WF_{\{\tau_0,\sigma\}}(u)$.

Let $\sigma > 1$ be arbitrary but fixed, and set $\tilde{\tau}_0 = \tau_0^{\sigma/(\sigma-1)}$. From Lemma 3.3.1, it follows that there is a $\tilde{\tau}_0$, σ -admissible sequence $\{\chi_N\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that $u_N = \chi_N u$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$ is a bounded sequence in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$, $u_N = u$ on some $\Omega \subseteq K$, and

$$|\widehat{\chi_N u}(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N! \tilde{\tau}_0^{-1/\sigma/\sigma}}{|\xi| \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau}_0)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\},$$

which after enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau}_0 N$ becomes

$$|\widehat{\chi_N u}(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\tau_0/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$$
 (3.5.13)

By Proposition 3.2.1 it follows that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau_0,\sigma\}}(U)$, and since σ can be chosen arbitrary, we conclude that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\infty,1^+}(U)$ (see Proposition 2.2.1). Therefore $\operatorname{singsupp}_{\infty,1^+}(u) \subset \pi_1(\operatorname{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(u))$.

For the opposite inclusion, assume that $x_0 \notin \operatorname{singsupp}_{\infty,1^+}(u)$. Then $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\infty,1^+}(\Omega)$, for some Ω which is a neighborhood of x_0 . In particular, for every $\sigma > 1$ there exists $\tau_0 > 0$ such that $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\tau_0,\sigma}(\Omega)$. Fix $\sigma > 1$ and put $\tilde{\tau} = \tau_0^{\sigma/(\sigma-1)}$. Now we use a $\tilde{\tau}_0, \sigma$ -admissible sequence $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ and Proposition 3.2.2 implies (3.5.13). It follows that $(x_0, \xi) \in (\operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau_0, \sigma\}}(u))^c$ for every $\sigma > 1$ and for some $\tau_0 > 0$. Hence, by the equality in (3.5.12) it follows that $(x_0, \xi) \notin \operatorname{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(u)$ for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ and therefore $x_0 \notin \pi_1(\operatorname{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(u))$, wherefrom $\pi_1(\operatorname{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(u)) \subset \operatorname{singsupp}_{\infty,1^+}(u)$, which finishes the proof.

Chapter 4

Microlocal analysis of solutions to the PDE's

In this Chapter we analyze propagation of singularities of solutions to linear PDE's within our framework. Following the ideas presented in Theorem 8.6.1. in [16] for WF_A we use τ , σ - admissible sequences in our construction. In the first section we consider constant coefficients PDO's. In that case Hörmanders operators R_j commutes, and by that we are able to modify the standard construction and to be more rigorous in the calculation. However, it is not possible to prove the microlocal hypoellipticity of PDO's with respect to WF_{τ , σ}, and by considering WF_{0+, ∞} we obtain the desired result.

We also prove the more general result when PDO's are with coefficients in $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}$. In this case the proof is non-trivially different since it involves some of the techniques used in Chapter 2, Section 2.7.

Main results of this Chapter are published in [30]. See also [31].

4.1 Microlocal hypoellipticity of constant coefficients PDO's

In the sequel we prove the following result.

Theorem 4.1.1. Let $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$ and P(D) the constant coefficient differential operator of order m. Then if P(D)u = f in $\mathcal{D}'(U)$, it holds

$$WF_{\{2^{\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma\}}(f) \subseteq WF_{\{2^{\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma\}}(u) \subseteq WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(f) \cup Char(P)$$
(4.1.1)

Proof. The first embedding in (4.2.49) follows form Corollary 3.4.1. We will prove the second embedding for the operators with constant coefficients, and

note that the proof is more technical for the non-constant coefficient since we can not use commutation relations of some operators in that case. However, the idea of the proof is the same, so this more general case will be discussed later.

Therefore it remains to prove that

$$WF_{\{2^{\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma\}}(u) \subseteq WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(P(D)u) \cup Char(P(D)).$$

The following inequality, which holds for $\tau > 0$, $\sigma > 1$ and for some C > 0, will be frequently used:

$$|N^{1/\sigma}|^{\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} \le N^{N\tau^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma} \le C^N N!^{\tau^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}. \tag{4.1.2}$$

Assume that $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau, \sigma\}}(P(D)u) \cup \operatorname{Char}(P(D))$. Then there exists a compact set K containing x_0 and a closed cone Γ containing ξ_0 such that $P_m(x, \xi) \neq 0$ when $(x, \xi) \in K \times \Gamma$ and $(K \times \Gamma) \cap \operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau, \sigma\}}(P(D)u) = \emptyset$.

Let $\tilde{\tau} = \tau^{\frac{\sigma}{\sigma-1}}$ and let $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$, be a $\tilde{\tau}$, σ -admissible sequence with respect to K.

Put $u_N = \chi_{2^{\sigma}N} u$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, so that

$$\widehat{u}_N(\xi) = \int u(x)\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x)e^{-ix\xi}dx, \quad \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d, \ N \in \mathbf{N}.$$

The easy part of the proof is the estimate of $|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)|$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, for "small" values of $\xi \in \Gamma$, that is when $|\xi| \leq \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$. In fact, since $\{u_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$, Paley-Wiener theorems (see [21]), and the fact that $e^{-ix\cdot\xi} \in C^{\infty}(\mathbf{R}_x^d)$, for every $\xi \in \mathbf{R}^d$, implies that $|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| = |\langle u_N, e^{-i\cdot\xi} \rangle| \leq C\langle \xi \rangle^M$, for some C, M > 0 independent of N. Hence, from (4.1.2) we have

$$|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} |\widehat{u_N}(\xi)| \le \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} |\widehat{u_N}(\xi)| \le AC^N N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}$$

where A, C > 0 do not depend on N. After enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau}N$ we obtain

$$|\widehat{u_N}(\xi)| \le A \frac{C^N N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{1-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}},$$

which estimates $|\widehat{u_N}(\xi)|$ when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| \leq \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$.

It remains to estimate $|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)|$, when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ and for $N \in \mathbb{N}$ large enough (so that $N \to \infty$ implies $|\xi| \to \infty$).

As in the proof of [16, Theorem 8.6.1], in Subsection 4.1.1 we use the technique of approximate solution (see also [34, Theorem 1, Section 1.6]) to obtain

$$\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x)e^{-ix\cdot\xi} = P^{T}(D)\left(\frac{e^{-ix\cdot\xi}}{P_{m}(\xi)}w_{N}(x,\xi)\right) + e_{N}(x,\xi)e^{-ix\xi}$$
(4.1.3)

 $x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, that is, the following representation holds:

$$\widehat{u}_N(\xi) = \int u(x)e_N(x,\xi)e^{-ix\xi}dx + \int u(x)P^T(D)\left(\frac{e^{-ix\cdot\xi}w_N(x,\xi)}{P_m(\xi)}\right)dx$$

$$= \int u(x)e_N(x,\xi)e^{-ix\xi}dx + \int P(D)u(x)\left(\frac{e^{-ix\cdot\xi}w_N(x,\xi)}{P_m(\xi)}\right)dx, \quad (4.1.4)$$

where

$$w_N(x,\xi) = \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} {\binom{|a|}{a_1, a_2 \dots a_m}} (R_1^{a_1} R_2^{a_2} \dots R_m^{a_m} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N})(x,\xi), \quad (4.1.5)$$

$$e_N(x,\xi) = \sum_{k=1}^m \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=|(\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}|-m+1}^{\lfloor(\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}\rfloor-m+k} \binom{|a|}{a_1,...,a_m} (R_1^{a_1}...R_m^{a_m}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})(x,\xi), \quad (4.1.6)$$

 $x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, and we put $\mathfrak{S} = a_1 + 2a_2 + \cdots + ma_m$.

The derivation of (4.1.4) and the calculation of $w_N(x,\xi)$ and $e_N(x,\xi)$ is done in Subsections 4.1.1 and 4.1.2, so we continue with the estimation of the first term in (4.1.4).

Estimated number of terms in $e_N(x,\xi)$ given in Subsection 4.1.1, and the estimates of $D^{\beta}(R_1^{a_1}...R_m^{a_m}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})$ given by (4.1.30) (Subsection 4.1.3) imply

$$\begin{aligned} |\langle u(x), e_{N}(x, \xi)e^{-ix\cdot\xi}\rangle| &\leq A \sum_{|\alpha| \leq M} |D_{x}^{\alpha}(e_{N}(x, \xi)e^{-ix\xi})| \\ &\leq A \sum_{|\alpha| \leq M} \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} \binom{\alpha}{\beta} |D_{x}^{\alpha-\beta}e^{-ix\xi}| |D_{x}^{\beta}e_{N}(x, \xi)| \\ &\leq A |\xi|^{M} |\xi|^{-\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor - M} C^{N} N!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}} \\ &= A \frac{C^{N} N!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}}}{|\xi| \lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}, x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, \end{aligned}$$
(4.1.7)

for suitable constants A, C > 0 and $|\xi|$ large enough. After enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau} 2^{\sigma-1} N$, (4.1.7) is equivalent to

$$|\langle u(x), e_N(x, \xi)e^{-ix\cdot\xi}\rangle| \le A \frac{C^N N!^{\frac{\tau_2\sigma^{-1}}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}}, \quad x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma,$$

which estimates the first term on the righthand side of (4.1.4). In fact, we will use a slightly weaker estimate which is obtained from (4.1.7) after enumeration

$$N \to N + \lceil \tilde{\tau} 2^{\sigma - 1} (M + d + 1)^{\sigma} \rceil. \tag{4.1.8}$$

It remains to estimate the second term on the righthand side of (4.1.4) for $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$. This is the hardest part of the proof. By the Lemma 3.3.1 there exists a bounded sequence $\{f_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ such that $f_N = f = P(D)u$ in a neighborhood of K and there exists a cone V such that $\overline{\Gamma} \subset V$ and

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_N)(\eta)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}}}{|\eta|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad \eta \in V.$$
(4.1.9)

Since $\{\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x)\}_{N\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $C_0^{\infty}(U)$, by the Paley-Wiener theorem (see also Remark 3.2.2) it follows that for every $\tilde{M}>0$ there exists C>0 which does not depend on N so that $|\widehat{\chi}_{2^{\sigma}N}(\eta)| \leq C\langle \eta \rangle^{-\tilde{M}}$, $N\in\mathbb{N}$. From $\sup \chi_N \subseteq K$, $N\in\mathbb{N}$, it follows that

$$\pi_1(\operatorname{supp} w_N(x,\xi)) \subseteq K, \quad N \in \mathbf{N},$$

and since $f_N = f$ in a neighborhood of K, we have $w_N f = w_N f_{N'}$ in $\mathcal{D}'(U)$, where we put $N' = N - \lceil 2^{\sigma-1} \tilde{\tau} (M+d+1)^{\sigma} \rceil$. Therefore (and since $\mathcal{F}(g_1 \cdot g_2)(\xi) = (\mathcal{F}(g_1) * \mathcal{F}(g_2))(\xi)$))

$$\langle f(\cdot)e^{-i\xi\cdot}, w_N(\cdot, \xi)/P_m(\xi)\rangle = \frac{1}{P_m(\xi)} \mathcal{F}_{x\to\xi}(f_{N'}(x)w_N(x, \xi))(\xi)$$
$$= \frac{1}{P_m(\xi)} \int_{\mathbf{R}^d} \mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\xi - \eta) \mathcal{F}_{x\to\eta}(w_N(x, \xi))(\eta) d\eta = I_1 + I_2,$$

where

$$I_{1} = \frac{1}{P_{m}(\xi)} \int_{|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|} \mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\xi - \eta) \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N}(x, \xi))(\eta, \xi) d\eta, \tag{4.1.10}$$

$$I_{2} = \frac{1}{P_{m}(\xi)} \int_{|\eta| > \varepsilon|\xi|} \mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\xi - \eta) \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N}(x, \xi))(\eta, \xi) d\eta, \qquad (4.1.11)$$

and $0 < \varepsilon < 1$ is chosen so that $\xi - \eta \in V$ when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $\xi > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, and $|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|$.

Since $|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|$ implies $|\xi - \eta| \ge (1 - \varepsilon)|\xi|$, by using the computation of

 $\mathcal{F}_{x\to\eta}(w_N)(\eta,\xi)$ from Subsection 4.1.4, we estimate I_1 as follows:

$$|I_{1}| \leq \frac{1}{|P_{m}(\xi)|} \int_{|\eta| < \varepsilon|\xi|} |\mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\xi - \eta)| |\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N})(\eta, \xi)| d\eta$$

$$\leq \int_{|\eta| < \varepsilon|\xi|} A \frac{h^{N'} N'!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi - \eta|^{\lfloor N'^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} |\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N})(\eta, \xi)| d\eta$$

$$\leq A \frac{h^{N'} N'!^{\tau/\sigma}}{((1 - \varepsilon)|\xi|)^{\lfloor N'^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} \int_{|\eta| < \varepsilon|\xi|} |\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N})(\eta, \xi)| d\eta$$

$$\leq A_{1} \frac{h_{1}^{N'} N'!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N'^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} C^{\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} \int_{\mathbf{R}^{d}} |\widehat{\chi}_{2^{\sigma}N}(\eta)| d\eta$$

$$\leq A_{2} \frac{h_{2}^{N'} N'!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N'^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor. \tag{4.1.12}$$

We used the Paley-Wiener theorem for $\{\widehat{\chi}_{2^{\sigma}N}\}$ and trivial inequality $|P_m(\xi)| \geq 1$ when $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$.

It remains to estimate I_2 . Note that $|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|$ implies $|\xi - \eta| \leq (1+1/\varepsilon)|\eta|$, and by Paley-Wiener type estimates we have $|\mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\eta)| \leq C \langle \eta \rangle^M$, where C > 0 does not depend on N'. Therefore

$$|I_{2}| \leq \frac{1}{|P_{m}(\xi)|} \int_{|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|} |\mathcal{F}f_{N'}(\xi - \eta)||\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N})(\eta, \xi)| d\eta$$

$$\leq A \int_{|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|} \langle \xi - \eta \rangle^{M} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + d + 1} \frac{|\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N})(\eta, \xi)|}{\langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + d + 1}} d\eta$$

$$\leq C^{N+1} \frac{\sup_{\eta \in \mathbf{R}^{d}} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M + d + 1}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} |\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N}(x, \xi))(\eta, \xi)|,$$

when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$.

To finish the proof, we show that if $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ then there exists h > 0 such that

$$\sup_{\eta \in \mathbf{R}^d} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M + d + 1} | \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_N)(\eta, \xi) | \le h^{N+1} N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma} N}. \tag{4.1.13}$$

Since $N' = N - \lceil 2^{\sigma-1} \tilde{\tau} (M+d+1)^{\sigma} \rceil$, it follows that

$$(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} = \left(\frac{N' + \lceil 2^{\sigma - 1}\tilde{\tau}(M + d + 1)^{\sigma} \rceil}{\tau}\right)^{1/\sigma} \ge 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} + M + d + 1.$$
(4.1.14)

If
$$\mathfrak{S} \leq \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor - m$$
, $|\beta| = \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ then

$$\mathfrak{S} + |\beta| < 2\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor \le \lfloor 2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor, \tag{4.1.15}$$

From (4.1.15), when $x \in K$ and $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ it follows that

$$|D^{\beta}w_{N}(x,\xi)| \leq \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} {|a| \choose a_{1}, a_{2} \dots a_{m}} \sup_{x \in K} |(D^{\beta}R_{1}^{a_{1}}R_{2}^{a_{2}} \dots R_{m}^{a_{m}}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})(x,\xi)|$$

$$\leq \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}\rfloor - m} \binom{|a|}{a_1, a_2 \dots a_m} |\xi|^{-\mathfrak{S}} C^{\mathfrak{S} + |\beta| + 1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\mathfrak{S} + |\beta|}$$

$$\leq \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\beta|} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \binom{|a|}{a_1, a_2 \dots a_m} C^{\mathfrak{S}+|\beta|+1} \leq C'^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + 1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\beta|}.$$

Since $\pi_1(\text{supp } w_N(x,\xi)) \subseteq K$ and $|\beta| = \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, we obtain

$$|\eta|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} |\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_N)(\eta, \xi)| \le C'^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + 1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} \le C''^{N+1} N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N},$$

$$(4.1.16)$$

where we used the first part of (4.1.2). Now (4.1.14) and (4.1.16) gives

$$\sup_{\eta \in \mathbf{R}^{d}} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M + d + 1} | \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N})(\eta, \xi) | \\
\leq \sup_{\eta \in \mathbf{R}^{d}} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} | \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_{N})(\eta, \xi) | \leq C''^{N+1} N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma} N}, \quad (4.1.17)$$

and (4.1.13) follows. Therefore

$$|I_2| \le A \frac{h^N N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \tag{4.1.18}$$

for suitable constants A, h > 0. After enumeration given by (4.1.8), and using (M.2)' property of the sequence $N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}$, we conclude that (4.1.18) is equivalent to

$$|I_2| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \tag{4.1.19}$$

for some A, h > 0. After enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau} 2^{\sigma-1} N$ we finally obtain

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\frac{\tau_2 \sigma - 1}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}},$$

for some A, h > 0, and the proof is finished.

4.1.1 Derivation of the representation of $\widehat{u}_N(\xi)$

Formally, we are searching for $v(x, \xi)$ so that

$$\widehat{u}_N(\xi) = \int u(x)\chi_{2\sigma N}(x)e^{-ix\xi}dx = \int u(x)P^T(D)v(x,\xi)dx,$$

 $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, where $P^T(D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \leq m} (-1)^{|\alpha|} a_{\alpha} D^{\alpha}$ is the transpose operator of P(D), and $v(x,\xi)$ is the solution of the equation

$$P^{T}(D)v(x,\xi) = \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x)e^{-ix\xi}, \quad x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > |N^{1/\sigma}|.$$
 (4.1.20)

Note that $\frac{e^{-ix\xi}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}}{P_m(\xi)}$ solves equation (4.1.20) approximately for large ξ . Led by the calculation done in Chapter 1, Section 1.3, we choose $v(x,\xi)$ of the form $v(x,\xi) = \frac{e^{-ix\xi}w(x,\xi)}{P_m(\xi)}$, for some $w(\cdot,\xi) \in C^{\infty}(K)$, where $x \in K$, $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$.

Then (4.1.20) becomes

$$(I - R(\xi))w(x,\xi) = \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x) \quad x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor, \tag{4.1.21}$$

where $R(\xi) = \sum_{j=1}^{m} R_j(\xi)$, $R_j(\xi) = p_j(\xi) \sum_{|\alpha| \leq j} a_{\alpha} D^{\alpha}$, and $p_j(\xi)$ are homogeneous functions of order -j. In fact, formal calculation gives

$$e^{ix\xi}P^{T}(D)(\frac{w(x,\xi)e^{-ix\xi}}{P_{m}(\xi)})$$

$$= e^{ix\xi}\frac{1}{P_{m}(\xi)}\sum_{|\alpha|\leq m}\sum_{\beta\leq\alpha}\binom{\alpha}{\beta}(-1)^{|\alpha|}a_{\alpha}D^{\alpha-\beta}(e^{-ix\xi})D^{\beta}w(x,\xi)$$

$$= \sum_{|\alpha|\leq m}\sum_{\beta\leq\alpha}\binom{\alpha}{\beta}(-1)^{|\alpha|}a_{\alpha}\Big(\frac{(-\xi)^{\alpha-\beta}}{P_{m}(\xi)}\Big)D^{\beta}w(x,\xi),$$

for $x \in K$ and $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$. Since $\frac{(-\xi)^{\alpha-\beta}}{P_m(\xi)}$ is homogeneous of order $|\alpha| - |\beta| - m$ with respect to ξ , it follows that (4.1.20) would imply (4.1.21). Now, successive applications of the operator R in (4.1.21) give

$$R^{k-1}(\xi)w(x,\xi) - R^k(\xi)w(x,\xi) = R^{k-1}(\xi)\chi_{2\sigma N}(x), \quad x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > |N^{1/\sigma}|,$$

for every $k \in \{1, ..., N\}$, so that after summing up those N equalities we obtain

$$w(x,\xi) - R^N(\xi)w(x,\xi) = \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} R^k(\xi)\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x),$$

which gives formal approximate solution

$$w(x,\xi) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} R^k \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x,\xi)$$

$$= \sum_{|a|=0}^{\infty} {a \choose a_1, a_2, \dots, a_m} R_1^{a_1} R_2^{a_2} \dots R_m^{a_m} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x,\xi). \quad (4.1.22)$$

The operators $R_k^{a_k}(\xi)$, $1 \le k \le m$, are of order less then or equal to ka_k and homogeneous of order $-ka_k$ with respect to ξ . Since P(D) have constant coefficients, the operators R_j commute, and we used the generalized Newton formula, cf. [35].

We proceed with the following approximation procedure. We consider partial sums

$$w_N(x,\xi) = \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} {\binom{|a|}{a_1, a_2 \dots a_m}} (R_1^{a_1} R_2^{a_2} \dots R_m^{a_m} \chi_{2^{\sigma} N})(x,\xi),$$

 $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, and $N \in \mathbf{N}$ is large enough, so that (4.1.21) takes the form (4.1.3) and the error term e_N is given by:

$$e_N(x,\xi) = \sum_{k=1}^m \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=|(\frac{N}{\bar{x}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}|-m+1}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\bar{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}\rfloor-m+k} \binom{|a|}{a_1,...,a_m} (R_1^{a_1}...R_m^{a_m}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})(x,\xi).$$

The precise calculation which leads to (4.1.3) is given in Subsection 4.1.2. Note that the number of terms in (4.1.6) is bounded by $4 \cdot 2^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor}$, since from $\binom{n}{k} \leq 2^n$, $k \leq n$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we obtain

$$\binom{|a|}{a_1, a_2, \dots a_m} \le 2^{|a|} 2^{|a|-a_1} \dots 2^{|a|-a_1-\dots-a_{m-2}} \le 2^{a_1+2a_2+\dots+ma_m},$$

and therefore

$$\sum_{k=1}^{m} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m + k}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m + k} \binom{|a|}{a_1, \dots, a_m} \leq \sum_{k=1}^{m} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m + k}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m + k} 2^{a_1 + 2a_2 \dots + ma_m}$$

$$\leq 2^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m + 1} \sum_{k=1}^{m} 2^k \leq 4 \cdot 2^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor}, \tag{4.1.23}$$

where we put $\mathfrak{S} = a_1 + 2a_2 + \cdots + ma_m$.

4.1.2 The calculation of the error term

For multinomial coefficients

$$\begin{pmatrix} |a| \\ a_1, a_2, \dots a_m \end{pmatrix} := {\begin{vmatrix} |a| \\ a_1 \end{vmatrix}} {\begin{pmatrix} |a| - a_1 \\ a_2 \end{pmatrix}} \dots {\begin{pmatrix} |a| - a_1 - \dots - a_{m-2} \\ a_{m-1} \end{pmatrix}}$$

$$= \frac{|a|!}{a_1! a_2! \dots a_m!}, \quad |a| = a_1 + a_2 + \dots + a_m, \ a_k \in \mathbf{N}, \ k \le m, \quad (4.1.24)$$

a generalization of Pascal's triangle equality for the binomial formula gives

$${\begin{vmatrix} |a| \\ a_1, ..., a_m \end{vmatrix}} = \sum_{k=1}^m {\begin{vmatrix} |a|-1 \\ a_1, ..., a_k-1, ... a_m \end{vmatrix}}, \quad |a| \ge 1,$$
 (4.1.25)

wherefrom for $|a| \geq 1$, and putting $\mathfrak{S} = a_1 + 2a_2 + \cdots + ma_m$ we obtain

$$\sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{(\lfloor \frac{N}{\tau} \rfloor^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \binom{|a|}{a_1, \dots, a_m} R_1^{a_1} \dots R_m^{a_m} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}$$

$$= \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \left(\sum_{k=1}^{m} \binom{|a| - 1}{a_1, \dots, a_k - 1, \dots a_m} \right) R_1^{a_1} \dots R_m^{a_m} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}$$

$$= \sum_{k=1}^{m} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m - k} \binom{|a|}{a_1, \dots, a_k, \dots a_m} R_1^{a_1} \dots R_k^{a_k + 1} \dots R_m^{a_m} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}$$

$$= \sum_{k=1}^{m} R_k \binom{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m - k}{a_1, \dots, a_k, \dots a_m} \binom{|a|}{a_1, \dots, a_m} R_1^{a_1} \dots R_m^{a_m} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}, \tag{4.1.26}$$

where for the second equality we interchange the summation and substitute a_k with $a_k + 1$.

Hence, for $|a| \ge 0$ we have

$$(I - R)w_{N} = \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{(\lfloor \frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}} \rfloor^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \binom{|a|}{a_{1}, \dots, a_{m}} R_{1}^{a_{1}} \dots R_{m}^{a_{m}} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}$$

$$- \sum_{k=1}^{m} R_{k} \binom{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m - k}{\sum_{\mathfrak{S}=\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \binom{|a|}{a_{1}, \dots, a_{m}} R_{1}^{a_{1}} \dots R_{m}^{a_{m}} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}$$

$$+ \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m - k + 1} \binom{|a|}{a_{1}, \dots, a_{m}} R_{1}^{a_{1}} \dots R_{m}^{a_{m}} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}$$

$$= \chi_{2^{\sigma}N} - \sum_{k=1}^{m} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m - k + 1} \binom{|a|}{a_{1}, \dots, a_{m}} R_{1}^{a_{1}} \dots R_{k}^{a_{k} + 1} \dots R_{m}^{a_{m}} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}$$

$$= \chi_{2^{\sigma}N} - \sum_{k=1}^{m} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m + k} \binom{|a|}{a_{1}, \dots, a_{m}} R_{1}^{a_{1}} \dots R_{m}^{a_{m}} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}, \quad (4.1.27)$$

where for the second equality we used (4.1.26) and for the last one we substitute a_k with $a_k - 1$.

Therefore, if we set

$$e_N(x,\xi) = \sum_{k=1}^m \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=|(\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}|-m+1}^{\lfloor(\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}\rfloor-m+k} \binom{|a|}{a_1,...,a_m} (R_1^{a_1}...R_m^{a_m}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})(x,\xi),$$

then the computation of this subsection gives the equality (4.1.3), which in turn implies the fundamental representation (4.1.4).

4.1.3 Estimates for $D^{\beta}(R_1^{a_1}...R_m^{a_m}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})$

Note that for N large enough we have

$$(|(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}| + M)^{\sigma} \le 2^{\sigma-1}(N/\tilde{\tau} + M^{\sigma}) < 2^{\sigma}N/\tilde{\tau}$$

so that for $|\beta| \leq M$ the following estimate holds:

$$\mathfrak{S} + |\beta| \le \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M = \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} + M \rfloor < \lfloor 2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor.$$

Thus, for $x \in K$, $\xi \in \Gamma$, and $\mathfrak{S} \geq \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor - m$, by using (4.1.2) we obtain

$$|D^{\beta}(R_{1}^{a_{1}}...R_{m}^{a_{m}}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})(x,\xi)| \leq |\xi|^{-\mathfrak{S}}A^{\mathfrak{S}+|\beta|+1}\lfloor N^{1/\sigma}\rfloor^{\mathfrak{S}+|\beta|}$$

$$\leq |\xi|^{m-\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}A^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor+M+1}\lfloor N^{1/\sigma}\rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor+M}$$

$$\leq |\xi|^{m-\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}C^{N+1}N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}, \qquad (4.1.28)$$

for some C>0, which is, after enumeration $N\to N+2^{\sigma-1}\tilde{\tau}(m+M)^{\sigma}$ bounded by

$$|\xi|^{m-\lfloor((N+2^{\sigma-1}\tilde{\tau}(m+M)^{\sigma})/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}A^{N+2^{\sigma-1}\tilde{\tau}(m+M)^{\sigma}+1} \times (N+2^{\sigma-1}\tilde{\tau}(m+M)^{\sigma})^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}(N+2^{\sigma-1}\tilde{\tau}(m+M)^{\sigma})},$$

for some A > 0. Moreover,

$$\left(\frac{N+2^{\sigma-1}\tilde{\tau}(m+M)^{\sigma}}{\tilde{\tau}}\right)^{1/\sigma} \geq 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}((N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}+2^{\frac{\sigma-1}{\sigma}}(m+M))$$

$$= 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}+m+M. \qquad (4.1.29)$$

Finally, (4.1.29), (M.2)' property of $N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}$ and Stirling's formula give the estimate

$$|D^{\beta}R_1^{a_1}...R_m^{a_m}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x)| \le |\xi|^{-\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor - M}C^{N+1}N!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}}$$
(4.1.30)

for some C > 0.

4.1.4 The computation of $\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_N)(\eta, \xi)$

From

$$(R_1^{a_1}...R_m^{a_m}\chi_{2^{\sigma_N}})(x,\xi) = \prod_{j=1}^m p_j^{a_j}(\xi) \sum_{|\alpha| \le \mathfrak{S}} c_{\alpha} D^{\alpha} \chi_{2^{\sigma_N}}(x)$$

for suitable constants c_{α} , it follows that

$$\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(R_1^{a_1} ... R_m^{a_m} \chi_{2^{\sigma} N})(\eta, \xi) = \prod_{j=1}^m p_j^{a_j}(\xi) \sum_{|\alpha| \le \mathfrak{S}} c_{\alpha}'' \eta^{\alpha} \widehat{\chi}_{2^{\sigma} N}(\eta),$$

so that

$$\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_N)(\eta, \xi) = \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} {|a| \choose a_1, a_2 \dots a_m} \left(\prod_{j=1}^m p_j^{a_j}(\xi) \right) \sum_{|\alpha| \le \mathfrak{S}} c_{\alpha}'' \eta^{\alpha} \widehat{\chi}_{2^{\sigma}N}(\eta).$$

Note that the number of terms in $\mathcal{F}_{x\to\eta}(w_N)(\eta,\xi)$ is bounded by $C2^{\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}$ for some C>0 which does not depend on N.

When $|\eta| \leq \varepsilon |\xi|$, $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, and N sufficiently large we have

$$|\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(w_N)(\eta, \xi)| \leq \sum_{\mathfrak{S}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \binom{|a|}{a_1, a_2 \dots a_m} \prod_{j=1}^{m} (|p_j(\xi)| |\varepsilon\xi|^j)^{a_j} \sum_{|\alpha| \leq \mathfrak{S}} c_{\alpha}'' |\widehat{\chi}_{2^{\sigma}N}(\eta)| \leq A C^{\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} |\widehat{\chi}_{2^{\sigma}N}(\eta)|.$$

for some A, C > 0, and we used

$$\prod_{j=1}^{m} (|p_j(\xi)| |\varepsilon\xi|^j)^{a_j} \le A\varepsilon^{\mathfrak{S}} \le A, \quad \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor,$$

which follows from $\varepsilon < 1$ and the fact that $\prod_{j=1}^{m} (|p_j(\xi)| |\xi|^j)^{a_j}$ is homogeneous of order zero.

4.2 Microlocal hypoellipticity of non-constant coefficients PDO's

In the finial section we extend the result of the Theorem 4.1.1 to the case of the partial differential operators with non-constant coefficients. In particular, we prove the following result.

Theorem 4.2.1. Let
$$u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$$
 and $P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \leq m} a_{\alpha}(x)D^{\alpha}$ be partial

differential operator of order m with the coefficients $a_{\alpha}(x) \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$. Then if P(x,D)u = f in $\mathcal{D}'(U)$, it holds

$$WF_{\{2^{2\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma\}}(f) \subseteq WF_{\{2^{2\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma\}}(u) \subseteq WF_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(f) \cup Char(P(x,D)).$$
 (4.2.1)

Proof. The first embedding in (4.2.1) is given by Theorem 3.4.1, so it remains to prove that

$$\operatorname{WF}_{\{2^{2\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma\}}(u) \subseteq \operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(f) \cup \operatorname{Char}(P(x,D)).$$

Assume that $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin \mathrm{WF}_{\{\tau, \sigma\}}(P(x, D)u) \cup \mathrm{Char}(P(x, D))$. Then there exists a compact set K containing x_0 and a closed cone Γ containing ξ_0 such that $P_m(x, \xi) \neq 0$ when $(x, \xi) \in K \times \Gamma$ and

$$(K\times\Gamma)\cap\Big(\operatorname{WF}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(P(x,D)u)\cup\operatorname{Char}(P(x,D))\Big)=\emptyset.$$

Since K is fixed, the distributions involved in the proof are of finite order.

Let $\tilde{\tau} = \tau^{\frac{\sigma}{\sigma-1}}$ and let $\{\chi_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$, be a $\tilde{\tau}$, σ -admissible sequence with respect to K.

Put $u_N = \chi_{2^{\sigma}N} u$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, so that

$$\widehat{u}_N(\xi) = \int u(x)\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x)e^{-ix\xi}dx, \quad \xi \in \mathbf{R}^d, \ N \in \mathbf{N}.$$

The estimate of $|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)|$ when $|\xi| \leq \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ is the easiest part of the proof. In fact, the estimate (3.2.5) together with

$$|N^{1/\sigma}|^{\lfloor (N/\tau)^{1/\sigma}\rfloor} \le N^{N\tau^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma} \le C^N N!^{\tau^{-1/\sigma}/\sigma}.$$

gives

$$|\xi|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} |\widehat{u_N}(\xi)| \le \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} |\widehat{u_N}(\xi)| \le AC^N N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}$$

where A, C > 0 do not depend on N. After enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau}N$ we obtain

$$|\widehat{u_N}(\xi)| \le A \frac{C^N N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{1-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}} \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\frac{\tau}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}},$$

which estimates $|\widehat{u_N}(\xi)|$ when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| \leq \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, $N \in \mathbf{N}$.

It remains to estimate $|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)|$ when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ and for $N \in \mathbb{N}$ large enough. As in the proof of [16, Theorem 8.6.1], we search for appropriate functions $w_N(x,\xi)$ and $e_N(x,\xi)$, $x \in K$, $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, so that

$$\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x) = e^{ix\cdot\xi}P^{T}(x,D)\left(\frac{e^{-ix\cdot\xi}}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}w_{N}(x,\xi)\right) + e_{N}(x,\xi),\tag{4.2.2}$$

 $x \in K, \, \xi \in \Gamma, \, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor.$

The identity (4.2.2) implies that

$$\widehat{u}_N(\xi) = \int u(x)e_N(x,\xi)e^{-ix\xi}dx + \int u(x)P^T(x,D)\left(\frac{e^{-ix\cdot\xi}w_N(x,\xi)}{P_m(x,\xi)}\right)dx$$

$$= \int u(x)e_N(x,\xi)e^{-ix\xi}dx + \int P(x,D)u(x)\left(\frac{e^{-ix\cdot\xi}w_N(x,\xi)}{P_m(x,\xi)}\right)dx, \quad (4.2.3)$$

 $x \in K, \, \xi \in \Gamma, \, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor.$ Put

$$\mathcal{K}_1 = \{ k \in \mathbf{N} \mid 0 \le mk \le \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m \}, \tag{4.2.4}$$

and

$$\mathcal{K}_2 = \{ k \in \mathbf{N} \mid \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m < mk \le \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor \}. \tag{4.2.5}$$

We refer to Subsection 4.2.1 for calculations which lead to

$$w_N(x,\xi) = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_1} R^k = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_1} \sum_{K \in \mathcal{K}_1}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} (R_{j_1} R_{j_2} \dots R_{j_k} \chi_{2^{\sigma_N}})(x,\xi), \quad (4.2.6)$$

$$e_N(x,\xi) = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_2} R^k = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_2} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}_k = |(\frac{N}{\hat{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}| - m + 1}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\hat{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor} (R_{j_1} R_{j_2} \dots R_{j_k} \chi_{2^{\sigma} N})(x,\xi), \quad (4.2.7)$$

 $x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor, \mathfrak{S}_k = j_1 + j_2 + \dots + j_k, j_i \in \{1, \dots, m\}, 1 \le i \le k.$ Moreover

$$R_j(x,\xi) = \sum_{|\alpha| < j} c_{\alpha,j}(x,\xi) D^{\alpha},$$

for suitable functions $c_{\alpha,j}(x,\xi)$ which are homogeneous of order -j and

$$|D^{\beta}c_{\alpha,j}(x,\xi)| \le |\xi|^{-j}Ah^{|\beta|^{\sigma}}|\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}}, \quad \beta \in \mathbf{N}^d, x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma$$
 (4.2.8)

for some A, h > 0 and $|\alpha| \le j$. Again, we refer to Subsection 4.2.1 for details concerning the representation (4.2.3) and proceed with estimating terms on the right hand side of (4.2.3).

The number of summands in $w_N(x,\xi)$ and $e_N(x,\xi)$ is bounded by $A \cdot C^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}$ for some constants A,C>0, which is the same number as in the case of operators with constant coefficients (when operators R_j commute), see Remark 4.2.1.

Since the operators R_j , $1 \le j \le m$ do not commute, in the sequel we use different arguments than in [29]. If M denotes the order of distribution u, then the estimates of $D^{\beta}(R_{j_1}...R_{j_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})$ from Subsection 4.2.3 (cf. (4.2.48)) imply

$$|\langle u(x), e_N(x,\xi)e^{-ix\cdot\xi}\rangle| \le A \sum_{|\alpha| \le M} |D_x^{\alpha}(e_N(x,\xi)e^{-ix\xi})| \tag{4.2.9}$$

$$\leq A|\xi|^M|\xi|^{-\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor - M}C^NN!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}} = A\frac{C^NN!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}},$$

 $x \in K$, $\xi \in \Gamma$, for suitable constants A, C > 0 and $|\xi|$ large enough. After enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau} 2^{\sigma-1} N$ we conclude that (4.2.9) is equivalent to

$$|\langle u(x), e_N(x,\xi)e^{-ix\cdot\xi}\rangle| \le A \frac{C^N N!^{\frac{\tau_2\sigma-1}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}}, \quad x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma,$$

which is the estimate for the first term on the righthand side of (4.2.3).

To estimate the second term on the righthand side of (4.2.3) for $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, we choose $\{f_N\}_{N \in \mathbb{N}}$ in $\mathcal{E}'(U)$ (see Lemma 3.3.1) such that $f_N = f = P(x, D)u$ in a neighborhood of K and there exists a cone V such that $\overline{\Gamma} \subset V$ and

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_N)(\eta)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}}}{|\eta|^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \quad \eta \in V.$$
(4.2.10)

Note that $w_N f = w_N f_{N'}$ in $\mathcal{D}'(U)$, where we put

$$N' = N - \lceil 2^{\sigma - 1} \tilde{\tau} (M + d + 1)^{\sigma} \rceil,$$

and M denotes the order of distribution f. Therefore

$$\langle f(\cdot)e^{-i\xi\cdot}, w_N(\cdot, \xi)/P_m(\cdot, \xi)\rangle = \mathcal{F}_{x\to\xi}(f_{N'}(x)\frac{w_N(x, \xi)}{P_m(x, \xi)})(\xi)$$
$$= \int_{\mathbf{R}^d} \mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\xi - \eta)\mathcal{F}_{x\to\eta}(\frac{w_N(x, \xi)}{P_m(x, \xi)})(\eta, \xi) d\eta = I_1 + I_2,$$

where

$$I_1 = \int_{|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|} \mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\xi - \eta) \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(\frac{w_N(x, \xi)}{P_m(x, \xi)})(\eta, \xi) d\eta, \tag{4.2.11}$$

$$I_{2} = \int_{|\eta| \ge \varepsilon |\xi|} \mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\xi - \eta) \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(\frac{w_{N}(x, \xi)}{P_{m}(x, \xi)})(\eta, \xi) d\eta, \tag{4.2.12}$$

and $0 < \varepsilon < 1$ is chosen so that $\xi - \eta \in V$ when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $\xi > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, and $|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|$.

Let $j_1, \ldots, j_k \in \{1, \ldots, m\}$ be fixed. Since $\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(\cdot)$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, is bounded in $C_0^{\infty}(K)$, note that $R_{j_1}R_{j_2} \ldots R_{j_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(\cdot, \xi)$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, is also bounded in $C_0^{\infty}(K)$ for every $\xi \in \Gamma$. Moreover, since the coefficients of $P_m(\cdot, \xi)$ are in $C^{\infty}(U)$ and $P_m(x, \xi) \neq 0$ when $x \in K$ and $\xi \in \Gamma$, it follows that $\frac{R_{j_1}R_{j_2} \ldots R_{j_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(\cdot, \xi)}{P_m(\cdot, \xi)}$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, is bounded in $C_0^{\infty}(K)$ when $\xi \in \Gamma$, and moreover it is homogeneous of order $-m - \mathfrak{S}_k$. Hence, by Paley-Wiener type estimates it follows that for every $\tilde{M} > 0$ there exists C > 0, independent of $N \in \mathbb{N}$, such that

$$|\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta} \left(\frac{R_{j_1} R_{j_2} \dots R_{j_k} \chi_{2^{\sigma} N}(x, \xi)}{P_m(x, \xi)} \right) (\eta, \xi)| \leq C|\xi|^{-m - \mathfrak{S}_k} \langle \eta \rangle^{-\tilde{M}}$$

$$\leq C\langle \eta \rangle^{-\tilde{M}}, \quad \eta \in \mathbf{R}^d$$

when $\xi \in \Gamma$ and $|\xi| > |N^{1/\sigma}| \ge 1$.

When $\tilde{M}=d+1$ this estimate, together with (4.2.6), implies that there exists C>0 such that

$$\left| \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta} \left(\frac{w_N(x,\xi)}{P_m(x,\xi)} \right) \right| \leq \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_1} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}_k = 0}^{\lfloor \left(\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}} \right)^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \left| \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta} \left(\frac{R_{j_1} R_{j_2} \dots R_{j_k} \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x,\xi)}{P_m(x,\xi)} \right) (\eta,\xi) \right| \\
\leq C^{\lfloor \left(N/\tilde{\tau} \right)^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + 1} \langle \eta \rangle^{-d-1}. \tag{4.2.13}$$

Since $|\eta| < \varepsilon |\xi|$ implies $|\xi - \eta| \ge (1 - \varepsilon)|\xi|$, by using (4.2.13), we estimate I_1 as follows:

$$|I_{1}| \leq \int_{|\eta|<\varepsilon|\xi|} |\mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\xi-\eta)||\mathcal{F}_{x\to\eta}(\frac{w_{N}(x,\xi)}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}(\eta,\xi)|d\eta$$

$$\leq \int_{|\eta|<\varepsilon|\xi|} A \frac{h^{N'}N'!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi-\eta|^{\lfloor N'^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}} |\mathcal{F}_{x\to\eta}(\frac{w_{N}(x,\xi)}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}(\eta,\xi)|d\eta$$

$$\leq A \frac{h^{N'}N'!^{\tau/\sigma}}{((1-\varepsilon)|\xi|)^{\lfloor N'^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}} \int_{\mathbf{R}^{d}} C^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor+1} \langle \eta \rangle^{-d-1} d\eta$$

$$\leq A_{2} \frac{h_{2}^{N'}N'!^{\tau/\sigma}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N'^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}}, \quad \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma}\rfloor. \tag{4.2.14}$$

It remains to estimate I_2 . Note that $|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|$ implies $|\xi - \eta| \leq (1 + 1/\varepsilon)|\eta|$. Moreover, since f is distribution of order M by Paley-Wiener type estimates we have $|\mathcal{F}(f_{N'})(\eta)| \leq C \langle \eta \rangle^M$, where C > 0 does not depend on N'. Therefore

$$|I_{2}| \leq \int_{|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|} |\mathcal{F}f_{N'}(\xi - \eta)||\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(\frac{w_{N}(x, \xi)}{P_{m}(x, \xi)})(\eta, \xi)| d\eta$$

$$\leq \int_{|\eta| \geq \varepsilon |\xi|} \langle \xi - \eta \rangle^{M} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + d + 1} \frac{|\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(\frac{w_{N}(x, \xi)}{P_{m}(x, \xi)})(\eta, \xi)|}{\langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + d + 1}} d\eta$$

$$\leq C^{N+1} \frac{\sup_{\eta \in \mathbf{R}^{d}} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M + d + 1} |\mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta}(\frac{w_{N}(x, \xi)}{P_{m}(x, \xi)})(\eta, \xi)|}{|\xi|^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}},$$

when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$.

To finish the proof, we show that if $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ then there exists h > 0 such that

$$\sup_{\eta \in \mathbf{R}^d} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M + d + 1} | \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta} (\frac{w_N(x,\xi)}{P_m(x,\xi)}) (\eta,\xi) | \le h^{N+1} N^{\frac{2^{\sigma_{\tilde{\tau}} - 1/\sigma}}{\sigma} N}.$$

$$(4.2.15)$$

Arguing in the similar way as in the proof of [30, Theorem 1.1], it is sufficient to prove

$$\sup_{x \in K} |D^{\beta} \frac{w_N(x,\xi)}{P_m(x,\xi)}| \le C^{N+1} N^{\frac{2^{\sigma_{\tilde{\tau}} - 1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}, \quad \beta \le \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$$
 (4.2.16)

for some C > 0, when $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$. Recall (see Subsection 4.2.1),

$$\sup_{x \in K} \left| D^{\gamma} \frac{1}{P_m(x,\xi)} \right| \le |\xi|^{-m} C^{|\gamma|^{\sigma}+1} |\gamma|^{\tau|\gamma|^{\sigma}}, \quad \gamma \in \mathbf{N}^d, \xi \in \Gamma,$$

for some C>0. Moreover, from (4.2.48) (see Subsection 4.2.3) it follows that

$$\sup_{x \in K} |D^{\gamma} w_{N}(x,\xi)| \leq C'^{N+1} \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_{1}} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}_{k}=0}^{\lfloor \left(\frac{N}{\tau}\right)^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}\rfloor - m} |\xi|^{-\mathfrak{S}_{k}}$$

$$\sum_{a_{k} \leq \mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\gamma|} {\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\gamma| \choose a_{k}} C^{\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\gamma| - a_{k}} (\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\gamma| - a_{k})^{\tau(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\gamma| - a_{k})^{\sigma}} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{a_{k}}, \tag{4.2.17}$$

for some C' > 0, when $\xi \in \Gamma$.

Hence, for $x \in K$ and $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ we obtain

$$|D^{\beta} \frac{w_{N}(x,\xi)}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}| \leq \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_{1}} \sum_{\gamma \leq \beta} {\beta \choose \gamma} |D^{\beta-\gamma} \frac{1}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}| |D^{\gamma} w_{N}(x,\xi)|$$

$$\leq C^{\prime N+1} \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_{1}} \sum_{\gamma \leq \beta} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}_{k}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \sum_{a_{k} \leq \mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\gamma|} {\beta \choose \gamma} {\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| \choose a_{k}}$$

$$C^{|\beta-\gamma|^{\sigma}+1} |\beta - \gamma|^{\tau|\beta-\gamma|^{\sigma}} C^{\mathfrak{S}_{k}+|\gamma|-a_{k}} (\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\gamma| - a_{k})^{\tau(\mathfrak{S}_{k}+|\gamma|-a_{k})^{\sigma}} |N^{1/\sigma}|^{a_{k}-\mathfrak{S}_{k}-m}$$

$$\leq C^{\prime\prime N+1} \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_{1}} |N^{1/\sigma}|^{|\beta|-m} \sum_{\gamma \leq \beta} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}_{k}=0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tau})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} \sum_{a_{k} \leq \mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\gamma|}$$

$${\beta \choose \gamma} {\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| \choose a_{k}} (\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\tau(\mathfrak{S}_{k}+|\beta|-a_{k})^{\sigma}}, \quad (4.2.18)$$

for $\beta \leq \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, where we used (M.1) property of the sequence $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$.

Further observe that

$$(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\tau(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\sigma}} \leq (\lfloor 2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor)^{\tau(\lfloor 2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor)^{\sigma}} \\ \leq C'^{N} N^{\frac{2^{\sigma}\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}, \tag{4.2.19}$$

and

$$\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{|\beta|-m} \le \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} \le C''^{N}, \tag{4.2.20}$$

for some C', C'' > 0. Using the estimate for number of terms in w_N , by (4.2.18), (4.2.19) and (4.2.20), the estimate (4.2.16) follows.

Now by the similar arguments as in the proof of [30, Theorem 1.1], we conclude that

$$\sup_{\eta \in \mathbf{R}^{d}} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}} (N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M + d + 1} | \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta} (\frac{w_{N}(x,\xi)}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}) (\eta,\xi) | \\
\leq \sup_{\eta \in \mathbf{R}^{d}} \langle \eta \rangle^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} | \mathcal{F}_{x \to \eta} (\frac{w_{N}(x,\xi)}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}) (\eta,\xi) | \leq C''^{N+1} N^{\frac{2^{\sigma}\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}, \quad (4.2.21)$$

where we used (4.1.2) and

$$\pi_1(\operatorname{supp} \frac{w_N(x,\xi)}{P_m(x,\xi)}) \subseteq K.$$

Hence (4.2.15) follows.

Therefore

$$|I_2| \le A \frac{h^N N^{\frac{2^{\sigma_{\tilde{\tau}} - 1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N'/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \tag{4.2.22}$$

for suitable constants A, h > 0. After enumeration

$$N \to N + \lceil \tilde{\tau} 2^{\sigma - 1} (M + d + 1)^{\sigma} \rceil, \tag{4.2.23}$$

(so that $N' \to N$) and using (M.2)' property of the sequence $N^{\frac{2^{\sigma_{\tilde{\tau}}-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}$, we conclude that (4.2.22) is equivalent to

$$|I_2| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\frac{2^{\sigma_{\tilde{\tau}}-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}}, \tag{4.2.24}$$

for some A, h > 0. After enumeration $N \to \tilde{\tau} 2^{\sigma-1} N$ we finally obtain

$$|\widehat{u}_N(\xi)| \le A \frac{h^N N!^{\frac{\tau 2^{2\sigma-1}}{\sigma}}}{|\xi|^{\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor}},$$

for some A, h > 0, and the proof is finished.

Remark 4.2.1. We would like to point out that the number of terms in sums (4.2.6) and (4.2.7) is bounded by same expression as for the case when operators R_j commute. In particular, note that in that case by using Newton's generalized formula we obtain

$$e_{N}(x,\xi) = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_{2}} R^{k} = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_{2}} \sum_{a_{1} + \dots + a_{m} = k} {\binom{|a|}{a_{1}, \dots, a_{m}}} R_{1}^{a_{1}} \dots R_{m}^{a_{m}}$$

$$= \sum_{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m < m(a_{1} + \dots + a_{m}) \leq \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor} {\binom{|a|}{a_{1}, \dots, a_{m}}} R_{1}^{a_{1}} \dots R_{m}^{a_{m}}. \quad (4.2.25)$$

Since m > 1, it follows that $a_1 + 2a_2 + \dots + ma_m \leq m(a_1 + a_2 + \dots + a_m)$. Hence we conclude that

$$\sum_{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m < m(a_1 + \dots + a_m) \le \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor} \binom{|a|}{a_1, \dots, a_m} \le \sum_{m(a_1 + \dots + a_m) \le \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor} \binom{|a|}{a_1, \dots, a_m}$$

$$\le \sum_{a_1 + \dots + ma_m \le \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor} \binom{|a|}{a_1, \dots, a_m}$$

$$\le AC^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor},$$

for some A, C > 0 where the last inequality follows by (4.1.23).

4.2.1 Representing $\widehat{u}_N(\xi)$ by approximate solution

If

$$\widehat{u}_N(\xi) = \int u(x)\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x)e^{-ix\xi}dx = \int u(x)P^T(x,D)v(x,\xi)dx,$$

 $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$, where $P^T(x, D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} b_{\alpha}(x) D^{\alpha}$ is the transpose operator of P(x, D) and $b_{\alpha}(x) \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau, \sigma\}}(U)$ (since $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau, \sigma\}}(U)$ is closed under finite order differentiation), then $v(x, \xi)$ is the solution of the equation

$$e^{ix\xi}P^{T}(x,D)v(x,\xi) = \chi_{2\sigma N}(x), \quad x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > |N^{1/\sigma}|.$$
 (4.2.26)

Similarly as in [16] and [29] we assume that $v(x,\xi) = \frac{e^{-ix\xi}w(x,\xi)}{P_m(x,\xi)}$, for some $w(\cdot,\xi) \in C^{\infty}(K)$, so that we may rewrite the left hand side of (4.2.26) as

$$e^{ix\xi}P^{T}(x,D)(\frac{w(x)e^{-ix\xi}}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}) = e^{ix\xi}\sum_{|\alpha| \le m}\sum_{\beta \le \alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta}b_{\alpha}(x)D^{\alpha-\beta}(e^{-ix\xi})D^{\beta}\left(\frac{w(x)}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}\right)$$

$$= \sum_{|\alpha| \le m}\sum_{\beta \le \alpha}\sum_{\gamma \le \beta} {\alpha \choose \beta} {\beta \choose \gamma}b_{\alpha}(x)(-\xi)^{\alpha-\beta}$$

$$D^{\gamma}\left(\frac{1}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}\right)D^{\beta-\gamma}w(x), \qquad (4.2.27)$$

for $(x,\xi) \in K \times \Gamma$, the conical neighborhood of (x_0,ξ_0) such that $K \times \Gamma \cap (WF_{\{2^{\sigma-1}\tau,\sigma\}}(f) \cup Char(P)) = \emptyset$.

Next we use the powerful technique of approximate solution (cf. [16,34]) to rewrite (4.2.27) in the following convenient form:

$$\sum_{|\alpha| \le m} \sum_{\beta \le \alpha} \sum_{\gamma \le \beta} {\alpha \choose \beta} {\beta \choose \gamma} b_{\alpha}(x) (-\xi)^{\alpha-\beta} D^{\gamma} \left(\frac{1}{P_m(x,\xi)}\right) D^{\beta-\gamma} = I - R(x,\xi),$$
(4.2.28)

where

$$R(x,\xi) = \sum_{j=1}^{m} R_j(x,\xi), \quad R_j(x,\xi) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le j} c_{\alpha,j}(x,\xi) D^{\alpha}, \tag{4.2.29}$$

for suitable functions $c_{\alpha,j}(x,\xi)$ which are homogeneous of order -j and

$$|D^{\beta}c_{\alpha,j}(x,\xi)| \le |\xi|^{-j}Ah^{|\beta|^{\sigma}}|\beta|^{\tau|\beta|^{\sigma}}, \quad \beta \in \mathbf{N}^d, x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma$$
 (4.2.30)

for some A, h > 0 and $|\alpha| \leq j$, cf. [29].

This representation, together with (4.2.26) and (4.2.27), gives

$$(I - R(x,\xi))w(x,\xi) = \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x) \quad x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, |\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor, \quad (4.2.31)$$

which can be solved as follows.

Successive applications of the operator R to both sides of (4.2.31) gives

$$R^{k-1}(x,\xi)w(x,\xi) - R^k(x,\xi)w(x,\xi) = R^{k-1}(x,\xi)\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x),$$

 $x \in K$, $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ for every $k \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$, so that after summing up those N equalities we obtain

$$w(x,\xi) - R^N(x,\xi)w(x,\xi) = \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} R^k(x,\xi)\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x),$$

which gives formal approximate solution

$$w(x,\xi) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} R^k \chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x,\xi)$$
 (4.2.32)

If we consider the partial sums of the form

$$w_N(x,\xi) = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_1} \sum_{S_k = 0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\bar{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} (R_{j_1} R_{j_2} \dots R_{j_k} \chi_{2^{\sigma} N})(x,\xi), \tag{4.2.33}$$

where \mathcal{K}_1 is given by (4.2.4), we obtain

$$(I - R)w_N(x, \xi) = \chi_{2\sigma N}(x) - e_N(x, \xi), \quad N \in \mathbb{N}, x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma.$$
 (4.2.34)

It remains to calculate the error term $e_N(x,\xi)$, which is done in Subsection 4.2.2.

We finish this subsection by showing (4.2.28) implies the estimate (4.2.30). An essential argument in this part of the proof is the inverse-closedness property presented in Theorem 2.7.2.

Recall,

$$D^{\alpha}\left(\frac{1}{P_m(x,\xi)}\right) = \alpha! \sum_{(s,p,j)\in\pi} \frac{(-1)^j j!}{(P_m(x,\xi))^{j+1}} \prod_{k=1}^s \frac{1}{j_k!} \left(\frac{1}{p_k!} D^{p_k} P_m(x,\xi)\right)^{j_k},$$
(4.2.35)

for $\alpha \in \mathbf{N}^d$, where sum is taken over all decompositions (s, p, j) of the form

$$\alpha = j_1 p_1 + j_2 p_2 + \dots + j_s p_s, \tag{4.2.36}$$

with
$$j = \sum_{i=1}^{s} j_i \in \{0, 1, \dots, |\alpha|\}, p_i \in \mathbf{N}^d, |p_i| \in \{1, \dots, |\alpha|\}$$
 for $i \in \{1, \dots, s\}, s \leq |\alpha|$. (see Section 2.7)

Since the coefficients of $P_m(x,\xi)$ are in $\mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ it follows that

$$\sup_{x \in K} |D^{p_k} P_m(x, \xi)| \le A h^{|p_k|^{\sigma}} |p_k|^{\tau |p_k|^{\sigma}} |\xi|^m, \tag{4.2.37}$$

for some A, h > 0. Moreover, from $(K \times \Gamma) \cap \operatorname{Char}(P) = \emptyset$ it follows that

$$\sup_{x \in K} |P_m(x,\xi)| \ge C' |\xi|^m. \tag{4.2.38}$$

Hence, by using (4.2.35), (4.2.37) and (4.2.38) we obtain

$$|D^{\alpha}\left(\frac{1}{P_{m}(x,\xi)}\right)| \leq |\alpha|! \sum_{(s,p,j)\in\pi} \frac{j!}{j_{1}! \dots j_{s}! |P_{m}(x,\xi)|^{j+1}} \prod_{k=1}^{s} \left(\frac{1}{p_{k}!} |D^{p_{k}}P_{m}(x,\xi)|\right)^{j_{k}}$$

$$\leq |\alpha|! \sum_{(s,p,j)\in\pi} \frac{|\xi|^{mj}j!}{|\xi|^{m(j+1)}j_{1}! \dots j_{s}! |P_{m}(x,\xi)|^{j+1}}$$

$$\cdot \prod_{k=1}^{s} \left(\frac{1}{p_{k}!} A h^{|p_{k}|^{\sigma}} |p_{k}|^{\tau|p_{k}|^{\sigma}}\right)^{j_{k}}$$

$$\leq |\xi|^{-m} A' h'^{|\alpha|^{\sigma}+1} |\alpha|^{\tau|\alpha|^{\sigma}},$$

for some A, A', h, h' > 0, where the last inequality follows by calculation from the proof of Theorem 2.7.2.

In particular, we have proved that $\frac{1}{P_m(x,\xi)} \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma,h\}}(K)$ for some h > 0 and for every $\xi \in \Gamma$. From the algebra property of extended Gevrey classes it follows that $b_{\alpha}(x)\partial^{\gamma}\frac{1}{P_m(x,\xi)} \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma,h'\}}(K)$ for some h' > 0, where $|\gamma| \leq |\alpha| \leq m$ and $b_{\alpha}(x)$ are the coefficients of $P^T(x,D)$.

4.2.2 The calculation of the error term

Here we show that (4.2.33) and (4.2.34) imply

$$e_{N}(x,\xi) = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_{2}} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}_{k} = \lfloor (\frac{N}{\hat{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m + 1}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\hat{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor} (R_{j_{1}} R_{j_{2}} \dots R_{j_{k}} \chi_{2^{\sigma} N})(x,\xi), \qquad (4.2.39)$$

for $N \in \mathbb{N}, x \in K$, $\xi \in \Gamma$, where $\mathfrak{S}_k = j_1 + j_2 + \cdots + j_k$, $j_i \in \{1, \ldots, m\}$, $1 \le i \le k$, and \mathcal{K}_2 is given by (4.2.5).

Notice that the order of operator R^k , $k \in \mathbb{N}$, is mk. Hence we compute

$$\sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_1} R^k - \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_2} R^{k+1}$$

$$= \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_2} R^k - \sum_{\{k \in \mathbf{N} \mid m \le mk \le \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\tilde{\sigma}}} \rfloor \}} R^k$$

$$= I - \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_2} R^k$$
(4.2.40)

where \mathcal{K}_1 is given by (4.2.4) and in the last equality we used

$$\mathcal{K}_1 \cap \{k \in \mathbf{N} \mid m \le mk \le \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor \}$$

$$= \{ k \in \mathbf{N} \mid m \le mk \le \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m \}.$$

Moreover, since the operators R_j , $1 \le j \le m$, do not commute we can write

$$\sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_1} R^k = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_1} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}_k = 0}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m} R_{j_1} R_{j_2} \dots R_{j_k},$$

and

$$\sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_2} R^k = \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}_2} \sum_{\mathfrak{S}_k = \lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor - m}^{\lfloor (\frac{N}{\tilde{\tau}})^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \rfloor} R_{j_1} R_{j_2} \dots R_{j_k}$$

where $\mathfrak{S}_k = j_1 + j_2 + \dots + j_k, j_i \in \{1, \dots, m\}, 1 \le i \le k$.

In particular, we conclude that if w_N and e_N are given by (4.2.6) and (4.2.7), (4.2.40) implies

$$(I - R)w_N(x, \xi) = \chi_{2\sigma N}(x) - e_N(x, \xi), \quad N \in \mathbf{N}, x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma.$$

4.2.3 Estimates for $D^{\beta}(R_{j_1}...R_{j_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})$

Put

$$\mathfrak{S}_k = j_1 + \dots + j_k, \quad \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor - m \le \mathfrak{S}_k \le \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor,$$

for $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $mk \leq \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ (see Subsection 4.2.2), and let $|\beta| \leq M$ where M is order of distribution u.

In the sequel we follow the idea presented in [16, Lemmas 8.6.2 and 8.6.3]. Recall, $R_j(x,\xi) = \sum_{|\alpha| < j} c_{\alpha,j}(x,\xi) D^{\alpha}$, and note that successive applications of

the Leibniz rule implies that $D^{\beta}(R_{j_1}...R_{j_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N})$ can be written as a sum of terms of the form

$$(D^{\gamma_0}c_{\alpha_{j_1},j_1}(x,\xi))(D^{\gamma_1}c_{\alpha_{j_2},j_2}(x,\xi))\dots(D^{\gamma_{k-1}}c_{\alpha_{j_k},j_k}(x,\xi))(D^{\gamma_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma_N}}).$$

Put $a_i = |\gamma_i|$ so that

$$a_0 + \dots + a_k = \mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta|, \tag{4.2.41}$$

$$a_0 \le |\beta|,\tag{4.2.42}$$

and

$$a_i \le \sum_{t=1}^i j_t + |\beta|, \quad 1 \le i \le k.$$
 (4.2.43)

From (4.2.30) it follows that

$$|D^{\gamma_{i-1}}c_{\alpha_{j_i},j_i}(x,\xi)| \le |\xi|^{-j_i}Ah^{a_{i-1}^{\sigma}}a_{i-1}^{\tau a_{i-1}^{\sigma}}, \quad \gamma_{i-1} \in \mathbf{N}^d, x \in K, \xi \in \Gamma, \quad (4.2.44)$$

for some A, h > 0 and $|\alpha_{j_i}| \leq j_i$, i = 1, ..., k. Moreover,

$$|D^{\gamma_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}| \le C^{a_k+1} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{a_k}, \quad x \in K,$$

since $a_k \leq \mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| < |2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}|$.

Observe that the number of multiindices $\gamma_0, \ldots, \gamma_k$ with the property (4.2.41) is $\binom{\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta|}{a_0, \ldots, a_k}$. In the sequel we write \sum when the sum is taken over all multiindices $\gamma_0, \ldots, \gamma_k$ which satisfies (4.2.41)-(4.2.43).

Hence, for $x \in K$ and $\xi \in \Gamma$, $|\xi| > \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor$ we estimate

$$\begin{split} |D^{\beta}R_{j_{1}}...R_{j_{k}}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x,\xi)| &\leq \\ &\sum \binom{\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta|}{a_{0},\ldots,a_{k}} \Big(\prod_{i=1}^{k} |D^{\gamma_{i-1}}c_{\alpha_{j_{i}},j_{i}}(x,\xi)|\Big) \cdot |D^{\gamma_{k}}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}| \\ &\leq |\xi|^{-\mathfrak{S}_{k}} \sum \binom{\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta|}{a_{0},\ldots,a_{k}} \Big(\prod_{i=1}^{k} Ah^{a_{i-1}^{\sigma}}a_{i-1}^{\tau a_{i-1}^{\sigma}}\Big) \cdot \Big(C^{a_{k}+1}\lfloor N^{1/\sigma}\rfloor^{a_{k}}\Big) \\ &\leq |\xi|^{m-\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor} A^{\frac{1}{m}\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor} h^{\lfloor 2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor^{\sigma}} C^{\lfloor 2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor+1} \\ &\sum \binom{\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta|}{a_{0},\ldots,a_{k}} \Big(\prod_{i=1}^{k} a_{i-1}^{\tau a_{i-1}^{\sigma}}\Big) \cdot \lfloor N^{1/\sigma}\rfloor^{a_{k}} \\ &\leq |\xi|^{m-\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor} h'^{N+1} \sum \binom{\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta|}{a_{0},\ldots,a_{k}} \Big(\prod_{i=1}^{k} a_{i-1}^{\tau a_{i-1}^{\sigma}}\Big) \cdot \lfloor N^{1/\sigma}\rfloor^{a_{k}}, \end{split}$$

for some h'>0. By the almost increasing property of $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}=p^{\tau p^\sigma}$ it follows that

$$\prod_{i=1}^{k} a_{i-1}^{\tau a_{i-1}^{\sigma}} \leq C^{a_0 + \dots + a_{k-1}} \frac{a_0! \cdots a_{k-1}!}{(a_0 + \dots + a_{k-1})!} (a_0 + \dots + a_{k-1})^{\tau (a_0 + \dots + a_{k-1})^{\sigma}}$$

$$= C^{\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| - a_k} \frac{a_0! \cdots a_{k-1}!}{(\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| - a_k)!} (\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| - a_k)^{\tau (\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| - a_k)^{\sigma}},$$

wherefrom

$$\sum {\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| \choose a_{0}, \dots, a_{k}} \left(\prod_{i=1}^{k} a_{i-1}^{\tau a_{i-1}^{\sigma}} \right) \cdot \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{a_{k}} \leq \sum \frac{a_{0}! \cdots a_{k-1}!}{(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})!} \cdot C^{\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k}} \frac{(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta|)!}{a_{0}! \dots a_{k-1}! a_{k}!} (\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\tau(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\sigma}} \cdot \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{a_{k}} \\
= \sum_{a_{k} \leq \mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta|} {\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| \choose a_{k}} C^{\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k}} (\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\tau(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\sigma}} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{a_{k}}. \tag{4.2.45}$$

Further, for N large enough we have

$$(|(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}| + M)^{\sigma} \le 2^{\sigma-1}(N/\tilde{\tau} + M^{\sigma}) < 2^{\sigma}N/\tilde{\tau}$$

so that for $|\beta| \leq M$ the following estimate holds:

$$\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| \le \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M < \lfloor 2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor.$$

This, together with (M.2)' property of $M_p^{\tau,\sigma} = p^{\tau p^{\sigma}}$ gives

$$(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\tau(\mathfrak{S}_{k} + |\beta| - a_{k})^{\sigma}} \leq (\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M)^{\tau(\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor + M)^{\sigma}}$$

$$\leq C'^{\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\sigma}} \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\tau \lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\sigma}}$$

$$\leq C''^{N} N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}. \qquad (4.2.46)$$

Moreover since

$$\lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{a_k} \le \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{\lfloor 2(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma} \rfloor} \le C^N, \tag{4.2.47}$$

for sufficiently large C > 0, by (4.2.46) and (4.2.47) we obtain

$$\sum_{a_k \leq \mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta|} \binom{\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta|}{a_k} C^{\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| - a_k} (\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| - a_k)^{\tau(\mathfrak{S}_k + |\beta| - a_k)^{\sigma}} \lfloor N^{1/\sigma} \rfloor^{a_k}$$

$$\leq h^{N+1} N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N},$$

for some h > 0, which implies that for $x \in K$, $\xi \in \Gamma$

$$|D^{\beta}R_{j_1}...R_{j_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x,\xi)| \leq |\xi|^{m-\lfloor (N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor}h^{N+1}N^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}N}.$$

Choosing the appropriate enumerations and similar estimates as in [29, Subsection 4.3] we conclude that

$$|D^{\beta}R_{j_1}...R_{j_k}\chi_{2^{\sigma}N}(x,\xi)| \le |\xi|^{-\lfloor 2^{\frac{1-\sigma}{\sigma}}(N/\tilde{\tau})^{1/\sigma}\rfloor - M} h^{N+1} N!^{\frac{\tilde{\tau}^{-1/\sigma}}{\sigma}}$$
(4.2.48)

for some h > 0, which gives the desired estimate.

Remark 4.2.2. Note that Lemma 2.7.1 is used twice in the proof of Theorem 4.2.1. That lead us to the conclusion that the Theorem does not hold for wave fronts sets WF_{\tau,1}, when $0 < \tau < 1$, if we choose partial differential operators with quasi-analytic coefficients. In particular, $M_p = p!^{\tau}$, $0 < \tau < 1$ fails to satisfy Komatsu's condition (M.4)'' since Stirling's formula implies that

 $\left(\frac{M_p}{p^p}\right)^{1/p} \sim Cp^{\tau-1}, \quad p \to \infty,$

for some C > 0. Hence the representation (4.2.29), with $c_{\alpha,j}$, $|\alpha| \leq j$, $1 \leq j \leq m$ satisfying the desired estimate of the form (4.2.30), is not possible.

Moreover, for our analysis we have chosen $\tilde{\tau}, \sigma-$ admissible sequences where $\tilde{\tau} = \tau^{\sigma/(\sigma-1)}$, and hence we obtain "critical behaviour" for the case $0 < \tau < 1$ and $\sigma = 1$. (see Remark 3.2.1, Chapter 3).

This leads us to the lead us to the wave front set, $WF_{0^+,\infty}$, with the *pseudo-local property*. In particular, following Corollary is an immediate consequence of the Remark 3.5.1 and Theorem 4.2.1.

Theorem 4.2.2. Let $u \in \mathcal{D}'(U)$ and P(x, D) the differential operator of order m with coefficients in $\mathcal{E}_{\infty,1^+}(U)$. Then if P(x, D)u = f in $\mathcal{D}'(U)$, it holds

$$\operatorname{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(f) \subseteq \operatorname{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(u) \subseteq \operatorname{WF}_{0^+,\infty}(f) \cup \operatorname{Char}(P(x,D)).$$
 (4.2.49)

Proof. Let $\sigma > 1$ be arbitrary but fixed, $P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} a_{\alpha}(x) D^{\alpha}$ partial

deifferential operator such that $a_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\infty,\sigma}(U)$, $|\alpha| \leq m$. In particular, $a_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau_{\alpha},\sigma\}}(U)$ for some τ_{α} . Set $\tau = \max_{|\alpha| \leq m} \tau_{\alpha}$ to conclude that $a_{\alpha} \in \mathcal{E}_{\{\tau,\sigma\}}(U)$ for all $|\alpha| \leq m$. Now the statement follows directly from Theorem 4.2.1.

Bibliography

- [1] M. Cappiello, R. Schulz, *Microlocal analysis of quasianalytic Gelfand-Shilov type ultradistributions*, preprint versoin arXiv:1309.4236v1 [math.AP], accepted for publication in Complex Variables and Elliptic Equations.
- [2] E. Carypis, P. Wahlberg, Propagation of exponential phase space singularities for Schrdinger equations with quadratic Hamiltonians, Journal of Fourier Analysis and Applications, Online First, 2016. DOI: 10.1007/s00041-016-9478-6.
- [3] H. Chen, L. Rodino, General theory of PDE and Gevrey classes in General theory of partial differential equations and microlocal analysis. Pitman Res. Notes Math. Ser., Longman, Harlow, **349** (1996), 6–81.
- [4] E. Cordero, F. Nicola, L. Rodino, Schrödinger equations with rough Hamiltonians Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. **35** (10) (2015), 4805-4821.
- [5] E. Cordero, F. Nicola, L. Rodino, Propagation of the Gabor wave front set for Schrodinger equations with non-smooth potentials, Rev. Math. Phys. 27 (1) (2015), 33 pages
- [6] S. Coriasco, K. Johansson, J. Toft, Local Wave-front Sets of Banach and Frechet types, and Pseudo-differential Operators, Monatsh. Math. 169 (3-4) (2013), 285-316.
- [7] S. Coriasco, K. Johansson, J. Toft, Global Wave-front Sets of Banach, Frehet and Modulation Space Types, and Pseudo-differential Operators, J. Differential Equations 254 (8) (2013), 3228-3258.
- [8] H. G. Feichtinger, Modulation spaces on locally compact abelian groups, Technical Report, University Vienna, 1983. and also in Wavelets and Their Applications, 99–140, Allied Publishers, 2003.
- [9] H. G. Feichtinger, K. Gröchenig, Gabor frames and time-frequency analysis of distributions J. Funct. Anal. 146 (1997), 464–495.

- [10] H. G. Feichtinger, T. Strohmer, editors, Gabor Analysis and Algorithms: Theory and Applications Birkhäuser, 1998.
- [11] H. G. Feichtinger, T. Strohmer, editors, Advances in Gabor Analysis Birkhäuser, 2003.
- [12] G. B. Foland, *Harmonic analysis in phase space*. Princeton Univ. Press, 1989.
- [13] I. M. Gelfand, G. E. Shilov, *Generalized Functions II*. Academic Press, New York, 1968.
- [14] M. Gevrey, Sur la nature analitique des solutions des équations aux dérivées partielle. Ann. Ec. Norm. Sup. Paris, **35** (1918), 129 –190.
- [15] K. Gröchenig, Foundations of Time-frequency analysis, Birkhäuser, Boston, 2001.
- [16] L. Hörmander, The Analysis of Linear Partial Differential Operators. Vol. I: Distribution Theory and Fourier Analysis, Springer-Verlag, 1983.
- [17] L. Hörmander, Quadratic hyperbolic operators, 118-160, in Microlocal analysis and applications (Montecatini Terme, 1989), Lecture Notes in Math. 1495, Springer, 1991.
- [18] K. Johansson, S. Pilipović, N. Teofanov, J. Toft Discrete Wave-front sets of Fourier Lebesgue and modulation space types, Monatshefte fur Mathematik, **166** (2) (2012), 181-199.
- [19] A. Klotz, *Inverse closed ultradifferential subalgebras*, J. Math. Anal. Appl. **409** (2) (2014), 615-629.
- [20] H. Komatsu, *Ultradistributions, I: Structure theorems and a character-ization*. J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo, Sect. IA Math., **20** (1) (1973), 25–105.
- [21] H. Komatsu, An introduction to the theory of generalized functions. Lecture notes, Department of Mathematics Science University of Tokyo 1999.
- [22] T. Ma, Higher Chain formula proved by Combinatorics, The Electronic Journal of Combinatorics, 16 (2009), #N21
- [23] O. Liess, Y. Okada, Ultra-differentiable classes and intersection theorems Math. Nachr. 287, 638–665 (2014)
- [24] D. Lorentz, Strictly hyperbolic equations with low-regular coefficients $\dot{\delta}$ with respect to time, preprint available on request, (2016).

- [25] R. Narasimhan, Analysis on real and complex manifolds, North-Holland Mathematical Library, 35. North-Holland Publishing Co., 1985.
- [26] A. Pietsch, Nuclear Locally Convex Spaces. Springer-Verlag, 1972.
- [27] S. Pilipović, N. Teofanov, J. Toft, *Micro-local analysis in Fourier Lebesgue and modulation spaces*. *Part I*, Journal of Fourier Analysis and Applications, **17** (3) (2011), 374-407.
- [28] S. Pilipović, N. Teofanov, J. Toft, *Micro-local analysis in Fourier Lebesgue and modulation spaces*. *Part II*, Journal of Pseudo-Differential Operators and Applications, **1** (3) (2010), 341-376.
- [29] S. Pilipović, N. Teofanov, and F. Tomić, On a class of ultradifferentiable functions. Novi Sad Journal of Mathematics, **45** (1) (2015), 125–142.
- [30] S. Pilipović, N. Teofanov, and F. Tomić, *Beyond Gevrey regularity*. Journal of Pseudo-Differential Operators and Applications, 7, (2016), 113–140.
- [31] S. Pilipović, N. Teofanov, and F. Tomić, Wave front sets for extended Gevrey regularity, preprint available on request, (2016).
- [32] S. Pilipović, J. Toft, Wave-front sets related to quasi-analytic Gevrey sequences. preprint available online at http://arxiv.org/abs/1210.7741v3, (2015).
- [33] K. Pravda-Starov, L. Rodino, P. Wahlberg, *Propagation of Gabor singularities for Schrödinger equations with quadratic Hamiltonians*, arXiv:1411.0251v5 [math.AP], (2015).
- [34] J. Rauch, Partial Differential Equations. Springer-Verlag, 1991.
- [35] L. Rodino, Linear Partial Differential Operators in Gevrey Spaces. World Scientific, 1993.
- [36] L. Rodino, P. Wahlberg, *The Gabor wave front set*, Monatsh. Math. **173** (4) (2014), 625-655.
- [37] W. Rudin, Division in algebras of infinitely differentiable functions, J. Math. Mech., 11 (1962), 797–810.
- [38] J. A. Siddiqi, Inverse-closed Carleman algebras of infinitely differentiable functions, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 109 (2) (1990), 357-367.

- [39] H. Schaefer, *Topological vector spaces*. The Macmillan Company, New York, 1966.
- [40] R. Schulz, P. Wahlberg The equality of the homogeneous and the Gabor wave front set, arXiv:1304.7608v2 [math.AP] (2013)
- [41] R. Schulz, P. Wahlberg Microlocal properties of Shubin pseudodifferential and localization operators, J. Pseudo-Differ. Oper. Appl. DOI 10.1007/s11868-015-0143-7, (2016).
- [42] R. S. Strichartz, A guide to distribution theory and Fourier transforms. World Scientific, 2003.
- [43] N. Teofanov, F. Tomić: Ultradifferentiable functions of class $M_p^{\tau,\sigma}$ and microlocal regularity, to appear in Generalized functions and Fourier analysis, Birkhäuser, (2017).
- [44] P. Wahlberg, Propagation of polynomial phase space singularities for Schrdinger equations with quadratic Hamiltonians, to appear in Mathematica Scandinavica, (2016).

Biografija



Filip Tomić je rođen 09. septembra 1984. godine u Novom Sadu. Nakon završetka gimnazije "Laza Kostić" u Novom Sadu, 2003. godine upisuje osnovne studije na Prirodno-matematičkom fakultetu u Novom Sadu, smer matematika finansija. Sve predviđene ispite položio je 2007. godine sa prosečnom ocenom 9.58. Kao student osnovnih studija dobitnik je nekoliko nagrada i stipendija za ostvareni uspeh u toku studiranja.

Kao student postdiplomskih studija dva puta je boravio na Univerzitetu u Beču kao stipendista Austrijske vlade (OeAD). Trenutno je zaposlen kao asistent na Departmanu za opšte discipline u tehnici, Fakulteta tehničkih nauka u Novom Sadu.

Ispite sa doktorskih studija položio je u predviđenom roku sa prosečnom ocenom 10,00, koautor je tri naučna rada čime je stekao uslov za odbranu doktorske disertacije.

UNIVERZITET U NOVOM SADU PRIRODNO - MATEMATIČKI FAKULTET KLJUČNA DOKUMENTACIJA INFORMACIJA

Redni broj:

RBR

Identifikacioni broj:

IBR

Tip dokumentacije: Monografska dokumentacija

TD

Tip zapisa: Tekstualni štampani materijal

TZ

Vrsta rada: Doktkorska disertacija

 \overline{VR}

Autor: Filip Tomić

 \mathbf{AU}

Mentor: dr Nenad Teofanov

ME

Naslov rada: Nova vrsta regularnosti sa primenama na talasni front

NR

Jezik publikacije: Engleski

JP

Jezk izvoda: Engleski/Srpski(latinica)

 \mathbf{JI}

Zemlja publikovanja: Republika Srbija

 \mathbf{ZP}

Uže geografsko područje: Vojvodina

UGP

Godina: 2016

GO

Izdavač: Autorski reprint

 \mathbf{IZ}

Mesto i adresa: Univerzitet u Novom Sadu, Prirodno-matematički fakul-

tet, Trg D. Obradovića 4

MA

Fizički opis rada: (5/90/44/0/0/0)(broj poglavlja/broj strana/broj li-

terarnih citata/broj tabela/broj slika/broj grafika/broj priloga)

FO:

Naučna oblast: Matematika

NO

Naučna disciplina: Funkcionalna analiza

ND

Ključne reči: ultradiferencijabilne funkcije, distribucije, talasni front, parcijalni diferencijalni operatori, singularni nosač, Klase Ževrea

PO, UDK

Čuva se: U biblioteci Departmana za matematiku i informatiku, Prirodnomatematički fakultet, Univerzitet u Novom Sadu

ČU

Važna napomena:

VN

Izvod: U ovoj tezi definišemo novu klasu glatkih funkcija i izučavamo njihove osnovne osobine. Pokazujemo da naše klase imaju svojsto algebre kao i da su zatvorene u odnosu na delovanje operatora izvoda konačnog reda. Šta više, konstruišemo diferencijalne operatore beskonačnog reda i to nas dovodi do definicije ultradiferencijabilnih klasa funkcija. Takođe dokazujemo osobinu zatvorenosti u odnosu na inverze, i taj rezultat je najvažniji deo u dokazu glavne teoreme koja je formulisana u poslednjoj glavi. Koristeći tehnike mikrolokalne analize, uvodimo i izučavamo odgovarajuće talasne frontove, i

pokazujemo odgovarajuća tvrđenja vezana za singularni nosač distribucije. Naš glavni rezultat pokazuje kako se prostiru singulariteti rešenja linearnih parcijalnih diferencijalnih jednačina u okviru naše regularnosti. **IZ**

Datum prihvatanja teme od strane NN veća: 21.01.2016. DP

Datum odbrane:

DO

Članovi komisije:

ČK

Predsednik:

Mentor:

Član:

UNIVERSITY OF NOVI SAD FACULTY OF SCIENCE KEY WORDS DOCUMENTATION

Accession number:

ANO

Identification number:

INO

Document type: Monograph type

 \mathbf{DT}

Type of record: Printed text

 \mathbf{TR}

Contents Code: Doctoral dissertation

CC

Author: Filip Tomić

 \mathbf{AU}

Mentor: dr Nenad Teofanov

MN

Title: A new type of regularity with applications to the wave front sets

TI

Language of text: English

LT

Language of abstract: English/Serban (Latin)

 $\mathbf{L}\mathbf{A}$

Country of publication: Republic of Serbia

 \mathbf{CP}

Locality of publication: Vojvodina

 \mathbf{LP}

Publication year: 2016

PY

Publisher: Author's reprint

PU

Publication place: University of Novi Sad, Faculty of Sciences, Trg D.

Obradovića 4

PP

Physical description: (4/90/44/0/0/0) (chapters/ pages/ quotations/ ta-

bles/ pictures/ graphics/ enclosures)

PD

Scientific field: Mathematics

 \mathbf{SF}

Scientific discipline: Functional analysis

SD

 ${\bf Subject/Key\ words:}\ ultradifferentiable\ functions,\ distributions,\ wave\ front\ set,\ partila\ differential\ operators,\ singular\ support\ ,\ Gevrey\ classes\ {\bf SKW}$

Holding data: The Library of the Department of Mathematics and Informatics, Faculty of Science and Mathematics, University of Novi Sad **HD**

Note:

N

Abstract: We introduce a family of smooth functions which are "less regular" than the Gevrey functions, and study its basic properties. In particular we prove the standard results concerning algebra property and stability under finite order derivation. Moreover, we construct infinite order operators which leads us to the definition of class with ultradifferentiable property. We also prove that our classes are inverse-closed, and this result is the essential part in the proof of our main result presented in the final Chapter. Moreover, using the techniques of microlocal analysis, we introduce and investigate the

corresponding wave front sets, and the prove the results related to singular support of a distribution. Our main results shows how the singularities of solutions to partial differential equations (PDE's in short) propagate in the framework of our regularity.

AB

| Accepted | $\mathbf{b}\mathbf{y}$ | the | Scientific | Board | on: | 21.01.2016. |
|----------|------------------------|-----|------------|-------|-----|-------------|
| ASB | | | | | | |

Defended:

 \mathbf{DE}

Thesis defend board:

DB

President: Member: Mentor: